A RESS



Africa and Francophonie

Volume 3, No. 1

Revisiting Transitions in the Arab World, Spring or Fall? David S. Sorenson, PhD

Wither the Jasmine: China's Two-Phase Operation for Cyber Control-in-Depth Scott J. Henderson

Mobilizing in Different Political Opportunity Structures: The Cases of French and British Muslims Imène Ajala, PhD

Constructing Identities: Alternative Explanations of Conflict and Violence in the Niger Delta, Nigeria Kalu N. Kalu, PhD

Air Commodore Olutayo T. Oguntoyinbo Nigerian Air Force





 Chief of Staff, US Air Force Gen Norton A. Schwartz

Commander, Air Education and Training Command Gen Edward A. Rice Jr.

Commander, Air University Lt Gen David S. Fadok

Director, Air Force Research Institute Gen John A. Shaud, USAF, Retired

Editor

Rémy M. Mauduit

Marvin Bassett, PhD Contributing Editor Col Robyn S. Read, USAF, Retired Military Defense Analyst Col John Conway, USAF, Retired Military Defense Analyst Nedra O. Looney, Prepress Production Manager Daniel M. Armstrong, Illustrator L. Susan Fair, Illustrator

The Air and Space Power Journal (ISSN 1931-728X), published quarterly, is the professional journal of the United States Air Force. It is designed to serve as an open forum for the presentation and stimulation of innovative thinking on military doctrine, strategy, force structure, readiness, and other matters of national defense. The views and opinions expressed or implied in the *Journal* are those of the authors and should not be construed as carrying the official sanction of the Department of Defense, Air Force, Air Education and Training Command, Air University, or other agencies or departments of the US government.

Articles in this edition may be reproduced in whole or in part without permission. If they are reproduced, the *Air & Space Power Journal* requests a courtesy line.



http://www.af.mil



http://www.aetc.randolph.af.mil



http://www.au.af.mil

ASPJ—Africa and Francophonie 155 N. Twining Street Maxwell AFB AL 36112-6026 U.S.A. Telephone: 1 (334) 953-6739 e-mail: aspjfrench@maxwell.af.mil

Visit Air and Space Power Journal online at http://www.airpower.au.af.mil

http://www.af.mil/subscribe



Editorial

The North African Revolutions, Africa,	
and Democracy	2
Rémy M. Mauduit	

Articles

Revisiting Transitions in the Arab World, Spring or Fall? David S. Sorenson, PhD	5
Wither the Jasmine: China's Two-Phase Operation for Cyber Control-in-Depth Scott J. Henderson	35
Mobilizing in Different Political Opportunity Structures: The Cases of French and British Muslims	48
Constructing Identities: Alternative Explanations of Conflict and Violence in the Niger Delta, Nigeria Kalu N. Kalu, PhD Air Commodore Olutayo T. Oguntoyinbo, Nigerian Air Force	85

The North African Revolutions, Africa, and Democracy

Many forms of Government have been tried and will be tried in this world of sin and woe. No one pretends that democracy is perfect or all wise. Indeed, it has been said that democracy is the worst form of Government except for all those other forms that have been tried from time to time.

-Winston Churchill, 1947

No matter how bad the political, economic, and social conditions, no matter how steep the fall to unimagined depths, democracies can pull through. There is a way up. There is always hope, and one should never let go of it.

> -Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono President of the Republic of Indonesia

Contrary to popular belief, the spread of democracy is not a new phenomenon in Africa. As Peter Schraeder points out, "the 'third wave' of democratization within the international system (the first two waves began in the 1820s and the 1940s) has led to an outpouring of scholarship. . . . In the case of . . . African studies, scholarly analyses of the democratization process-often referred to as Africa's 'springtime' or 'second independence'—dramatically increased at the end of the decade of the 1980s."1 That wind of democratization, blowing since 1974, did not spare Africa, with the exception of North Africa-an area that lagged behind the rest of the continent. However, the "Jasmine Revolution"prompted by the self-immolation of Mohamed Bouazizi on 17 December 2010 in Sidi Bouzid, Tunisia, and the ousting of Tunisian president Zine El Abidine Ben Ali 28 days later on 14 January 2011—was a brutal awakening. The North African revolutions in Tunisia, Egypt, and Libya gave a new impetus, a trigger, to Africa's democratic evolution. Immediate reactions came from Mauritania, Burkina Faso, Gabon, Uganda, Nigeria, Malawi, and Senegal. Some African governments banned any mention of the dreadful words Jasmine Revolution, Arab Spring, or North African revolutions from the Internet and public media. Other autocrats openly supported the despots being ousted. The North African revolutions spread like fire in the Middle East and shocked the whole world, especially authoritarian regimes that impede the United Nations Security Council's search for a way to protect communities and civilians from abuses by their own governments.

Until recently, democracy was synonymous with wealthier countries and almost all nations that have largely Western cultures. Supposedly, democracy was incompatible with non-European nations having different cultures, civilizations, religions, and so forth. At best, most people considered democracy a luxury that poorer countries could not afford. Mali, however, represents a disavowal of such belief. Without fanfare that country has moved from 35 years of single-party rule and 23 years of military dictatorship to a multiparty democracy. Mali has none of the supposed preconditions for democracy. Landlocked, it has a population of more than 14 million, most of them illiterate, about half of them destitute (below the international poverty line of \$1.25 [US] a day), and facing a life expectancy of only 44 years. Furthermore, the Malian population, comprised of more than 10 ethnic groups, is overwhelmingly Muslim.² If democracy can emerge and persist for more than a decade in Mali, then there is no reason why it cannot develop in the remaining totalitarian nations, rich or poor.

No longer is democracy a luxury. Authoritarian regimes do not exist because their people want dictatorship; on the contrary, the recent demonstrations of courage have shown the world that all peoples aspire to freedom. In point of fact, these regimes exist because they cater to narrow, corrupt, self-serving, and entrenched political elites. Larry Diamond writes that "there are no preconditions for democracy, other than a willingness on the part of a nation's elite to attempt to govern by democratic means."³ Democracy is present in every major religious and philosophical tradition, in countries predominantly Christian, Jewish, Hindu, Buddhist, Confucian, and Muslim.

Furthermore, Indonesia, though clearly not African, can still teach us lessons about democratic governance. That nation, the largest Muslim country in the world, has experienced colonization, coups d'état, dictatorships, ethnic rivalries, and violent insurgencies. Nevertheless, according to Indonesian president Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono, "Regardless of how one defines that elusive term 'democracy,' I have no doubt that the future belongs to those who are willing to *responsibly* embrace pluralism, openness, and freedom. . . . Once individuals and communities get a taste of the exercise of democracy and choice, they are likely to cling to it and fight for it when it is under threat. In short, we [Indonesians] have awakened our democratic instinct" (emphasis in original).⁴

All over the world despotism is in retreat. Just as dinosaurs failed to survive the Ice Age, so will authoritarian regimes fail to survive the age of democratization.

Notes

1. Peter J. Schraeder, "Understanding the 'Third Wave' of Democratization in Africa," *Journal of Politics* 57, no. 4 (November 1995): 1160. 2. The most significant ethnic groups include the Bambara, Soninké, Khassonké, Malinké, Fula, Voltaic, Songhai, Tuareg, and Moor.

Inclust significant curine groups include the Dambara, Somme, Massone, Manne, Massone, Manne, Fula, Songhai, Harey, and Wool.
Larry Diamond, Can the Whole World Become Democratic? Democracy, Development, and International Policies (Irvine, CA: Center

for the Study of Democracy, University of California–Irvine, 2003), see abstract, http://escholarship.org/uc/item/7bv4b2w1.pdf.

4. Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono, "The Democratic Instinct in the 21st Century," Journal of Democracy 21, no. 3 (July 2010): 6.

Rémy M. Mauduit, Editor Air and Space Power Journal–Africa and Francophonie Maxwell AFB, Alabama

Revisiting Transitions in the Arab World, Spring or Fall?

DAVID S. SORENSON, PHD*

Beginning in December 2010, mass public protests swept much of the Arab world, bringing a mix of hope, sadness, and foreboding for the future. Although the demonstrations sent several longserving presidents out of their countries, other rulers mobilized their security forces and inflicted high civilian casualties to retain their grip on central power. This article considers some of the reasons for the revolts that have occurred in numerous Arab countries and assesses some potential outcomes and implications, both for the Arab world and for the United States. Recent events raise a number of questions:

- Will the proverbial 100 flowers of democracy spring forward in Arab countries that have either exiled their leader or are in the process of challenging established autocracies?
- Will democracy building become sustainable through the building of democratic institutions and popular support, or will incomplete democratic construction ultimately lead to disappointment and a possible democratic rejection?
- Will corrections to the economic conditions that contributed to the waves of populism in the Arab world follow democratization?
- Will religious forces, initially marginalized in the popular revolutions, reassert themselves through democracy, and should that happen, will democracy survive possible religious radicalization?

^{*}The author is a professor of international security studies at the US Air War College, Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama. He has published six books and edited or coedited four others, along with numerous articles and book chapters on Middle East politics, defense budget politics, and national security affairs. He holds a PhD from the Graduate School of International Studies, University of Denver. The author thanks Evelyn A. Early, Michael Guillot, and Christopher Hemmer for helpful comments on an earlier draft of this article.

- Might Arab-world democratization make the Middle East less war prone?
- How will the United States recraft its Middle East policies in the wake of the so-called Arab spring?

The "Arab Spring" Begins

In December 2010, 26-year-old Mohamed Bouazizi of Bouzid, Tunisia unable to get a job despite a degree in computer science—was being harassed by authorities for selling vegetables from a cart without a license. The police badgered him and stole his wares, and when he complained to a magistrate, she allegedly slapped him. His frustration and humiliation drove him to drench himself with paint thinner and light it; he perished from his burns two weeks later. Videos of Bouazizi swathed in bandages quickly spread throughout Tunisia, and angry crowds gathered to demand the resignation of Pres. Zine Abidine Ben Ali, who had ruled the country autocratically since 1988.

After several weeks of escalating violence between security forces and demonstrators, leaders of the Tunisian army demanded that Ben Ali depart the country. Surprisingly, he complied and boarded a plane for Saudi Arabia, thus becoming the first Arab autocrat in many decades to wither in the face of public unrest. More significantly, his departure triggered a wave of popular actions in a number of Arab countries, ushering in what the media came to refer to as the Arab spring, fueled by the lowest levels of full democratization in the world.

In Egypt, cries of "Tunisia is the solution" replaced "Islam is the solution" as the movement spread to Cairo in January 2011. Discontent over the Hosni Mubarak regime, which had occasionally exploded into angry demonstrations over the years, rekindled as Egyptian citizens watched Tunisians rising up against Ben Ali. Large crowds gathered in Cairo's Tahrir Square and elsewhere. Their discontent reflected some of the same issues that motivated protests in Tunisia: poor national economic performance, high levels of corruption, and a loss of faith in the electoral system, which many Egyptians believed was particularly manipulated in favor of regime supporters in the national elections of 2005. The crowds grew in Tahrir Square and elsewhere in Egypt. After numerous confusing signals from the regime and spasms of

violence wrought by state security forces, senior Egyptian army officers joined the protestors in support. With an important support base gone, President Mubarak boarded an aircraft for Sharm el-Sheik, leaving considerable disarray behind as many citizens in the square realized that the task of reconstruction lay ahead in a long and uncharted journey.

Decades of political stagnation and top-down control across a wide swath of Arab countries fueled the anger of activists, who took to the streets and to social media, determined to oust the occupants of the presidential palaces. From Tunisia and Egypt, revolutionary zeal spread to Oman, Jordan, Yemen, Syria, Bahrain, and Libya. However, these movements and their targeted regimes took different trajectories. In Oman, protests occurred largely in the port city of Sohar, though they spread briefly to Muscat but waned after Sultan Qaboos ibn Sa'id promised reforms. Jordanian monarch King Abdullah II fired key cabinet members (a tactic used by his father, King Hussein, to quell protests or coup efforts), while dissenters in Yemen and Syria continued the conflict with their rulers and regime supporters. Syrian ruler Bashar al-Assad used his military and internal security forces to quell large demonstrations in most large Syrian cities, as did Yemeni president Ali Abdullah Saleh. In June 2011, Saleh was wounded in a palace attack and departed to Saudi Arabia for medical treatment. Yemen slipped farther into chaos as armed Islamist gangs roamed the periphery of the key port city of Aden, while the army and state security forces melted away without leadership or direction. Even Saleh's resignation in November 2011 did not bring stability to Yemen, as rival groups continued to wage what was becoming a civil war. Demonstrators flooded Pearl Square in Manama, Bahrain, and were first repelled by Bahraini security forces. As the protests grew, Saudi Arabian and other Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) forces crossed into Bahrain to quell the demonstrations. This move, the sole coalition effort to dampen antigovernment activism during the 2011 Arab revolts, came with the explanation that the mostly Shia Bahraini movement would have benefited only Iran had it succeeded. In Libya, Mu'ammar Gadhafi fought the opposition with most of his armed forces, leading the United Nations Security Council to declare a no-fly zone that morphed into a "prevent civilian casualties" policy, including targeting military vehicles along with aircraft. Warplanes from several North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) countries, joined by Qatar, attacked Libyan security forces, and Libya appeared to literally fall apart. Gadhafi clung to power as rebels captured half the country and set up a "capital" in the eastern city of Benghazi. After months of bloody fighting between rebels and pro-Gadhafi forces, the rebels finally captured the dictator and executed him in October after NATO aircraft attacked his convoy. Gadhafi's heir apparent, his son Saif al-Islam, tried to escape the country, but several weeks after his father's death, NATO air strikes also hit his convoy, and insurgents took him into custody.

With Ben Ali's departure, demonstrators in other countries began to believe that in at least some Arab nations, the man behind the curtain was just that, ruling with illusory powers and standing on a fragile power base. Yet Ben Ali proved to be the exception. The military in socially liberal Tunisia, small but professional, refused to dispatch troops against their fellow Tunisians, lining up instead to protect the protestors against the security police. Moreover, the head of the armed forces, Gen Rachid Ammar, told Ben Ali that the army would not obey his orders to shoot demonstrators and that the president should depart. It may also be the case that Tunisia's economic elite were not sufficiently bought off through patronage to make them willing to put up much of a fight in Ben Ali's defense because, as one author argues, most of the corruption in Tunisia existed within the president's own family.¹

In other Arab countries few, if any, demonstrations broke out; thus, Algeria, Lebanon, Iraq, and most of the Gulf Arab states remained relatively calm. Bahrain was the notable exception, but harsh prison terms for Bahraini protest leaders and the GCC intervention seemed to dampen any more interest in taking to the streets. Scattered demonstrations broke out in Jordan and Morocco but quickly dissipated. Thus, at this writing, parts of the Arab world are in political limbo, leaving important questions about the future.

The Arab storms surprised many observers, yet they should not have been surprising. With the growth of global media, popular pressures grew over the years against other unaccountable governments in most parts of the world. The refrain was the same: we want democracy and, along with it, economic progress. Given the conditions there in 2011, the Arab region seemed more vulnerable than anywhere else in the world to mass public outcries.

Democracy may be on the march in other parts of the globe, but Freedom House rankings in 2011 showed no Arab countries rated as "free" (Israel was the only Middle Eastern country so ranked); three were considered "partly free," and 14 ranked "not free."² Furthermore, the march to democracy in the Arab world was moving backwards, as the Freedom House ratings in 2009 carried seven Arab countries as partly free, but Bahrain, the Palestinian Territories, Yemen, and Jordan moved from partly free to not free in the 2010 report.³ Limited freedoms in some Arab countries vanished as regimes became more fearful of the rising tides of discontent fed by stagnant economies, growing corruption, regime misbehavior (lavish spousal gifts and nepotism got special attention), and the rise of Islamist movements that wanted to enter the political system through popular elections. Unaccountable Arab regimes dreaded that street protests enabled by a growing adoption of social communications media would quickly spread to their own countries. Paradoxically, some Arab governments reflexively rolled their limited democracy back, censoring or suspending news media, banning Islamists from parliament, and jailing those whose political activism went beyond regime redlines, thus setting the stage for the very revolts that pushed for the ouster of those same regimes.

Will Democracy Build and Spread in the Arab World?

The push toward global democratization accelerated in several parts of the world in the 1980s and 1990s. East Asia saw South Korea, Indonesia, the Philippines, and Taiwan transition to democratic rule. Latin America witnessed numerous military juntas fall to political change. Sub-Saharan Africa gradually began to democratize, and political change also came in Eastern and Central Europe as most postcommunist countries adopted Western European–style democracies. In these cases the old order rarely used violence to stay in power. They either acceded to elections in the false hope they would prevail; departed the country, as did former Philippines president Ferdinand Marcos; or were executed—the fate of Romanian leader Nicolae Ceauşescu in 1989. Although some autocratic regimes displayed dogged resistance to protestor demands—as have Burma's military rulers and the Chinese Communist Party at Tiananmen Square in 1989 they were the exceptions, more often than not.

10 ASPJ AFRICA & FRANCOPHONIE

Might the Arab world follow these regional "waves" of democratization? Further, how might democracy arrive, embed, and survive in Middle Eastern Arab states? Conversely, might the passions for accountable governance founder as regime supporters mobilize and raise the price of protest to the point where hope is replaced by the realization that further dissent will only result in jail or death, as it did in Iran in 2009? Initial answers involve the identification of fundamental requisites for democracy, elements that may both empower democracy and impede it.

Some Democratic Requisites

One essential requirement for establishing democracy is a favorable attitude by the recipient public. Numerous public opinion surveys in Arab countries reveal broad majority support for the concept: to wit, a Pew Charitable Trust survey in spring 2010 found that 60 percent of Egyptians, 69 percent of Jordanians, and 83 percent of Lebanese agreed with the statement "Democracy [is] preferable to other forms of government."⁴ These results mirror other findings of widespread support for accountable governance in the Arab region, as Amaney Jamal and Mark Tessler find: "Despite— or perhaps because of—the persistence of authoritarianism across the Arab world, popular support for democracy there is widespread. The evidence for this may be gleaned from twenty different surveys carried out in nine different Arab countries between 2000 and 2006."⁵ Implicitly these sentiments not only support the establishment of accountable participatory political systems but also discredit the old clientelist governments that characterize so many Arab states.

Democracy grows best when incubated through institutional mechanisms: acceptance of the rule of law; state building, to include impartial administrative bodies and their managers; an open news media; and a viable education system, allowing citizens to make informed choices. Some would additionally argue that democratization also requires outside pressure (often read, "from the United States"). US policy has sometimes been hesitant to support democracy or reluctant to back away from autocrats, even as they were slipping from power, as in Indonesia.⁶ The United States opposed election results it did not like in the Hamas victory in Palestine in 2006 and ignored the thwarting of democracy after the military clampdown in Algeria following the 1991 elections, which favored the Islamic Salvation Front (FIS) party.⁷

Democracy also requires patience because few countries make dramatic leaps from autocracies to full-fledged democracies. Only Croatia and Serbia-Montenegro jumped from "not free" immediately to "free" on the Freedom House scale after their elections in 2000, while most others either became lodged at partly free (Albania, Armenia, Macedonia, and Moldova) or tumbled back toward autocracy (Azerbaijan, Belarus, Kazakhstan, and Russia).⁸ Because the elites who benefited under autocracy will most likely resist democratic efforts to normalize the distribution of wealth, democracy will remain incomplete. As Charles Tilly observes, "On average, people who experience equitable treatment from their governments and/or have direct say in governmental operations gain more satisfaction from politics and display greater willingness to bear burdens for the common good."⁹

Barriers to Democratization

The primary barrier to democratization is the resistance of regimes and their entrenched economic, political, and military elites. Administration supporters who draw considerable benefits from autocratic rulers may resist political transition unless they can shape it.¹⁰ These elites contribute to state constructions designed more to facilitate central rule than to provide essential public services, including a large state security network, expensive housing compounds, private schools and tutors for the wealthy, and soldier-run hospitals that cater to wealthy foreign medical tourists. They also include hefty militaries and military budgets, which provide not only national security but also military support for the regime that signs the checks. Thus, even if elections occurred in the Arab world, the "deep state" structures would remain impediments to democratic growth.

The Persistence of Arab Autocracy

Persistent rule became a hallmark of many Arab regimes: the al-Saud family has governed Saudi Arabia since 1932, Sultan Qaboos has ruled Oman since 1971, the Alouite family has reigned in Morocco since 1956, the Assad family has controlled Syria since 1970, Mu'ammar Gadhafi ruled Libya between 1969 and 2011, and Ali Abdullah Saleh first served as president of the Yemen Arab Republic in 1978 and then became president of unified Yemen in 1990, to name just a few cases of Arab longevity. In other cases the polity has been dominated by the "big men," as is the case in Lebanon and in Palestine under Yasser Arafat from 1996 to 2004.¹¹ These and other long-serving Arab leaders could claim to have brought political stability and security to their countries since they not only quashed leftist and Islamist movements but also negotiated to keep the military from launching periodic coups by buying off soldiers with powerful positions in the government and the economy. They did the same for powerful tribal and family leaders, as patronage kept many Arab leaders afloat.¹²

In these cases strong Arab rulers prolonged their stay in power by capturing existing institutions or creating new ones to serve the interests of themselves and their parties, usually to distribute patronage to regime supporters. However, when the "strong man" leaves, an institution often withers away, not independent enough to stand on its own. Without viable political structures, a country is thus often vulnerable to yet another strong man who can rule in the absence of independent organizations. He steps in to fill a vacuum due to the lack of mechanisms tying him to public consent. He can demand such consent after arrival and then continue to "ask" for it through periodic staged "elections." Partly because of these patronage and Potemkin village–like electoral structures, the kinds of political institutions upon which democracy must be constructed are lacking, such as independent judiciaries, civil societies independent from the old regimes, and electoral mechanisms designed to facilitate elections instead of steal them.¹³

Religion and Autocracy

Sometimes political elites construct their resistance to democracy on religious grounds. Saudi Arabia is particularly important in efforts to block further democratic transitions in the monarchical Arab world, fearing a sweeping away of such regimes if one falls to popular rule. The al-Saud family justifies its right to rule largely through its adherence to the "Wahhabi" understanding of Sunni Islam, which has fairly extensive quarrels with the practice of Shia Islam.¹⁴ Thus, Saudi Arabia is trying to have Jordan and Morocco admitted to the GCC, joining the "king's club" of Gulf Arab countries, in an effort to emphasize the stability of Arab monarchies as a bulwark against potential Iranian influence in the area.¹⁵ Saudi Arabia is also working to head off Egyptian support for Islamist groups like the Muslim Brotherhood since that organization professes to follow an understanding of Islamic law which differs from the dominant one in Saudi Arabia-a conception which would challenge the Saudi Arabian understanding that justifies absolute monarchy. Said one Saudi Arabian lawyer, "If another model of Shariah says that you have to resist, this will create a deep difficulty."¹⁶ Most significantly, Saudi Arabia joined other select GCC countries in deploying security forces to quell antiregime demonstrations in neighboring Bahrain, sending a strong signal that the most powerful Gulf Arab country would not tolerate threats either to itself or to other Gulf kingdoms. In doing so, Saudi Arabia inserted itself as a defender of the Sunni-dominated Gulf countries against demonstrations mostly conducted (though not exclusively) by Bahraini Shia. The message reflected concern that the Shia populations, not only in Bahrain but also in the other Gulf Arab countries, would challenge Sunni domination and, in doing so, would facilitate Iranian Shia influence.

Other barriers to democratization include mechanisms for "rent distribution.""Rentier" states sell their raw material resources to foreign consumers, and the accrued rents go directly back to the state, which distributes the proceeds through an enlarged state capacity system to buy off the opposition rather than having to face it in electoral competition. These so-called rentier states do not levy personal income taxes on their populations, thus removing a key measure of political accountability.¹⁷ This was the case in countries such as Venezuela and Russia, which wandered from a path to democracy as petroleum revenues strengthened the state. However, as Tilly notes, state capacity may either impede or facilitate democratization, particularly when it is lubricated by petroleum sales: "International sale of such resources as oil often promotes de-democratization."18 Additionally, because rentier states depend on prices of raw material to sustain their rulers, sharp fluctuations in such prices can lead to popular discontent because the flow of rewards plunges during price downturns. Oil prices alone have gyrated dramatically since 1973, enriching on the upswing and stoking hopes of good fortune, yet plunging downward several years later and angering those who had dreamed of better economic futures.

Arab Military Politics

In most Arab states, the military has been and remains a powerful player, portraying itself as the backbone of independence, either constructing the state after leading the independence movement (e.g., Algeria) or ousting a postimperial lackey government, as did the armed forces in Egypt in 1951 and in Libya in 1969. Arab militaries often became Praetorian guards that deposed monarchs and sultans on a regular basis, replacing them with those of their liking.¹⁹ Thus, soldiers emerged in the postindependence periods as a major part of state capacity, often participating in and controlling, to some extent, the distribution and redistribution of national resources. Their reward is often a significant part of the national budget: many Arab-world defense burdens—the percent of gross domestic product taken by defense—are among the highest in the world. Oman tops the list at over 11 percent; Saudi Arabia and Qatar spend 10 percent; Iraq is fourth in the world; Jordan, fifth; and Yemen, seventh.²⁰

In some cases Arab militaries, often joined by state security services, fought to crush popular protests (e.g., Syria, Libya, and Yemen), and GCC troops joined to dampen Bahraini demonstrations, as noted above. Some soldiers appeared to truly believe their duty was to defend the regime. Others most likely feared they would sink along with the state leader and be executed or imprisoned for corruption or human-rights violations, along with a loss of military privilege. They could calculate that military largesse would not survive democracy, as it had not in other democratic transformations. As James Lebovic notes regarding Latin America, "The effect of democratization was to increase civilian relative to military spending shares in the budgets of countries within the region."²¹

When the military adopts the mantra of state defender, it may decide its ideal of a nation is harmed by the continuing rule of an unpopular autocrat, as it did in Tunisia and Egypt. But this does not mean that the army will move the next step to promotion of democracy. The Tunisian army returned to its bases after Ben Ali left, but the Egyptian military remained in power, ruling via a rump military council and engaging in activities that raised questions about its motives. Said one observer in Cairo, "I think they are incapable of understanding the extent to which the revolution wants to change things in the country. . . . To them, removing the president was enough."²² The military began to censor publications critical of it and threatened some journalists for crossing over what it seemed to believe were media redlines.²³ This is probably reflective of the Egyptian military's belief that Islamist activism represented one of the greatest threats to Egypt and that democratization would empower the very groups that the armed forces had campaigned against since the founding of the Egyptian Republic. Egypt's armed forces may be willing to negotiate a "pacted transition" to the next leader, stipulating certain demands in exchange for moving back to their bases. They apparently preserved some of their privilege when they kept the ministry of military production under military control and may have even negotiated with the Muslim Brotherhood to finally clear Cairo's streets of protestors. Noted one analyst, "There is evidence the Brotherhood struck some kind of a deal with the military early on. . . . It makes sense if you are the military—you want stability and people off the street. The Brotherhood is one address where you can go to get 100,000 people off the street."²⁴

How Arab-World Democratization Might Start

Partly because of these obstacles to democracy, the test cases for democratization will be in the countries that have initially sent their autocrats packing—Tunisia and Egypt. Post-Tahrir Arab-world democratization began in Tunisia, which, though ruled authoritatively since its founding, still features a relatively liberal social order that reflects the values of founding president Habib Bourguiba, who emphasized a secular vision for his country that continued after his replacement by Ben Ali in 1988. Bourguiba also politically marginalized the Tunisian military, professionalizing it while restricting its political space.²⁵ Furthermore, he countered the elite power seen in other Arab countries through his sometimes troubled support of Tunisia's labor movement, the Union Générale Tunisienne du Travail, or UGTT. After Ben Ali's exit from Tunisia, the country's temporary leadership rescheduled the July elections for September to give democracy more time to ferment and grow, though, as Larbi Sadiki told *Al-Jazeera*,

And now, all of a sudden, it is as if there is too much democracy—unimaginable a few months ago. A once-starved fortress of political thought and deliberation besieged by Ben Ali now has mastered the art of deliberation in a variety of registers. Professional elite politics, endless political new media freelancing and cafe politics—where the bulk of protesters take

16 ASPJ AFRICA & FRANCOPHONIE

breathers—tests the pulse of the national mood, caricatures the octogenarian leadership, and laughs at the expense of all parties and leaders.²⁶

Tunisia finally held elections in October 2011, and the moderate Islamist party En-Nahda, headed by long-time Islamist ideologue Rachid al-Ghannoushi, whose party won almost 40 percent of the popular vote, competed against candidates from an astonishing 110 political parties.²⁷ The results gave En-Nahda 89 of the 218 parliamentary seats. Al-Ghannoushi promised that his Islamist vision would not impinge on Tunisia's moderate societal values, stating that the party would not mandate restrictions on alcohol, attire, or existing women's rights.²⁸ Yet Tunisia differs even from its North African neighbors and from the rest of the Arab world, as noted above. Few Arab countries have Tunisia's relatively progressive political culture or politically neutral military. Thus, Tunisia's electoral outcome may differ from elections in other Arab countries that lack Tunisia's political and social culture.

Some other Arab states may become at least partly free, joining Lebanon, Kuwait, and Morocco; these three countries will most likely remain in this status. Morocco held an election in late November 2011, and the Islamist-oriented Justice and Development Party (PJD) won the largest number of parliamentary seats, with the payoff providing 107 of the 305 elected seats.²⁹ Egypt finally held an election in late November 2011, overcoming early efforts by a military committee that now manages political affairs in the post-Mubarak regime to delay suffrage. Jordan's King Abdullah II has promised more parliamentary oversight of the government (though not of the monarchy), allowing for parliamentary control of some of the budget and the appointment of ministers (and removal for cause).³⁰ Other Arab countries now in the throes of revolt, however, may witness only more bloodshed and turmoil as largely discredited regimes try to hang on to power, as in Yemen and Syria. Bahrain remains a monarchy with few reforms and no movement to democracy after Bahraini and GCC forces moved to protect the Crown. Additionally, Yemen without President Saleh remains a question mark. On the one hand, it is highly unlikely that even a furtive effort at democracy will bridge that country's deep divisions. On the other hand, as one writer notes, even under Saleh, Yemen has developed more liberal structures and openness than have most other Arab autocracies, permitting open criticism of the regime and the president, and has held several elections deemed free and fair by outside observers.³¹

If It Arrives, Will Arab Democracy Last?

Finally, even if more Arab leaders join presidents Mubarak, Ben Ali, and Saleh in the old autocrats home, democracy takes time to grow. According to Jack Goldstone, "Even after a peaceful revolution, it generally takes half a decade for any type of stable regime to consolidate. If a civil war or a counterrevolution arises (as appears to be happening in Libya), the reconstruction of the state takes still longer."³² In the few months since the regime exits in Egypt and Tunisia, frustration is beginning to build again, and if democracy requires public patience, that tolerance may not last long enough for even partial democracy to develop.

Democracy carries a high price because it demands compromise, delay, stalemate, and, frequently, indecision or compromised decisions at best. Over time, enthusiasm for democratic rule may wane, as it did in places like Russia, Lithuania, and Ukraine. After years of turbulent democratic governance, individuals preferring democracy to a strong leader fell from 51 to 29 percent in Russia, 79 to 42 percent in Lithuania, and 57 to 20 percent in Ukraine.³³ To be sure, not all populations in former autocratic countries felt betrayed by democracy, but the danger of disappointment is clear. Transitions to democracy often build popular hopes that can be easily disappointed should democracy not produce the expected results. After the Soviet Union's collapse, many Russians welcomed the establishment of an elected parliament and a presidential system, and new political parties quickly emerged to challenge the Communist Party. But constructing a market economy on the foundations of a Marxist-inspired economic system riddled with corruption and favoritism proved difficult, and as the economy foundered, discontent with democracy grew. Some Russians seemed to welcome the transition from partial democracy to autocracy under Vladimir Putin and his successor, Dmitri Medvedev. In Venezuela, Hugo Chavez came to power in an election but has gradually pushed the country back to its authoritarian past. Even mass protests have not stemmed the slide away from democracy.

Sustainable democracy also requires the establishment and defense of autonomous political institutions that dispense justice independent of regime leadership, that referee political disputes in a manner widely accepted,

and that provide outlets for diverse political views without censorship. However, such institutional construction can take years and encounter stiff opposition from those who have benefited from the old order. Often the military is wary of limits on its authority, and religious groups may fear that strong democratic institutions may restrict religious expression or religious power. Religion, after all, derives its influence more from faith than by democratic choice. Because Islamic organizations in particular gain influence by having their religion designated the official state religion, as in most Arab countries, they may fear in particular a political loss to secular institutions. Turkish prime minister Recep Tayyip Erdoğan supposedly said that "democracy is like a streetcar; you ride it somewhere and then you get off." The fear is that the more radical Islamist parties like al-Nour in Egypt will try to thwart future elections because of professed beliefs that all sovereignty belongs to God and not to people. But the al-Nour party leadership claims that it wants Sharia law implemented "slowly" and will respect the rights of women and Coptic Christians.³⁴ Such words might just indicate that the al-Nour party has learned to use words to mask its real intentions or that it learned the lessons of Tahrir Square (i.e., popular uprisings may spring up against any kind of tyranny, secular or religious).

Arab Transformations and Economic Progress

The transition forces' narrative in many Arab countries was the call for political change, but poor economic conditions underpinned much of the protestors' anger. High population growth, persistence of rentier state economies, doggedness of the state-managed economy, endemic corruption (the highest in the world, according to Transparency International), and a host of other factors combined to restrict economic progress.³⁵ The *Arab Human Development Report 2002* argued that

most countries in the region formerly adopted, and some long adhered to, now discredited statist, inward looking development models. These models may have been appropriate in early post-independence years, but they now serve neither governments (which need rapid economic growth in order to achieve policy objectives, including human-development objectives with respect to, e.g., health care, education and provision of social safety nets) nor people (who seek more good jobs with decent wages and working conditions).³⁶

In some Arab countries, guided economic development came from "Arab socialism," which empowered the state to manage economies though

the result was often a confusing welter of conflicting ideas drawn from Arab historical experience, Marxism, or "scientific socialism," all supported by sometimes tortuous logic. As Fauzi Najjar wrote in 1968, "Necessity in society is the same as inevitability in society. It is a historical inevitability, like the inevitability of the triumph of socialism in our country. . . . For society is governed by necessity . . . but necessity in society is, in the final analysis, economic necessity."³⁷ The result was often a large bureaucracy that operated much of the economy through state planning and desired not only to reduce unemployment but also to engage in import-substitution industrialization to reduce dependency on the industrial West.

In some cases, the regime supported existing economic elites, as did early independence leaders in Syria. Both rural landowners and urban merchants contending for influence desired independence from the French Mandate but feared that revolution or democracy would bring left-wing movements into power.³⁸ Jordanian economic leaders largely came from "East Banker" Bedouin families, whom the monarchy rewarded with industrial aid to allow them to catch and surpass the Palestinian merchant class in levels of industrialization.³⁹ In Morocco critical fingers point at the small group of elite business owners "who live on unearned income from official favors, such as transportation permits and quarry and fishing licenses."⁴⁰

In other cases state socialism closed opportunities for private sector investments, and so, as the failures of socialism became apparent, some regimes initiated a privatization process. Egyptian president Anwar Sadat began *infitah* (openness) after the 1973 war, which, according to some critics, opened doors for a new business elite that would show its appreciation through regime support, particularly when privatization helped create monopoly power and political favoritism.⁴¹ For example, Tarek Osman observes that the allocation of contracts for property, tourism, and development often went to business tycoons with close ties to the ruling regime.⁴²

The persistence of the state in the economy is generally not conducive to economic progress; for example, in Morocco and Tunisia, the state lagged behind the industrialists and business associations in promoting and upgrading the apparel economic sector.⁴³ Robert Springborg and Clement Henry attribute this lag to "crony capitalists [being] provided either local oligopolies and monopolies that they exploit, leaving the more competitive and risky business of producing for export to those unable or unwilling to strike deals with the political leadership."⁴⁴ Partly for such reasons, Arab countries were less industrialized in 2007 than they were in the 1970s, four decades earlier.⁴⁵ According to Paul Rivlin, "The balance of political forces that prevails in the beginning of the twenty-first century does not encourage economic development. The forces for economic change are weak, while those favoring the status quo are strong."⁴⁶ Thus, prospects for economic progress are limited.

If political transformation leads to at least the foundations for democracy, will economic change follow? The answer is probably a qualified no or, at least, not rapidly—and not at a pace that would satisfy most of the protestors who are demanding more jobs, more accessible and better education, better economic infrastructure, and the other economic factors that make up a healthy economy. Moreover, there are already indications that the Egyptian public believes economic conditions are worse after Mubarak's exit. According to a Gallup survey conducted between 25 March and 2 April 2010, 28 percent of Egyptians ranked the economy as "getting better" in March 2010; this dropped to 20 percent in March 2011, a month after Mubarak left.⁴⁷ Some may view economic chaos as the price for change, but others may hold that things were at least economically better under the old order.

One possible remedy for anemic Arab economic performance involves continuing the process of privatization of state firms, begun in the 1980s in some countries but never completed. However, such a move would probably produce more problems initially than it might solve. One strident complaint—high unemployment—fueled Arab discontent, but privatization is designed in part to reduce the bloated job levels in inefficient state enterprises. Thus, viable privatization might only swell the current Arab unemployment ranks. Second, privatization often benefits the oligarchs and their families; witness in particular the anger directed at the Mubarak family and their cohorts who benefited from the transfer of state enterprises. If such a pattern repeats after political transformation, supporters of the new political order might get the rewards the old oligarchic families received, thereby fueling a new round of political discontent.

Finally, street demonstrators persistently complained about deeply embedded corruption, yet efforts to root it out may worsen economic conditions. As one observer in Egypt stated, "The main sources of capital in this country have either been arrested, escaped or are too afraid to engage in any business," and many construction projects funded with corrupt money have been stopped. Banks have ceased lending money as anticorruption investigations probe illegal activities of the Mubarak elite.⁴⁸

Might Arab Transitions Change the Politics of Religion?

Islam is the prevailing religion in the Arab world, mixed with pockets of other faiths, and its role in Arab politics has varied. Before the arrival of European colonialism in the nineteenth century, Islam provided governance, if not democracy, in many parts of the Arab world. Timur Kuran explains that

until the establishment of colonial regimes in the late 19th century, Arab Societies were ruled under Shariah law, which essentially precludes autonomous and self-governing private organizations. Thus, while Western Europe was making its tortuous transition from arbitrary rule by monarchs to democratic rule of law, the Middle East retained authoritarian political structures. Such a political environment prevented democratic institutions from taking root and ultimately facilitated the rise of modern Arab dictatorships.⁴⁹

The dominant political movement in many colonial-ruled Arab countries was Arab nationalism, which brought a new class of autocrats to power in newly independent states, calling not for religious governance but political modernity.⁵⁰ These demands came from multiple sources: European contacts; the Arab renaissance, or Nahda, of Egypt's Muhammad Ali Pasha; the narratives of modernizing Islamist thinkers like Rashid Rida, Muhammad Abduh, and Jamal al-Afghani; and nationalist figures like Mustafa Kamil and Lutfi al-Sayyid, along with Christian Arabs from the Eastern Mediterranean.⁵¹ Nevertheless, Islam and its legacies were always in the political and cultural background, and when Arab nationalism began to fail expectations, political Islam emerged. Consequently, some Arab regimes have suppressed political Islam together with its leaders, followers, and parties, either fearing it will compete successfully for their national narratives or believing it will lead to interfaith conflict and repression should it prevail in political spaces. Others faced a violent threat from radical Islamists, as occurred in Syria in the early 1980s when the Muslim Brotherhood literally declared war on the ruling Ba'ath regime. Algerian forces and violent Islamist movements clashed in the 1990s in a bloody civil war that claimed over 100,000 lives, initiated partly when the Algerian armed forces suppressed elections in 1992 that would probably have resulted in a majority Islamist parliament. Other regimes banned or severely limited Islamist participation absent a real challenge to their regimes, so Tunisian presidents banned the al-Nahda party, and Jordan constrained considerably the Jordanian Muslim Brotherhood. Egypt restricted or banned outright the Muslim Brotherhood and either assassinated or executed some of its key leaders, like Hassan al-Banna and Sayyid Qutb. Other polities have tried to embrace political Islam, authorizing their own spiritual leadership, as in Saudi Arabia, or capturing the voices of Islamic institutions, as have successive Egyptian regimes that have pushed the venerable Al-Azar University to speak in their support. Yet both the most popular and the most violent Islamist groups were at least kept at arm's length if not banned outright by autocratic regimes. Should such regimes depart and even limited forms of democracy emerge in the Arab world, will the results empower Islamist groups?

Considerable public support exists for Islam's playing a greater role in politics, as noted in a 2010 Pew poll. In a question asked only of Muslim citizens, fully 95 percent of Egyptians, 53 percent of Jordanians, and 72 percent of Lebanese said that it was "a good thing" that Islam played a large role in politics.⁵² This of course raises the question, What kind of Islam? The common answer usually divides across "radical" versus "moderate" Islam, but such categories do more to confuse than to clarify. As Jillian Schwedler deftly points out, the context matters. Although most Muslim Brotherhood branches, some Salafi groups, and conservative clerics all explicitly reject violence, their goals range from limited reforms to a complete makeover of the government and economy-so are they radical or moderate? Other Islamists choose violence against the military but not against civilians, while even the most moderate Islamist faction might turn to violence if subjected to severe repression or total exclusion from political spheres.⁵³ In short, Islamists are less likely to adopt violence as a tactic if they are at least partly included in posttransformation dialogues and policies and allowed to participate in elections. At the same time, some Islamist groups that have experienced repression at the hands of autocratic governments may not trust the new order to include them, or if there is no new order but just continuing disorder, they may continue violent struggles. Thus, Islamist groups like the al-Houthi in Yemen, a branch of the minority Shia Zaydi sect, quite possibly may continue to use violence against a likely

Sunni-dominated political order in the post-Saleh era.⁵⁴ An increase in Islamist militancy is reported in some parts of Yemen after Saleh, particularly in less-governed parts of the country.⁵⁵ However, Hezbollah in Lebanon, widely considered a radical, violent Shia group, has lessened violence against other Lebanese (though clearly not against Israel) and contested successfully for Lebanese parliamentary seats. In June 2011, Hezbollah and its Christian and Druze allies expanded their parliamentary seats from 11 to 18, allowing them even more influence, albeit through the electoral process.

This last trend reflects a wider practice in the Arab world and beyond of Islamist groups contesting for influence under a democratic umbrella, raising concerns in some quarters that Islam and democracy are inherently incompatible. Bassam Tibi writes that "the Islamists propagate the formula al-hall huwa al-Islam ('Islam is the solution'). For them, this solution is the Islamic shari'a state. This state is based on the principle of hakimiyyat Allah (God's rule), which is clearly not in line with democracy."⁵⁶ Even though some extreme Islamists argue that sovereignty must be found in God and not in popular participation, Asef Bayat describes a more significant trend: "Since the late 1990s, against the backdrop of intensifying religious sentiment in the Muslim world, a nascent post-Islamist trend has begun to accommodate aspects of democratization, pluralism, women's rights, youth concerns, and social development with adherence to religion."57 Offering support for this position is the 2011 Annual Arab Public Opinion Survey, which included questions about the kind of leader the respondents would like the next president of their country to look like. In five Arab countries, the overwhelming choice was Turkish prime minister Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, who heads the modestly Islamic Adalet ve Kalkinma Partisi (Justice and Development Party, or AKP), with 31 percent of the total, followed by Saudi Arabia's King Abdullah with 9 percent.⁵⁸

The other question addresses whether elements of what is described as "radical Islam" will moderate under Arab transformations. One answer maintains that it will have to if it wishes to survive public preferences. The call for an "Islamic state" has been a consistent demand of many more radical Islamist groups, yet the appeal of such a polity is small for most Muslims. David Cook writes that "Radical Muslims offered Afghanistan under the Taliban (1996–2001) as an example [of a Sharia state], and it was not persuasive to the vast community of Muslims."⁵⁹ Very few Muslim Arabs

would find either the strict application of Sharia law or membership in an Islamic caliphate desirable. Although Islamic law informs much of personal jurisprudence in the Arab world (facilitating such matters as divorce, alimony, and other issues), civil codes are prevalent in most of the region, and the complaint is not that Islamic law should replace civil structures but that such structures have become arms of the state.⁶⁰ The idea of a caliphate is more popular outside the Arab region, partly because it offers few solutions to immediate problems facing Arabs and because Arabs, at only 20 percent of the world's Muslim population, would be a distinct minority in an Islamic empire.

Apostasy, another aspect of Islam, has spawned debate within Islamist circles although the very term causes confusion because of the variety of understandings. The most radical jihadists may claim the right to declare certain Muslims apostates (*tahwid*) and then either call for their death (as did the late Ayatollah Khomeini in the Salman Rushdi case) or kill them directly, but, as Olivier Roy comments, even eminent Islamists have not called for the death of people accused of apostasy but their legal separation from the Muslim community.⁶¹ Moreover, the "Amman Message," initiated by King Abdullah II of Jordan and adopted at an Islamic conference in Saudi Arabia in 2005 with the endorsement of over 500 Muslim scholars, specifically forbids the declaration of any Muslim as an apostate.⁶² This message gives some religious sanction to the forbidding of this practice (known as *takfir*) by certain radical Islamists that had little support anyway among the wider Islamic community.⁶³ Everyday Arab Muslims risked death by Islamist fanatics who decided on the basis of some illegitimate fatwa that those not fighting violently in support of radical ideals were apostates; consequently, a democratic Arab political entity would not likely endorse death for individuals considered apostates.

Other potential fissures cross religious boundaries, including relations between Muslims and minority Christians. Authoritarian regimes generally managed potential tensions between faiths even though tense moments occurred. Egyptian Coptic Christians relied on tacit bargains struck between Coptic leaders and the Mubarak government to protect Egyptian Copts, estimated at around 10 percent of Egypt's population. However, in the political vacuum that resulted from Mubarak's ouster, religious pressure escalated, with several churches burned and dozens dead in the wake of rioting sparked by rumors of Christian abductions of women trying to convert to Islam to circumvent Coptic divorce laws.⁶⁴ Egyptian Islamists, marginalized by decades of National Democratic Party rule, may now gain more power, raising fears among Egyptian Copts that the rights and protections negotiated under Mubarak may disappear or at least weaken.⁶⁵ It is also possible that the progressive groups of Muslim scholars and journalists that Raymond Baker called "the new Islamists" will exercise more influence with their beliefs that both Muslims and Christians have shared the Egyptian stage and that, ultimately, both must cooperate in solving Egyptian problems.⁶⁶ Further, Bruce Rutherford asserts that the Egyptian Muslim Brotherhood, perhaps reflecting the views of younger members, has emphasized religious pluralism and described the Copts as "partners and brothers in our long struggle to build the nation."67 Some Copts raised questions about the Islamist al-Nour Party, which won over 20 percent of the Egyptian election in November 2011, fearing that it might adopt anti-Christian policies. One al-Nour official tried to assuage such fears by stating that "the presence of some Christians, who respect their covenant with the Muslims, and who consider that the Muslims have the right to have their Shari'aa as the ruling one, and their identity as the prevalent one, is something that undoubtedly calls for being happy with them and for welcoming them, and not otherwise."68

Democracy will most likely result in a moderation of the more dramatic interpretations of Islam, but the religion will probably remain in the public sphere. The kind of secularism represented by the Kemalist Turkish image remains doubtful. Because the autocratic Arab state widely engaged in such practices, Arab Muslim publics are unlikely to accept Turkish state control of the mosques or state appointment of religious mufti to articulate the government's position on religious matters. Even in Turkey itself, public restrictions on Islamic expression are gradually withering under the rule of the modestly Islamist AKP Party, which continues to win majorities in the Turkish parliament.

Will Democracy Make Middle Eastern Wars Less Likely?

The traditional Kantian assumption that democracies are less likely to wage war against other democracies has been a part of American national security strategy since the Clinton administration, but recent scholarship challenges this principle.⁶⁹ Edward Mansfield and Jack Snyder argue that

emerging democracies which fail to develop democratic institutions to check the potential power of a war-prone leader might actually be more likely to engage in war. They note that earlier waves of democracy generally involved middle-income countries but that subsequent democracy waves are more likely to involve low-income countries with lower citizen skills and immature institutions. Thus, "botched democratizations in such settings could give rise to grave threats to international peace and security."⁷⁰

Wars have been selective events in the Arab world. Some Arab countries have been involved in numerous conflicts, including Jordan, Egypt, and Syria, which fought Israel in 1948, 1967, and 1973; Syria was also briefly involved in the Israeli invasion of Lebanon in 1982. Other Arab countries, though, have rarely if ever found themselves in a significant interstate war. Morocco and Algeria fought the brief "War of the Dunes" in 1963 but have not gone to war since. Although some Gulf Arab countries sent troops to the 1990–91 effort against the Iraqi invasion of Kuwait, their conflict was brief. Not one of these states was democratic in its time of war, but it is not obvious that a democratic political order would have made much difference. These were small engagements, and when national leaders calculated the cost of continuing the conflict, they demurred and the troops came home.

Regardless, Mansfield and Snyder's arguments are important because the building of viable political institutions may not accompany democratization should it occur in the Arab world. Moreover, given the powerful emotional pull that the Palestinian issue has on Arab publics, it is possible to imagine situations in which faltering economies under incomplete democratization may push some elected leaders to pick a fight with Israel to deflect criticism from their own domestic problems.

Interstate wars may become less likely; nevertheless, for reasons other than democratization, civil wars may grow in number and intensity. Although Yemen's President Saleh was increasingly unpopular in his own country, he at least controlled the forces of dissolution that loomed large since the country's unification in 1999 but did not explode into civil war. With Saleh's departure or demise, the anger in south Yemen about alleged northern favoritism could easily rekindle civil war, as could resentment in the areas dominated by Saleh's rival tribes. Syria, long under the political domination of the minority Alawite, could also see civil war as its majority Sunni Muslim population fights to reclaim what it considers its right to dominate the state.

Arab Transformations and Relations with the United States

The United States entered the Arab transformation period in a disadvantaged position largely of its own making. The George W. Bush administration had few friends in the region outside the ruling circles in select Arab countries, and what little capital it enjoyed evaporated in the Iraq operation of 2003 that received almost universal Arab condemnation. One observer wrote that promotion of democracy under the second Bush administration was "part of a wider set of US interests and policies with which it is frequently in contradiction, and US credibility is so low in the Arab Middle East that the US message of democracy is often rejected together with the messenger."⁷¹ The Obama administration fared somewhat better at its outset but squandered capital as well when it failed to advance Israeli-Palestinian peace efforts and continued to support the same autocrats that a considerable majority of the Arab populace wanted to remove. It did not help that, even as the wave of protests gathered steam in Cairo, Secretary of State Hillary Clinton declared the Mubarak regime "stable." Moreover, the United States was highly inconsistent, with President Obama calling for Gadhafi's removal and sending US warplanes to support rebel efforts against him, while at the same time saying very little about harsh regime policies in Bahrain, a US security partner and host to US military bases. Critics of US Arab-world policy also noted that the United States was much more involved in transformations to democracy in places like Serbia, Ukraine, and Georgia, actively using funds of the US Agency for International Development to support antiregime broadcasts in these countries, while remaining silent in the Arab transformation period.⁷²

Should democracy spread even marginally to the Arab world, the resulting governments will have to respond to the opinions of their publics. Further, if surveys are partial indicators of attitudes toward the United States, accountable Arab regimes will find their freedom to cooperate with the United States constrained. According to a Brookings Institution poll of 2008, 64 percent of respondents in the United Arab Emirates, Egypt, Jordan, Lebanon, Morocco, and Saudi Arabia hold a "very unfavorable" attitude towards the United States, and a similar number believe that Iran

has a right to acquire nuclear weapons.⁷³ Most importantly, deep suspicions of American motives remain, as revealed by Muhammad Hasanayn Haykal, a widely respected Egyptian journalist, in an interview with *Al-Jazeera Tele-vision*: "Although the Arab world has great expectations, it is still facing serious dangers simply because the multinational forces [code for United States and its allies] have interests in the region and are working to protect them through sectarian lines, economic and psychological pressure, or military action."⁷⁴ Thus, relative to American policy, the real concern is whether or not US Middle East interests are advanced through Arab democracy. In this case, "probably not." More importantly, however, we do not yet know what kind of democracy will occur—if any—or where or how stable it might be.

For the United States, this should be a period of watchful waiting and recognition that the old policies of supporting unelected Arab leaders in the name of regional stability may not produce the same results as it did for many decades. Granted, such support sometimes produced useful shared intelligence, cooperation in arresting suspected terrorists, combined military exercises, and basing rights. In reality, though, such support now may only weaken Arab absolute rulers. Thus, choices must be made with much more care about which Arab leader(s) to embrace. More importantly, the range of possible outcomes in countries like Egypt is too wide to craft definitive US policy because Egypt might become a semi or full democracy, the Muslim Brotherhood might win enough seats to block Egyptian cooperation with the United States, or the Egyptian army may decide to retain the reins of power, hoping to preserve privileged positions and keep democracy limited at best. Rash American choices without a long-term view of the changes in the Arab world will only produce policy disappointments.

Conclusions

The year 2011 started auspiciously in the Arab world as two longstanding autocratic regimes collapsed after a decades-long period of rule. Initially, hopes sprung up in the region, and beyond, that democracy might finally bloom—a genuine "Arab spring." Yet the belief that transition would be relatively quick and painless disappeared as some Arab absolute rulers learned from the experiences of their former colleagues and tightened their rule, banding together in some cases and raising substantially the price of opposition. Revolts that emerged in Oman, Bahrain, and Jordan faded when a combination of violence from security forces and partial reform measures quelled them. In other cases, street protests continued, but dictators in Syria, Yemen, and Libya used their elite armed forces, sometimes supplemented with foreign mercenaries, to violently suppress popular movements. In the Libyan case, NATO and Qatari support probably made the difference in the end of the Gadhafi regime. Life returned to the status quo in the few Arab countries not wracked by violence. Disorder grew in Egypt and Yemen after their leaders left, partly because their departure created too large a political vacuum for anyone to fill except the armed forces or, in the case of Yemen, because rival factions fought over the remains. The United States and other outside countries were left wondering how to craft revisions to their Middle East policies with so much uncertainty left in the area.

At the same time, a force has been unleashed in the Arab world that will prove very difficult to curb completely. In countries where the regime response has been particularly violent and repressive, however, the movement may all but die, as happened in Iran after 2009. Certainly the hopes of people who expected a fairly rapid and wide Arab democratic transition have been dashed. Yet if even slow democratization comes to Tunisia and perhaps to Egypt, and if Jordan and Morocco continue to open a fairly closed political system, Arab hopes for political transformation will continue, and democracy may spread slowly. That may be a more favorable long-term outcome for advocates of Arab democracy because, as noted here, sometimes the too rapid diffusion of democratic governance may carry the seeds of its own destruction.

Notes

1. Christopher Alexander, *Tunisia: Stability and Reform in the Modern Maghreb* (London: Routledge, 2010), 64–65.

2. Freedom House issues an annual map of freedom, available at http://www.freedomhouse.org/images/File/fiw/ FIW2011_MENA_Map_1st%20draft.pdf. The organization considers Western Sahara a separate country ranked not free, while Morocco, which claims Western Sahara, is ranked partly free. Of the total population of the Middle East and North Africa, 78 percent live in countries rated not free compared to 35 percent of sub-Sahara Africa.

3. Iliya Harik notes that relatively undemocratic Kuwait and relatively democratic Turkey hold the same score (partly free) and that some sub-Saharan African nations with severe democratic challenges rank higher than do most Arab countries. He says, "The argument here is not that Arab countries have a stellar record of democratization, as indeed they do not. It is a matter of whether [Freedom House's] quantitative measurement of democratization across

30 ASPJ AFRICA & FRANCOPHONIE

the board is reliable at all." Harik, "Democracy, 'Arab Exceptionalism,' and Social Science," *Middle East Journal* 60, no. 4 (Autumn 2006): 676.

4. James Bell, "Will Enthusiasm for Democracy Endure in Egypt and Elsewhere?," Pew Charitable Trust, 8 March 2011, http://pewresearch.org/pubs/1918/enthusiasm-for-democracy-in-egypt-tunisia-fragile-eastern -europe-experience-shows.

5. Amaney Jamal and Mark Tessler, "Attitudes in the Arab World," *Journal of Democracy* 19, no. 1 (January 2008): 97. Like all surveys, these results must be taken with appropriate caution. Not all who respond to the survey have a similar understanding of "democracy," and sometimes support for democracy is higher in nondemocratic countries than in their counterparts. Yu-han Chu and Min-hua Huang find that uncritical support for democracy is lower in Taiwan and South Korea, two successful Asian cases of democratic transformation, than it is in Vietnam and China, where one-party rule still prevails. See Chu and Huang, "Solving an Asian Puzzle," *Journal of Democracy* 21, no. 4 (October 2010): 114–22.

6. Thomas Carothers, "The 'Sequencing' Fallacy," Journal of Democracy 18, no. 1 (January 2007): 21.

7. Ian O. Lesser, "Policy toward Algeria after a Decade of Isolation," *Mediterranean Quarterly* 12, no. 2 (Spring 2001): 8–21. Daniel Brumberg chillingly predicted that "if the Algerian experiment immediately founders, or succeeds temporarily only to give rise to a new authoritarianism, the prospects for a new democratic bargain in the Arab world will be dealt a severe blow." Brumberg, "Islam, Reform, and Elections in Algeria," *Journal of Democracy* 2, no. 1 (Winter 1991): 71.

8. Valerie J. Bunce and Sharon L. Wolchik, "Favorable Conditions and Electoral Revolutions," *Journal of Democracy* 17, no. 4 (October 2006): 6.

9. Charles Tilly, "Inequality, Democratization, and De-Democratization," *Sociological Theory* 21, no. 1 (March 2003): 41. Michael Bernhard makes a similar argument to explain the failure of Weimar Germany to sustain democracy: "This marriage of iron and rye (agriculture in the east and industry in the west) perpetuated the social pattern of unequal development. It preserved the quasi-feudal character of German agriculture in the east, while Germany in the west increasingly evolved into a modern society... Because of this alliance, Germany is seen as the classic European example of the antidemocratic potential of the bourgeoisie." Bernhard, "Democratization in Germany: A Reappraisal," *Comparative Politics* 33, no. 4 (July 2001): 382.

10. Some members of these elites did line up with the protestors against the established regime, but that was largely because they either thought they could maintain their power under democratic rule or they had fallen from favor in the presidential palace.

11. David S. Sorenson, *Global Security Watch: Lebanon* (Santa Barbara, CA: Praeger, 2010), 79–80; and Amaney A.Jamal, *Barriers to Democracy: The Other Side of Social Capital in Palestine and the Arab World* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2007), 24.

12. For examples, see Toby Craig Jones, *Desert Kingdom: How Oil and Water Forged Modern Saudi Arabia* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2010); Steffen Hertog, *Princes, Brokers, and Bureaucrats: Oil and the State in Saudi Arabia* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2010); Christopher M. Davidson, *Dubai: The Vulnerability of Success* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2008); and Marc Valeri, *Oman: Politics and Society in the Qaboos State* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2009).

13. This is not to imply that Middle East civil societies are all or mostly tools of the state because many have been performing essential work that fills voids left by governmental neglect. Yet Arab autocrats have viewed most civil society groups as threats and have clamped down on those that rulers believe are conduits of internal opposition and/or outside influence. Laith Kubba correctly notes, however, that Arab civil society groups are effective agents to demonstrate the lack of performance by too many Arab governments. Kubba, "The Awakening of Civil Society," in *Islam and Democracy in the Middle East*, ed. Larry Diamond, Marc F. Plattner, and Daniel Brumberg (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2003), 28–34.

14. See Natana J. DeLong-Bas, *Wahhabi Islam: From Revival and Reform to Global Jihad* (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2004), 86–90.

Neil MacFarquhar, "Saudi Arabia Scrambles to Limit Region's Upheaval," New York Times, 27 May 2011.
Ibid.

17. Michael L. Ross, "Does Oil Hinder Democracy?," *World Politics* 53, no. 3 (April 2001): 325–61. Rentier states derive wealth from raw material rents, which often prop up authoritarian regimes because proceeds from them are used to buy off potential opposition and because income flows mitigate the need for personal income taxes—one primary means of accountability between the citizenry and government. See Gwenn Okruhlik, "Rentier Wealth, Unruly Law, and the Rise of Opposition: The Political Economy of Oil States," *Comparative Politics* 31, no. 3 (April 1999): 296–97; Donald L. Losman, "The Rentier State and National Oil Companies: An Economic and Political Perspective," *Middle East Journal* 64, no. 3 (Summer 2010): 427–45; Steffen Hertog, "The Sociology of the Gulf Rentier Systems: Societies of Intermediaries," *Comparative Studies in Society and History* 52, no. 2 (April 2010): 282–318; and Jay Ulfelder, "Natural Resource Wealth and the Survival of Autocracy," *Comparative Political Studies* 40, no. 8 (August 2007): 995–1018.

18. Charles Tilly, *Democracy* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2007), 200. Studies vary on exactly how much of a barrier rentier states pose for democracy, though. Michael Herb argues that although rent-seeking states do have an impact on democratization, other factors such as income distribution and the percent of the population that is Muslim also affect levels of democracy. Herb, "No Representation without Taxation: Rents, Development, and Democracy," *Comparative Politics* 37, no. 3 (April 2005): 297–316.

19. Majid Khadduri, "The Role of the Military in Middle East Politics," American Political Science Review 47, no. 2 (June 1953): 516; Ellen Lust-Okar, Structuring Conflict in the Arab World: Incumbents, Opponents, and Institutions (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2005): 56–57; James T. Quinlivin, "Coup-Proofing: Its Practices and Consequences in the Middle East," International Security 24, no. 2 (Fall 1999): 131–65; S. E. Finer, The Man on Horseback: The Role of the Military in Politics (New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1962); Victoria Clarke, Yemen: Dancing on the Heads of Snakes (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2010), 63; and Larbi Sadiki, Rethinking Arab Democratization: Elections without Democracy (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2009), 120.

20. CIA, *The World FactBook*, 2011, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook /fields/2011.html.

21. James H. Lebovic, "Spending Priorities and Democratic Rule in Latin America," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 45, no. 4 (August 2001): 450.

22. Mona el-Naggar and Michael Slackman, "Hero of Egypt's Revolution, Military Now Faces Critics," *New York Times*, 8 April 2011.

23. David D. Kirkpatrick, "Egypt's Military Censors Critics as It Faces More Scrutiny," *New York Times*, 31 May 2011.

24. Michael Slackman, "Islamist Group Is Rising Force in a New Egypt," New York Times, 24 March 2011.

25. David S. Sorenson, "Civil-Military Relations in North Africa," *Middle East Policy* 14, no. 4 (Winter 2007): 106–7.

26. Larbi Sadiki, "Tunisian Elections: Gone Till October?," Al-Jazeera, 24 May 2011.

27. Angelique Chrisafis and Ian Black, "Tunisia Elections Winner: 'We're Hardly the Freemasons, We're a Modern Party,'" *Guardian*, 25 October 2011.

28. For a good background discussion on Rachid al-Ghannoushi, see "Rachid Ghannoushi: Activist in Exile," in John L. Esposito and John O. Voll, *Makers of Contemporary Islam* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2001), 91–118.

29. "Morocco Elections a Foretaste for Egyptians," Al Ahram, 1 December 2011.

30. Dale Gavlak, "Jordan's King Abdullah Vows to Allow Elected Cabinets," *BBC News*, 12 June 2011; and "King Outlines Vision for Jordan's Future," *Jordan Times*, 13 June 2011.

31. April Longley Alley, "Yemen's Multiple Crises," *Journal of Democracy* 21, no. 4 (October 2010): 74–75. As Alley notes in a separate piece, the structures of Yemeni governance do not produce or transfer political power. Instead, power and wealth are produced and transmitted through a highly informal, yet deeply patterned, web of tribally and regionally based patronage relationships. Alley, "The Rules of the Game: Unpacking Patronage Politics in Yemen," *Middle East Journal* 64, no. 3 (Summer 2010): 386.

32. Jack A. Goldstone, "Understanding the Revolutions of 2011," *Foreign Affairs* 90, no. 3 (May/June 2011): 14.

32 ASPJ AFRICA & FRANCOPHONIE

33. Bell, "Enthusiasm for Democracy." The actual question was, "Some feel that we should rely on a democratic form of government to solve our country's problems. Others feel we should rely on a leader with a strong hand to solve our country's problems. Which comes closer to your opinion?"

34. Al-Nour Party leadership is hardly unified on these points. "Al-Nour (Light Party)," *Guide to Egypt's Transition*, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, http://egyptelections.carnegieendowment .org/2011/09/21/al-nour-light-party; "Al Nour Party," *Jadaliyya*, 18 November 2011, http://www.jadaliyya .com/pages/index/3171/al-nour-party; and Farrag Ismail, "A Salafi Tremor in Egypt—Founding a Party, Recognizing a Civil State and Granting Copts the Right to Refer to Their Religion," *Al Arabiya News*, 2 June 2011.

35. "2008 Corruption Perceptions Index, Regional Highlights: Middle East and North Africa," Transparency International, http://www.transparency.org/regional_pages/africa_middle_east/middle_east_and _north_africa_mena.

36. United Nations Human Development Programme, *Arab Human Development Report 2002* (New York: United Nations Human Development Programme, 2002), 4, http://hdr.undp.org/en/reports/regional /arabstates/RBAS_ahdr2002_EN.pdf.

37. Fauzi M. Najjar, "Islam and Socialism in the United Arab Republic," *Journal of Contemporary History* 3, no. 3 (July 1968): 185.

38. Philip S. Khoury, Syria and the French Mandate: The Politics of Arab Nationalism, 1920–1945 (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1987), chap. 8; James L. Gelvin, Divided Loyalties: Nationalism and Mass Politics in Syria at the Close of Empire (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1998); and Patrick Seale, The Struggle for Syria: A Study of Post-War Arab Politics, 1945–1958 (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 1986).

39. Paul Rivlin, Arab Economies in the Twenty-First Century (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2009), 168; and Philip Robins, A History of Jordan (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2004), 85–87.

40. Marvine Howe, *Morocco: The Islamist Awakening and Other Challenges* (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2005), 211. See also Melani Claire Cammett, *Globalization and Business Politics in Arab North Africa* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2007), 84–86.

41. Henri Barki, "Can the Middle East Compete?," *Journal of Democracy* 6, no. 2 (April 1995): 113–27. Bruce K. Rutherford argues that critics exaggerate the stake that Egypt's business elite have in maintaining the political status quo. Rutherford, *Egypt after Mubarak: Liberalism, Islam, and Democracy in the Arab World* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2008), 209.

42. Tarek Osman, *Egypt on the Brink: From Nasser to Mubarak* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2010), 120–21.

43. Cammett, Globalization and Business Politics, 216.

44. Clement M. Henry and Robert Springborg, *Globalization and the Politics of Development in the Middle East* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2001), 135.

45. United Nations Development Programme, *Arab Human Development Report 2009: Challenges to Human Security in the Arab Countries* (New York: United Nations Development Programme, 2009), 103, http://www.arab-hdr.org/publications/other/ahdr/ahdr2009e.pdf.

46. Rivlin, Arab Economies, 290.

47. Bryant Ott and Mohamed Younis, "Egyptians Optimistic Post-Revolution," Abu Dhabi Gallup Center, 6 June 2011, http://www.gallup.com/poll/147938/Egyptians-Optimistic-Post-Revolution.aspx. The article title is based on another question—"Where on a scale of 1 to 10 do you expect to be in five years?"—that showed Egyptians giving a 5.7 on the Cantril Self-Anchoring Scale. The word *optimism* was based on an increase from 4.9 the previous year but failed to consider the 6.0 score of 2009; thus, the post-Mubarak score was actually lower than in years previous to 2010—not really much optimism.

48. David D. Kirkpatrick and Dina Salah Amer, "Egypt's Economy Slows to a Crawl; Revolt Is Tested," *New York Times*, 9 June 2011.

49. Timur Kuran, op-ed contributor, "The Weak Foundations of Arab Democracy," *New York Times*, 28 May 2011. Kuran argues elsewhere that Islamic law also retarded economic growth in the Middle East; see Kuran, *The Long Divergence: How Islamic Law Held Back the Middle East* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2011). Kuran's explanation is interesting but incomplete because there are ample other reasons for the persistence of Middle East autocracy. These include patterns established during the period of European colonial rule that most Arab states experienced and, some would argue, the demands of a harsh desert environment that limit individual freedom and favor collective action.

50. Colonialism varied in intensity and effect across the Arab world. In some cases, it was deeply rooted, and hundreds of thousands of Arabs died in colonial resistance (e.g., Algeria, Lebanon, and Libya). In other situations, colonial powers drew boundaries but ruled largely through local leaders, as was the case in the Arabian Gulf, Iraq, and Jordan. In other instances, however, European colonialism had little national effect, as in Saudi Arabia.

51. Richard H. Pfaff, "The Function of Arab Nationalism," *Comparative Politics* 2, no. 1 (January 1970): 150–52; Elizabeth Suzanne Kassab, *Contemporary Arab Thought: Cultural Critique in Comparative Perspective* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2010), 17–19; and Steven A. Cook, *The Struggle for Egypt* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2012), 16–17.

52. "Muslim Publics Divided on Hamas and Hezbollah," Pew Global Attitudes Project, 2 December 2010, http://pewglobal.org/2010/12/02/muslims-around-the-world-divided-on-hamas-and-hezbollah/.

53. Jillian Schwedler, "Can Islamists Become Moderates? Rethinking the Inclusion-Moderation Hypothesis," *World Politics* 63, no. 2 (April 2011): 151.

54. The al-Houthi movement, a subgroup of Zaydi Muslims founded by Badr al-Din ibn Amir al-Houthi, is located in northern Yemen. The Zaydi, who have lived in Yemen for many centuries, claimed persecution by the majority Sunni regimes over many years, even under the Saleh government, although Saleh himself is a Zaydi.

55. Sudarsan Raghavan, "Militants Linked to al-Qaeda Emboldened in Yemen," *Washington Post*, 12 June 2011; and "Clashes Continue between Al-Qa'ida Militants, Yemeni Military Forces in Zinjibar," *Ma'hrib Press* (Open Source Center), 12 June 2011.

56. Bassam Tibi, "Islamism and Democracy: On the Compatibility of Institutional Islamism and the Political Culture of Democracy," *Totalitarian Movements and Political Religions* 10, no. 2 (June 2009): 144.

57. Asef Bayat, *Making Islam Democratic: Social Movements and the Post-Islamist Turn* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2007), 188–89.

58. Shibley Telhami, 2011 Annual Arab Public Opinion Survey (College Park: University of Maryland, October 2011), http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/Files/events/2011/1121_arab_public_opinion/20111121_arab_public_opinion.pdf.

59. David Cook, Martyrdom in Islam (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2007), 163.

60. The Sharia courts were, above all else, *local* courts, which fell under the ax of state centralization, beginning with the Ottoman Empire. See Noah Feldman, *The Fall and Rise of the Islamic State* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2008), 23, 62–65; and Wael B. Hallaq, *Shari'a: Theory, Practice, Transformation* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2009), especially chap. 15. As Patricia Crone notes, although Western notions of government functions included internal order and external defense, medieval Muslim scholars identified the purpose of government as maintenance of moral order through law. Crone, *God's Rule: Government and Islam* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2004), 286–87. The modern state, for many Islamist critics, adopted the Western vision of the state while abandoning the classic Islamic version.

61. Olivier Roy, Secularism Confronts Islam (New York: Columbia University Press, 2007), 81.

62. Amman Message website, accessed 14 December 2011, http://www.ammanmessage.com/.

63. Debate over the meaning and consequences of *takfir* is deeply lodged in Islamic tradition. The practice probably stems from early Kharijite tradition, but it was not widespread, and Muslims abhorred the ritualistic killing practices. See Crone, *God's Rule*, 296–97; and David Cook, *Understanding Jihad* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2005), 139. A substantial part of Islamic thought emphasizes the need to remove "un-Islamic" leaders but not to kill them. See 'Umar 'Abd al-Rahman, "The Present Rulers and Islam: Are They Muslims or Not?," in *Princeton Readings in Islamist Thought*, ed. Roxanne Leslie Euben and Muhammad Qasim Zaman (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2009), 352–53. Egyptian Muslim Brotherhood theorist Sayyid Qutb is credited for a revival of *takfir*. See Mohammed Aboob, *The Many Faces of Political Islam: Religion and Politics in the Muslim World* (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2008), 58. Qutb, however, placed more

34 ASPJ AFRICA & FRANCOPHONIE

emphasis on accusations of *jabiliyya*, the state of ignorance of Islam that he believes Islamic leaders fall into when they behave in un-Islamic ways. See John Calvert, *Sayyid Qutb and the Origins of Radical Islam* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2010), especially chap. 6.

64. David D. Kirkpatrick, "Egypt's Christians Fear Violence as Changes Embolden Islamists," *New York Times*, 30 May 2011. It is important to note, though, that some of the worst violence occurred in the Imbaba section of Cairo, one of the poorest areas of the city.

65. Ibid.

66. Raymond William Baker, *Islam without Fear: Egypt and the New Islamists* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2003), 47.

67. Rutherford, Egypt after Mubarak, 97.

68. Waleed Abdul Rahman, "Al-Nour Party: Egypt's Salifists Go Mainstream," Asharq Al-Alawsat, 6 December 2011.

69. See, for example, Michael W. Doyle, "Kant, Liberal Legacies, and Foreign Affairs," in *Debating the Democratic Peace*, ed. Michael E. Brown, Sean M. Lynn-Jones, and Steven E. Miller (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 1996); 3–57; Bruce Russett, *Grasping the Democratic Peace: Principles for a Post–Cold War World* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1993); James Lee Ray, *Democracy and International Conflict: An Evaluation of the Democratic Peace Proposition* (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1995); Tobias Bachteler, "Explaining the Democratic Peace: The Evidence from Ancient Greece Reviewed," *Journal of Peace Research* 34, no. 3 (August 1997): 315–23; and Spencer Weart, *Never at War: Why Democracies Will Not Fight One Another* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 1998).

70. Edward D. Mansfield and Jack Snyder, *Electing to Fight: Why Emerging Democracies Go to War* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2005), 12.

71. Katerina Dalacoura, "US Democracy Promotion in the Arab Middle East since 11 September 2001: A Critique," *International Affairs* 81, no. 5 (October 2005): 978.

72. Shadi Hamid, "The Struggle for Middle East Democracy," *Cairo Review of Global Affairs*, 23 May 2011, http://www.aucegypt.edu/GAPP/CairoReview/Pages/articleDetails.aspx?aid=20.

73. Brookings Institution, 2008 Annual Arab Public Opinion Poll, slides 32 and 62, http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/Files/events/2008/0414_middle_east/0414_middle_east_telhami.pdf.

74. "Al-Jazirah TV Interviews Egypt's Haykal on Arab Revolts, Obstacles, Other Issues," *Al-Jazeera Satellite Television* (Open Source Center), 8 June 2011.
Wither the Jasmine

China's Two-Phase Operation for Cyber Control-in-Depth

SCOTT J. HENDERSON*

hina's Jasmine Revolution, an online movement that emerged from the embers of revolutions sweeping the Middle East, experienced an enthusiastic birth but ultimately suffered a premature and rather mundane death. A passive shrug of the shoulders, and the embryonic movement withered and died on the vine. Some would argue that the Jasmine Revolution never took the breath of life-that it was merely a manifestation of the Chinese government's overreaction to the possibility of social unrest and the Western media's exuberance to cover it. The timing was wrong: China is not the Middle East, economic conditions were not conducive to a revolution, and it was not a serious movement. These and a host of other reasons explain the Jasmine Revolution's untimely demise. Whether the result of one or a combination of these factors, the downfall of the nascent movement illuminates the mechanisms behind Beijing's ability to provide comprehensive cyber control-in-depth through a two-phased system comprised of seven components: external monitoring, internal monitoring, blocking, attacks, intimidation, campaigning, and self-censorship.

^{*}The author is an analyst for the Foreign Military Studies Office, Fort Leavenworth, Kansas. Mr. Henderson retired from the Army after serving 20 years in the intelligence community as a Chinese linguist. He holds a BA in Chinese studies and graduated from the Defense Language Institute in Monterey, California. In 1997 he was on special assignment to the US Embassy in China, and in 1995 he attended the Beijing Institute of Economic Management Immersion Program. Mr. Henderson is a subject-matter expert on Chinese cyber crimes and information operations; an open-source analyst focusing on strategic and tactical objectives of the People's Republic of China; an instructor for the Open-Source Information Research and Analysis Course; and a trainer at the FBI Cyber Crimes Lab. He created TheDarkVisitor.com, a website cited in the *New York Times, Popular Science, Computer World*, the *Register, Information Week*, MSNBC, *Sydney Morning Herald*, and *Economic Times*. Mr. Henderson has written several articles on China, such as "The Dark Visitor" (inside the world of Chinese hackers), "In the Shadow: Chinese Special Forces Build a 21st Century Fighting Force," "Things That Disturb Dragons" (China's reaction to the United States' reentry into Southeast Asia), "Songs of Chu" (China's military regions), "China Shaping the Operational Environment" (Chinese military science), and "Mao e-Guerrilla" (Chinese insurgents on the Internet).

The Jasmine Revolution represents Beijing's latest, but not its first, attempt to control and smother a burgeoning online uprising in the crib. Government officials have developed and perfected their skills at online manipulation for 17 years, cutting their teeth on the Falun Gong, Free Tibet, Hong Kong pro-democracy, and anti-Japanese protest movements. It isn't necessary to study the specific details or chronology of each of these events. Rather, one need only understand the objective and current evolution of China's online crisis-control mechanisms. According to Chinese military writings, one attains control through reducing the destructive and negative effects of a crisis to their lowest level in order to terminate them in the shortest time and with minimum cost. Doing so involves the implementation of methods that will prevent and contain crises before they occur.¹ As we will see, the process is far from flawless, and the formulation needs constant adjustments and tweaks.

Historical precedents are plentiful. For example, in April 2005 Japan's bid for a seat on the United Nations Security Council, along with revisions to historical textbooks that downplayed Japan's actions in World War II, spawned large anti-Japanese demonstrations which spread across China, attacking anything symbolic of Japan.² In late April, the Chinese Ministry of Public Security sought to bring the demonstrations to a halt. Utilizing Internet postings and text messages in combination with traditional print media, the ministry ordered protestors not to organize anti-Japanese demonstrations without police approval. Summing up the Communist Party's ability to control the populace, China's minister of state council information declared that "most citizens obey no-demonstration orders. For example, a Beijing newspaper's warning against illegal demonstrations deterred all but a few hundred protesters from gathering for a second weekend of demonstrations in the capital last April. You need to understand that Chinese citizens still respect the government. So if the government makes clear that this kind of demonstration is not OK, 90% of the people won't go."³

Taking the statement issued from the ministry at face value, along with an understanding of known Chinese methodologies employed in online campaigns, this article examines the most effective method of deterring the remaining 10 percent. It does so by selecting the Jasmine Revolution as a case study of procedures used by the Chinese government to curtail online dissidence, laying out events chronologically to give the reader a better indicator of reactions from that government.

The Jasmine Revolution: A Case Study

Phase One: Passive Defense (External Monitoring, Internal Monitoring, and Blocking)

From 17 December 2010 through 18 February 2011, Chinese monitors increased their active screening of events taking place in the Middle East, concerned that the latter would foment internal unrest at home. Outside observers are aware of several groups and methods associated with China's monitoring of domestic Internet communications (the State Council Information Office [SCIO], Cyber Police, and Great Firewall), but they know less about Beijing's external monitors.

External Monitoring. Two sources hint that the People's Liberation Army (PLA) plays a role in reporting external hot spots. First, in 2009, sources inside the PLA's University of Foreign Languages suggested that, due to critical deficiencies in mission training, the curriculum would need revamping, with emphasis placed on research involving open-source military intelligence.⁴ Second, in May 2011 reports out of the Guangzhou Military Area Command explained that, in order to expand international strategic vision, departments under the headquarters of troop units were "specially-assigned personnel for the collection, organization and post production of the materials that come from major news media outlets, academic reports of some research institutes, lectures of military academies, and so on."⁵ These types of PLA units likely would be responsible for the dissemination of information regarding potential hot spots worldwide.

Although we are not certain about the exact government agencies or organs that conduct external monitoring, the timeline from the Jasmine Revolution makes clear that these observations are taking place (fig. 1). On 17 December 2010, the self-immolation of a Tunisian graduate student set off violent protests inside Tunisia, marking the beginning of that country's Jasmine Revolution.⁶ Officials inside the People's Republic of China (PRC), monitoring world events, quickly picked up the news and followed the situation as it unfolded. In less than a week, China began online blocking tactics to filter out references to the revolutions taking place in Tunisia and Egypt.⁷



Figure 1. Monitoring and blocking timeline, 17 December 2010–17 February 2011

Blocking. On 21 January 2011, sensing a potential catalyst for domestic unrest, the Chinese SCIO issued a directive requesting all websites to "conduct strict searches of interactive spaces such as online forums, blogs, microblogs, instant message tools, and text message services. Immediately delete the phrase 'A nice bunch of jasmine' and related information."⁸

External Monitoring. As the Arab Spring continued to spread across the Middle East, actions inside the PRC showed signs of growing tension and unease with the rebellions. On 25 January 2011, the turmoil reached Egypt, causing Chinese officials to expand blocking operations.

Blocking. On 29 January 2011, three of China's most popular and highly trafficked social websites (Sohu, Tencent, and Weibo) blocked the Chinese word for *Egypt* as a search term.⁹

Internal Monitoring. On 11 February 2011, renowned Chinese artist and activist Ai Weiwei posted a message to Twitter: "Today we are all Egyptians. . . . It took merely 18 days for the collapse of this 30-year-old military regime—one which looked harmonious and stable. This thing . . . that has existed for 60 years may take several months."¹⁰ On 3 April 2011, authorities arrested Ai Weiwei, ostensibly for committing financial crimes.

External Monitoring. On 17 February 2011, an anonymous message appeared on Twitter, calling for a Chinese revolution similar to the upheavals taking place in Egypt and Tunisia.¹¹ The simple posting stated that the Jasmine Revolution (named after the uprising in Tunisia) would begin on 20 February in the busy downtown areas of 13 Chinese cities. Two days later, Boxun.com, a US-based website, echoed the calls and provided specific locations for the first protests, including the McDonald's restaurant in the Wangfujing shopping district, perhaps one of the busiest commercial areas in Beijing.¹²

Phase Two: Active Defense (Attacks, Intimidation, Campaigning, and Self-Censorship)

The postings to Twitter and Boxun on 17 and 19 February, respectively, calling for real-world protests, mark the transition from the passive to active defense phase. The announcement of these physical demonstrations, visible to the general public, likely crossed a line of demarcation in the minds of Chinese officials. The active defense phase, which lasted from 19 February to at least 19 April 2011 (fig. 2), involved increased confrontation and consisted of four components: attacks, intimidation, campaigning, and self-censorship. It is important to understand that Chinese officials do not view these measures as offensive actions or operations but merely as reactions to events and efforts to restore stability. The transition to active defense does not curtail the passive measures of phase one, which continue throughout the active phase.

Attacks. On 19 February 2011, almost instantly after the call for Chinese demonstrations, patriotic or government hackers launched a distributed denial of service (DDOS) attack against Boxun.¹³ Not a passive blocking operation carried out by the Great Firewall, the attack sought to limit the site's influence and shut it down (fig. 3).



Figure 2. Blocking and active defense timeline, 19 February-present



Figure 3. Screen capture from Boxun.com announcing the attack and directing visitors to a temporary website.

Intimidation. On 19 February 2011, at least 15 prominent activists and lawyers were detained prior to the start of announced street protests.¹⁴ Authorities invited some of them to "chat" or "drink tea" (online slang for forced interrogation), detaining and forcing additional activists to do the same over the next few months.¹⁵ Stoney Wang, a blogger from Shanghai, offers his account of one of these interrogations:

At first there were two relatively serious men with very rigid attitudes, who first asked me to confirm my Twitter ID, and then asked what trouble hotspots I'd been involved in lately, constantly twisting my words. I said that since they were unwilling to tell me what sensitive phrase they'd come across, I wasn't going to say either. There are a lot of these hotspots, and I'd been on Twitter for years, and posted tens of thousands of tweets: which of these was the issue now? Actually, I was laughing to myself that these three characters [茉莉花—Jasmine] had them so scared that they didn't dare say them in front of me.

And then, twisting, twisting, twisting, winding me up tighter and tighter and tighter, until we reached stalemate . . . I followed what they were saying exactly: the country needs management, and the Internet also needs management in accordance with the law, so I personally had to be willing to accept a certain degree of scrutiny. Now that you've come and found me, I said, I'm certain that something I said must have been untrue; if you'll just point to it specifically, I'll take another look, and if I've made a mistake, I'll admit it, apologise, and delete it, and that'll be that, right?

But throughout this winding, they just wouldn't say which was the offending phrase. In fact, their aim in coming here was quite clear: it was to intimidate me into keeping my mouth shut. From my point of view, though, this was a good opportunity for me to observe the police in the aftermath of $2/20.^{16}$

Campaigning. Beijing used the standard practice of having highranking officials make public statements to dissuade protesters. Leaders such as Hu Jintao, Wen Jiabao, Zhao Qizheng, and others called for greater control of online opinion, dismissed the Jasmine Revolution as preposterous and unrealistic, and pronounced it doomed.¹⁷

The most interesting evolution in the campaign strategy came in the form of the 50 Cent Party, which derived its name from the amount of Renminbi (Chinese currency) that online commentators receive to post messages supporting the PRC government. Party commentators distract online conversations about unpopular government policies or failures.¹⁸ From 20 to 26 February, the 50 Cent Party created fake Weibo (the Chinese version of Twitter) accounts, sometimes using the names of popular activists to make positive statements about the government. The website *China Digital Times* translated a sampling of these messages left on Weibo, aimed at virtual deception:

@kesen4 Li Jianlong: Recently there were some police officers who told me not to participate in the "Jasmine" thing. I replied that only idiots would participate....

@meimeib1101: People who are saying these things [encouraging a jasmine revolution] are totally evil. Their evil intentions are abundantly clear. Isn't it the case that they themselves are attempting to be the rulers of China and then use their power to enslave us?! Don't even think about it!!!....

@yiwannianaini yiwannianaini: Every time there's a political revolution, it's at the expense of the common people's happiness. Everyone's got to open their eyes....

@wangwei7509 wangwei: Those of you always going on about how bad the Communist Party is, why don't you try governing 1.5 billion people for a bit? Winning the approval of the vast majority of people as they have is an amazing achievement! Not everyone gets along in America, either: why do you think there's so much crime there?¹⁹

Self-Censorship. Documenting specific incidents of self-censorship with regard to the Jasmine Revolution is difficult; nevertheless, it is known that people who operate websites inside China commonly engage in this practice. During a normal day, website operators remain cautious about posting sensitive topics, going on heightened alert when directives from the SCIO and Propaganda Bureau begin circulating. Danwei.org conducted interviews with several Chinese bloggers, summing up the most powerful argument for self-censorship: "To run a website hosted in China legally, you need an Internet Content Provision License—an ICP license. And if you have one of those, you don't want to lose it because then you won't be able to run a website. So most websites will actually censor themselves. They are often guessing about what will annoy the government, and they will take down content that they think may get them into trouble."²⁰

Monitoring and Blocking. On 20 February 2011, the presence of large concentrations of police officers in the Wangfujing shopping district demonstrated that the authorities had kept abreast of the online calls for protests and were prepared to halt organized gatherings. Furthermore, on the same day, Weibo blocked the term *jasmine* and kept *Egypt* off the trending list; Renren (China's Facebook) blocked users posting the term *Jasmine Revolution*; and China Mobile shut down text messaging.²¹ On 24 February, China's Central Propaganda Department issued the following directive:

Media reports on the current changing situation in the Middle East must use standard copy sources. Reports cannot have the word "revolution" (*geming*). Regarding the reasons for the emergence of these mass protests, nothing can be reported regarding demands for democracy or increases in commodity prices. Reports also cannot draw connections between the political systems of Middle Eastern nations and the system in our country. In all media, when the names of the leaders of Egypt, Tunisia, Libya, and other countries are given, the names of Chinese leaders cannot appear next to them.²²

By 25 February 2011, the area in front of the Wangfujing McDonald's was sealed off with signs saying that the area was under construction due to sinking pavement.²³ On the same day, China blocked LinkedIn, a professional networking website, after the establishment on the site of a pro–Jasmine Revolution group advocating that Tunisia's Jasmine Revolution spread to China.²⁴ On 2 March 2011, China's Central Propaganda Bureau issued a directive to media outlets not to report on "Chinese Jasmine."²⁵ On 21 March 2011, Google issued a statement that a government blockage designed to look like a problem with Gmail had disrupted its e-mail distribution in China. Reportedly, this blockage was tied to the Jasmine Revolution.²⁶

Attacks. On 14 April 2011, responding to Ai Weiwei's arrest, the US-based website Change.org started an online petition calling for his release. Attracting high-profile sponsors from the art world such as the Guggenheim, the Metropolitan Museum of Art, and the Tate Museum, the petition went viral and drew more than 124,000 signatures. On 19 April 2011, the website began experiencing DDOS attacks.²⁷

Summary and Conclusion

Viewing China's cyberspace as perhaps the natural successor to a realworld gathering place for dissent, one could see it as the potential venue for a virtual Tiananmen. From Beijing's perspective, the digital landscape is inhabited with millions of young nationalists and activists who discuss explosive topics that could lead to revolutionary zeal. Large social-networking websites such as Tencent, Sohu, Weibo, and Renren are the public squares; cell phones and online forums serve as platforms that could launch these virtual citizens into flesh-and-blood mobs taking to the streets. For these reasons, over the last 17 years, PRC officials have incrementally increased and perfected the government's ability to implement cyber control across the full spectrum of Chinese cyberspace. These control mechanisms range from human to machine, cyber police to software. They appear to be sequenced in a two-phase operation made up of seven primary components.

Although this case study of the Jasmine Revolution covered a specific time period, phase one (passive defense) operations likely occur daily. External monitors would need to maintain a constant vigil for outside events that could cause internal unrest and quickly disseminate information to nationallevel decision makers with the authority to set countermeasures in motion. The SCIO would then issue guidance and directives to subordinate units, informing them of the words and phrases to restrict and the topics to declare off limits. Internal monitors would have to become twice as vigilant, observing the effects of external influences and keeping watch on internal dynamics. Filtering software could block and record the volume of censored words running across the web, but it probably would not add much context, intensity, or direction. Human analysts would have to evaluate the subjective nature of these types of postings.

It is difficult to ascertain the metric used by Chinese officials to move beyond passive defense; clearly, however, some sort of catalyst signals the need to escalate defensive measures into the active stage. In the case of the Jasmine Revolution, the call for demonstrations in 13 major cities throughout China represented the final act that brought about a stepped-up response. However, the postings alone probably did not tip the scale. Internal monitoring must have shown enough widespread reaction to the Jasmine Revolution to warrant action. The exact formula of online activity and increased calls for civic initiative that determines the tipping point remains unknown—but likely exists. When a situation crosses the line, authorities add the four components of active defense (attacks, intimidation, campaigning, and self-censorship) to the passive measures of monitoring and blocking.

The decision to launch DDOS attacks against offending websites, perhaps to restrict their ability to reach a wider audience, appears contingent upon their location outside China. As with passive measures, the websites could have been blocked or search results skewed and filtered. Instead, government officials needed to isolate and punish the parties involved, perhaps judging them the most egregious key nodes in the publicity battle for world opinion. Further, time sensitivity seems to have played a part in the riskmanagement factors for launching the attacks. Although DDOS attacks can last for days or weeks, normally they prove ineffective beyond a certain length of time because website administrators can block attacks on Internet provider addresses or set up an alternate site. Paralyzing or delaying the harmful information would also be a high-priority objective of Chinese authorities.

Inviting prominent bloggers and activists to "drink tea" brings about the destruction of individual anonymity and the mental safety that protection affords. This type of pressure reveals the state's ability to track and monitor the activist even in cyberspace and highlights the fact that postings contrary to official positions have real-world consequences. Harassment and thinly veiled threats used in this manner can dampen and deter future involvement in actions against the state. As with other methods, intimidation is not designed to be completely effective; rather, it is used to prevent and contain.

Campaigning involves the blending of traditional and new-age media exploitation to send signals for halting certain types of behavior the state deems inappropriate or harmful. High-level government officials make comments through the traditional media that will bleed over into online social networks and forums to influence, guide, and direct the populace. Establishment of the 50 Cent Party creates the illusion that the government enjoys popularity where it may not exist. The weight or number of commentators supporting the government position can also make the current cause appear to lack widespread appeal. Engaging other people online enables members of the 50 Cent Party to take the conversation off-thread, distract from the original argument, and thus thwart reaching a consensus for action.

46 ASPI AFRICA & FRANCOPHONIE

Self-censorship has been a Chinese cultural trait dating back hundreds of years, and the government has developed a vehicle to enhance this practice in the form of the Internet Content Provision License. Failure to properly censor one's own content or those of people commenting on one's website could result in suspending the license and, ultimately, shutting down the website. Threats such as denial of access will result, either consciously or subconsciously, in a moderating or watering down of ideas, removing a certain percentage of passion from the debate. The ultimate goal, once again, is to ensure that the underlying fuel does not spark and become a full-blown fire.

Though not a part of the efforts to defuse the Jasmine Revolution, preemptive reactions and defensive measures could become potential evolutions in this process. If the state decides to arrest a prominent dissident like Ai Weiwei in the future, why not attack a site such as Change.org before its petition gains popularity or shut down Boxun's ability to organize protests before it posts dates, times, and locations? It would be unrealistic to think that the Chinese government does not track and keep records of these types of websites. Could that effort also extend to physical intimidation outside China's sovereignty? The ability to organize pro-Chinese government operatives similar to the 50 Cent Party outside the nation could dissuade some organization from participating in anti-Chinese activities. Preemptive efforts need not necessarily be destructive or coercive in nature; they could take the form of influence or positioning, manifested by gaining financial interest in a potential adversary's online medium or control of an Internet service provider. As with domestic control, we are likely to see incremental changes as Beijing learns to manipulate its international message.

Notes

Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., *The Science of Military Strategy* (Beijing: Military Science Publishing House, 2005), 202–3.
 Scott Henderson, *The Dark Visitor* (Fort Leavenworth, KS: Foreign Military Studies Office, January

2007), 150-52.

3. Ibid., 151.

4. Wu Jianbin and Meng Qiang, "The People's Liberation Army Foreign Language Institute Pushes Educational Transformation" (in Chinese), *PLA Daily*, 30 December 2009, http://www.allzg.com/n64355c40.aspx.
5. Li Huamin and Pu Zhao, "Troop Unit Expands International Strategic Vision," *PLA Daily*, 8 June 2011, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2011-06/08/content_4245818.htm.
6. "Tunisia Suicide Protester Mohammed Bouazizi Dies," BBC, 5 January 2011, http://www.bbc.co.uk

/news/world-africa-12120228.

7. This article uses the term *blocking* rather than *censorship* to denote the Chinese government's perspective that such references constitute an attack against its authority and sovereignty. Further, the Great Firewall filtering system carries out government directives for blocking certain words and phrases.

8. "Latest Directives from the Ministry of Truth, February 17–24, 2011 (UPDATED)," *China Digital Times*, 23 February 2011, http://chinadigitaltimes.net/2011/02/latest-directives-from-the-ministry-of-truth-february-17-21-2011/.

9. Michael Kan, "China Microblogs Block Chinese Word for 'Egypt," *PCWorld*, 29 January 2011, http://www.pcworld.com/businesscenter/article/218185/china_microblogs_block_chinese_word_for_egypt.html.

10. Dale Swartz, "Jasmine in the Middle Kingdom: Autopsy of China's (Failed) Revolution," *American Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research*, no. 1 (April 2011): 2, http://www.aei.org/files/2011/04/15/AO -2011-04-No-1-g.pdf. ("This thing" refers to the Chinese Communist Party.)

11. Interestingly, some individuals speculated that the original message was a joke sent out over @mimitree0 (a Twitter robot), which allows anyone to post anonymous messages. The Western press and Chinese police took the calls seriously, inadvertently setting off the Jasmine Revolution. Richard Zhang, "Jasmine Revolution in China?," Chinatweeps.com, 22 February 2011, http://chinatweeps.com/archives/jasmine-china.html.

12. Michael Martina and Royston Chan, "Chinese Police Use Protest Clampdown as a Show of Force," *China Post*, 28 February 2011, http://www.chinapost.com.tw/china/national-news/2011/02/28/292723 /Chinese-police.htm.

13. Boxun, "Boxun's Main Website Is under Serious DDoS," 18 February 2011, http://www.boxun.us /news/publish/usa_news/Boxun_s_main_website_is_under_serious_DDoS.shtml.

14. Sophie Beach, "Activists Detained as China Web Users Call for 'Jasmine Revolution' (Updated)," *China Digital Times*, 19 February 2011, http://chinadigitaltimes.net/2011/02/china-web-users-call-for -jasmine-revolution/.

15. "Drink Tea," China Digital Times, accessed 5 January 2012, http://chinadigitaltimes.net/space/Drink_tea.

16. Samuel Wade, "@StonyWang: Forced to Drink Jasmine Tea," China Digital Times, 25 March 2011, http://chinadigitaltimes.net/2011/03/stonywang-forced-to-drink-jasmine-tea/.

17. Official statements taken from the following collection of websites: *NewsDaily*, http://www.news-daily.com/stories/tre74h7n1-us-baidu-censorship-lawsuit/; *Financial Times*, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/e7a66d8a-422d-11e0-8b34-00144feabdc0.html#axzz1PSklsVVY; *Taipei Times*, http://www.taipeitimes.com /News/front/archives/2011/02/25/2003496736; and Reuters Africa, http://af.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idAFTRE7250UF20110306.

18. Michael Bristow, "China's Internet 'Spin Doctors," BBC News, 16 December 2008, http://news.bbc .co.uk/2/hi/7783640.stm.

19. Xiao Qiang, "Remarkable Quotes from the Fifty Cent Party: Anti-Jasmine Revolution Tweets," *China Digital Times*, 28 February 2011, http://chinadigitaltimes.net/2011/02/fifty-cent-tweets-a-collection -of-anti-jasmine-revolution-messages/.

20. Commentary by Jeremy Goldkorn, in *Dancing with Shackles On* (video), Danwei.org, 1 March 2011, http://www.danwei.org/featured_video/dancing_with_shackles.php.

21. On Weibo, as with Twitter, when a topic becomes popular, it will appear on the trending list, which can also raise the status of more people talking or posting about the subject. See Anita Chang, "Jittery Chinese Authorities Try to Stamp Out 'Jasmine Revolution,'" MSNBC, 20 February 2011, http://www.msnbc.msn. com/id/41690185/ns/world_news-asia_pacific/t/jittery-chinese-authorities-try-stamp-out-jasmine-revolution /; and Michael Kan, "China Blocks Microblogs for 'Jasmine Revolution,'" *CIO*, 21 February 2011, http://www.cio.com.au/article/377359/china_blocks_microblogs_jasmine_revolution_/.

22. *China Digital Times* translator, "Latest Directives from the Ministry of Truth, February 17–24, 2011 (UPDATED)," *China Digital Times*, 23 February 2011, http://chinadigitaltimes.net/2011/02/latest-directives -from-the-ministry-of-truth-february-17-21-2011/.

23. Kenneth Tan, "Beijing's Wangfujing Morphs into a Construction Site," *Shanghaiist*, 25 February 2011, http://shanghaiist.com/2011/02/25/beijing-wangfujing-construction.php.

24. Young-Sam Cho and Thomas Giles, "LinkedIn Site Inaccessible in China after 'Jasmine' Pro-Democracy Posting," *Bloomberg*, 25 February 2011, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-02-24/linkedin-unavailable -in-parts-of-china-web-monitors-show-1-.html.

25. China Digital Times translator, "Latest Directives from the Ministry of Truth, March 2–7, 2011," China Digital Times, 8 March 2011, http://chinadigitaltimes.net/2011/03/latest-directives-from-the-ministry-of-truth -march-2-7-2011/.

26. Chloe Albanesius, "Report: China Blocks Gmail to Stop Protests," *PCMAG*, 21 March 2011, http://www.pcmag.com/article2/0,2817,2382310,00.asp.

27. Andrew S. Ross, "Change.org Attacked after Backing China Dissident," San Francisco Chronicle, 28 April 2011, http://www.sfgate.com/cgi-bin/article.cgi?f=/c/a/2011/04/28/BU651J81MT.DTL.

Mobilizing in Different Political Opportunity Structures

The Cases of French and British Muslims

IMÈNE AJALA, PHD*

ssues related to Islam in the European sphere have increasingly been at the forefront of public spaces and part of decision makers' agendas. According to the European Union (EU) Monitoring Centre on Racism and Xenophobia, the EU includes at least 13 million Muslims, representing 5 percent of Europeans.¹ For Jocelyne Césari, "Muslim immigration to Europe and North America can be seen as the foundational moment for a new transcultural space—a space where individuals live and experience different cultural references and values that are now disconnected from national contexts and boundaries."² Such a transcultural space is characterized by the forceful emergence of a transnational religion (Islam) in a secularized public space (Europe).³ This situation necessarily leads to tensions; that is, European Muslims experience difficult relations with their respective governments.⁴ The context of the "war on terror" since the attacks of 11 September 2001 (9/11) and the security implied have drawn additional attention to Muslims and their claims-making in terms of economic, political, and religious rights in European countries. Muslims' integration is considered a challenge constructed as a confrontation between religious discourses and secular spaces. Of course, national differences have different effects in terms of the conceptualization of multiculturalism, and one can distinguish among them by different "philosophies of integration."⁵

^{*}The author holds a BA in political science from the Grenoble Institute of Political Studies, Grenoble, France, as well as an MA and a PhD in international relations from the Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, Geneva, Switzerland. Her broad interests lie in the realms of domestic politics and international relations, foreign policy analysis, and multiculturalism, with a particular focus on Muslims in Europe.

France and Great Britain traditionally stand for two theoretically opposed models of integration—assimilation and multiculturalism, respectively. Each model shapes characteristics of the country's political opportunity structure, and those same characteristics affect and constrain the political mobilisation (i.e., collective action) of minority groups. This comparative study puts forward the official conceptions of race and ethnic group politics in each country before addressing the emergence and development of Muslims' mobilisation in each country. The analysis traces the ways in which Muslims frame their mobilisation rhetoric and narratives in conformity with these conceptions. However, this study also goes beyond the static view, presenting the models of France and Great Britain as ideal types and offering evidence of the changes affecting both countries' philosophies of integration.

First the article provides an overview of both models in terms of their official philosophies, the supported conceptions of identities, and the implied perceptions of minorities. Doing so allows consideration of the definition, measurement, perceptions, and self-perceptions of Muslim communities in both countries. The analysis then places Muslims' mobilisation in a longitudinal perspective in order to highlight the metamorphosis of mobilisation and its conceptions throughout the years.

Defining Muslims

Immigration in France and Great Britain

From the assumption of some form of influence and implication in the public sphere to the extreme idea of a Muslim lobby in France, the place of Muslims in that country has been viewed from different perspectives. France has a long relationship with Islam, notably as a result of its colonial past.⁶ For at least two centuries, it has been a country of immigration.⁷ After World War II, labor market considerations ruled immigration, with labor migration essentially beginning in 1945. However, the need for a labor force did not mean that all immigrants were equally welcome. In fact, North African recruits were considered less desirable than their European counterparts.⁸ The larger number of immigrants first included Algerians, followed by Moroccans in the 1970s, and finally Tunisians. The year 1974 constituted

a turning point. During the oil crisis, administrative bills issued by the secretary of state for immigrant workers on 5 and 19 July suspended immigration, which dropped significantly.⁹ Immigrant workers who initially intended to go back to their home countries turned into permanent settlers, bringing along their families. The reunification of families soon represented the largest component of immigration, especially during the 1980s and until 1993, when policy changes brought about a decrease in the absolute levels and proportion.¹⁰ France automatically granted citizenship to children born there, and this population became known as *Français issus de l'immigration* (French resulting from immigration). Attempts to encourage immigrants' return—first and foremost that of the Algerians—failed. Progressive awareness that these migrants were there to stay started to emerge only in the 1980s. Even in the 1990s, "most of those who were perceived as 'immigrants' in France were no longer immigrants."¹¹ They had become a permanent part of the population.

Indeed, the suspension of immigration in 1974 would initiate the move towards higher selectivity and tighter restrictions. Though this trend would be accepted as a consensus by the Right and the Left, the rise of the National Front would soon make immigration a politically charged issue: "Thus, as the proportion of foreigners in the country has diminished, the salience of political conflict over foreigners has increased."¹² Talks about selective immigration started in 2006. In this respect, the Loi Hortefeux, legislation adopted in 2007 to tighten conditions for family reunification, represents a reorientation of French immigration. The pressure to expel undocumented immigrants has increased, and debates around immigration remain tense, as reflected by the controversial creation of a Ministry of Immigration, Integration, National Identity, and United Development in 2007 and the discussion about national identity that took place between November 2009 and January 2010, stirring considerable disagreement.

Martin Schain observes that, unlike France and the United States, Britain is not a traditional country of immigration, having been a country of net emigration until well after World War II.¹³ In France, immigrants came mostly from other European countries (especially from southern Europe) until the 1960s, but the majority of immigrants to Britain came from its former colonies.¹⁴ What changed since then is that the proportion of immigrants from the "New Commonwealth" (essentially India and Pakistan) has increased, in contrast to that from Ireland and the "Old Commonwealth" (Canada, Australia, and New Zealand).¹⁵ Until the first Commonwealth Immigration Act of 1962, which introduced the first restrictions, citizens of British colonies and of the Commonwealth could enter freely into the United Kingdom (UK). However Britain already had a policy in place for the restriction of "nonwhite" people coming from the New Commonwealth, even long before World War II. The relative open-door policy did not necessarily apply equally to all members of the Commonwealth.¹⁶ Immigrants from India, Bangladesh, and Pakistan arrived to work in industrial cities, especially in textile towns.¹⁷ As in France, Britain considered some immigrants less desirable than others, deeming their capacity to integrate weaker.¹⁸ Though the heritage of the empire entailed an expansive and multicultural conception of citizenship, the accelerating flow of immigrants from the New Commonwealth (which has increased by about 50 percent since 1981) and widespread anti-immigrant sentiment forced authorities to redefine and narrow the rules for citizenship. The immigration Act of 1971, for example, reinforced restrictions. Thus, reunified families remain the largest category of immigrants.¹⁹ Moreover, in the 1990s significant Muslim refugee flows from Bosnia, Kosovo, and countries like Afghanistan, Iraq, and Somalia took place.²⁰

A Large, Diverse, and Concentrated Community in Both Countries

France has the largest Muslim population in Europe. Determining the precise number of Muslims in that country is not an easy task since French law forbids ethnic statistics and political considerations can lead to overestimations. Counting Muslims does not necessarily imply counting practising Muslims; in fact, the term primarily refers to people with a Muslim background and origins, as noted by Jonathan Laurence and Justin Vaïsse. They refer to Muslims as "those individuals who, by dint of their national origin or ancestry, are of Muslim culture or sociological background. The population of course includes many secular-minded citizens who would object to being primarily classified as Muslims. In that respect, [their] book's main theme is itself a concession to viewing integration problems from a religious perspective."²¹ Although Laurence and Vaïsse recognize that their study "admittedly succumbs to the convenience of shorthand and so emulated the recent trend among policymakers and community activists," it is difficult to proceed differently, as in all ethnic studies.²² This reflects the necessity of using fixed categories for the sake of research.²³ Therefore, the number of Muslims in France will differ, depending upon the criteria used for the estimates. The usual figure is 5 million when talking about Muslims in the wider sense but 220,000 for practising Muslims, understood as those who regularly attend the mosque.²⁴ Distinctions made on the basis of ethnicity lead to the following results: 69 percent Arabs; 30 percent of Turkish, Berber, African, or Asian origin; and 1 percent French or European converts.²⁵ When it comes to national origins, Bernard Godard and Sylvie Taussig's estimates are close to Laurence and Vaïsse's: 1.5 million Algerians, 1 million Moroccans, more than 400,000 Tunisians, nearly 340,000 sub-Saharan Africans, and 313,000 Turks.²⁶ Counting Muslims is thus a challenge in France but not in Great Britain, where official ethnic and religious statistics are available.

The Office for National Statistics' 2001 census was the first to include questions about religion, establishing a Muslim population of 1.6 million (2.7 percent of the UK's population), compared to 71.6 percent Christians and 15.5 percent with no religion.²⁷ Muslims constitute the second largest religious group after Christians in the UK.²⁸ The Muslim population is mainly concentrated in England and Wales (hence the focus of this article on Muslims in Great Britain).29 The Muslim population has experienced rapid growth, from 21,000 in 1951 to 600,000 in 1981 and 1.6 million in 2001.³⁰ According to the Office for National Statistics, 2.4 million Muslims live in Britain as of January 2009, and the population is growing faster than any other.³¹ Sixty-eight percent of that population is of South Asian origin.³² People with a Pakistani background constitute the majority (750,000 or 43 percent), followed by Bangladeshi (200,0000 or 17 percent), and Indians (150,000 or 8 percent).³³ Eight hundred thousand Muslims are British citizens.³⁴ In addition to South Asians, there are also Turkish, Kurdish, Arab, and African communities.³⁵ The number of converts is estimated at 10,000.³⁶ According to Ceri Peach, "the characteristics of the British Muslim population strongly reflect those of the Pakistani, Bangladeshi, and Indian Muslim population living in Britain, but with a significant White, Mixed, African, Cypriot, North African, and Middle Eastern minority."³⁷

The Muslim population is younger than the French general population: people 15 to 34 years old represent 32 percent of the French general population and 63 percent of French Muslims.³⁸ Those 50 to 65 years of age and above represent 42 percent of the French general population and 13 percent of French Muslims.³⁹ Similarly, British Muslims are younger than all other religious groups in England and Wales.⁴⁰ Ninety percent of Muslims are less than 50 years old, and the national average age is 28, compared to the general national average of 41.⁴¹ Thirty-four percent of Muslims are 15 years of age or younger, compared to a national average of 20 percent.⁴²

Immigrant populations are concentrated mostly in big cities such as Paris, Marseille, Lyon, and their outlying suburbs. Sixty percent of all immigrants in France live in Paris and its surroundings (Ile-de-France region). Thirty-five to 40 percent of all French Muslims live in the Ile-de-France region, 15 to 20 percent around Marseille and Nice (Provence-Alpes-Côte d'Azur region), 15 percent in Lyon and Grenoble, and 5 to 10 percent around Lille.⁴³ Immigration flows have determined settlement patterns in industrial and urban areas.⁴⁴ These include, for example, the south of Alsace; the northern departments; areas such as Val-d'Oise, Seine-Saint-Denis, and Val-de-Marne; and areas around Paris such as Somme, Seine-Maritime, and Eure-et-Loire.⁴⁵ One also finds many Muslims on the Mediterranean shores, especially self-declared Muslims in Hérault, Gard, and Bouches-du-Rhône.⁴⁶ Geographically, Islam in France highlights a line going through Le Havre-Valence-Perpignan—the exact line situating strongholds of the National Front vote.⁴⁷

Again, as in France, early phases of settlement strongly determined geographical distribution of immigrants in Britain; seeking jobs, they settled primarily in industrial and urban areas.⁴⁸ Eighty percent of Muslims live in the five major conurbations of Great Britain: Greater London, West Midlands, West Yorkshire, Greater Manchester, and East Midlands.⁴⁹ They represent 8.5 percent of London's population, and a quarter of London Muslims live in Tower Hamlets and Newham.⁵⁰ Muslims are also present in industrial areas: the industrial Midlands, the northern mill towns, and the west coast of Scotland.⁵¹ Though Pakistani and Bangladeshi Muslims show high rates of segregation, this does not mean that Muslims live in religiously exclusive wards.⁵²

In sum, Muslim communities share common patterns with regard to demographics and settlement patterns in both countries. Such similarities have roots in the colonial past of France and Britain, but, as we shall see, the environments in which these communities evolve are antagonistic.

Antagonistic Political Opportunity Structures

The Question of Identification and Self-Definition or the Articulation of Citizenship and Religion

French citizenship is conceived of as a universal identity.⁵³ It is "a philosophical concept expressed in the Declaration of the Rights of Man and Citizen in 1789, mainly inspired by universalistic ideals of freedom, legal equality and property, while nationality has a legal definition in the Civil Code."⁵⁴ Politicization of citizenship started in the 1980s. The tradition of *jus soli* has existed in France since the 1789 revolution, but a movement emerged in the 1980s to consider citizenship more of an active choice than something automatically granted to anyone who chooses to live in France. Legislation introduced in 1993 (Loi Méhaignerie) specified that people between 16 and 21 years of age should request citizenship. After the Loi Guigou in 1998, one could still claim citizenship when he or she reached 16; if not, it became automatic at age 18. About 3 million Muslims in France are French citizens.

Britain likely has the most liberal citizenship regime in Europe.⁵⁶ Citizens of the Commonwealth, the dependent territories, and the Irish Republic can vote and run for office.⁵⁷ Most British Muslims are citizens, and 46 percent are British-born.⁵⁸ For a long time, British citizenship has been shaped by the status of the British empire and the resulting expansive definition of the concept until after World War II.⁵⁹ In 1948 the British Nationality Act gave citizens of Commonwealth countries the right to freely enter, work, and settle with their families in the UK as permanent residents.⁶⁰ Since then, different, more restrictive legislative acts have redefined citizenship.⁶¹ The British Nationality Act of 1981 directly addressed the matter. Only citizens of the UK have the right to enter, and automatic citizenship is restricted to children born in the UK of a British mother or father or of non-British parents in the UK.⁶² The act represented "the culmination of a process of withdrawal of citizenship rights, which progressively restricted citizenship to those born in UK and their direct descen-

dants."⁶³ The meaning of citizenship has also changed: older generations are more "denizens" in the sense that citizenship is narrowly linked to their residence in Britain, whereas for new generations, citizenship means access to British identity.⁶⁴ The unity of modern Britain has never been "one and indivisible," as in France.⁶⁵ The devolutions of some powers to regional assemblies of Wales and Scotland in 1997 have reinforced decentralization; a high degree of cultural pluralism and therefore a lack of a "common public culture" exist.⁶⁶ Schain notes that "most self-identify as English, Scottish, Welch or Irish, rather than British" and that Britishness or Englishness understood by Yasmin Hussain and Paul Bagguley as the sharing of "some substantive beliefs" and the requirement of "a common public culture"—is not subject to consensus.⁶⁷ Consequently, the multicultural character of British society brought by immigration is seen as an extension of diversity within the UK.⁶⁸

As for the emergence and awareness of a community identity-more precisely, a specifically Muslim identity-evidence points in several specific directions. On the basis of polls and previous studies, Laurence and Vaïsse point to the emergence of a strong Muslim identity.⁶⁹ In fact, Muslim identity even trumps French identity.⁷⁰ Religious identity as such, however, is not necessarily more pronounced; rather, it refers to cultural and religious traditions.⁷¹ Religious self-identification and a sense of religious collective identity fed by integration issues have grown, as has the visibility of Islam on the international scene. Sixty-six percent of the French with North African origins declare themselves Muslims, 8 percent are Catholic, and 20 percent have no religion.⁷² However, only 36 percent of people with Muslim background (personnes de culture musulmane) declare themselves as practising, and only 15 percent go regularly to the mosque. Religious practise also declines with time spent in France.⁷³ The five daily prayers and attendance at the mosque are the usual criteria that distinguish practising from nonpractising believers.⁷⁴ As for cultural behaviour, fasting (ramadhan) and the nonconsumption of alcohol are the most shared characteristics.⁷⁵ The wearing of the veil, despite its disproportionate coverage in the media, pertains to a minority of practising believers.⁷⁶ Integration cannot be separated from the issue of Islam, independently of whether the minorities in question define themselves first and foremost as Muslims and independently of their practise.⁷⁷ In this context, it seems difficult to dissociate the religious variable from the ethnic Arab variable as revealed by the commonly used expression *arabo-musulman*, even if one can question the legitimacy of assimilating all the French of African origin with Muslims. Deprivation partially explains this re-Islamization process, which can be understood as "the process whereby French youth of African, Turkish, or Middle Eastern origin turn to Islam in their search for identity—and often, but not always, to a form of abstract and globalised Islam rather than the 'family Islam' of their parents."⁷⁸ However, even if French Muslims, like their European counterparts, tend to identify more strongly with their faith than does the general population, this does not mean that they do not also identify strongly with their host country—particularly true in France where 42 percent of French Muslims see themselves as French citizens first.⁷⁹ Forty-six percent of French Muslims consider themselves Muslims first, whereas this proportion reaches 81 percent for British Muslims.⁸⁰

Religion is also very significant to British Muslims, for whom Muslim identity is more important than British identity.⁸¹ During the campaign for inclusion of the religious question in the 2001 census, the Muslim Council of Britain (MCB) repeatedly emphasized that "British Muslims identify themselves on the basis of faith not ethnicity."⁸² A range of surveys confirms this tendency.⁸³ In 2006 Islamic identity was the strongest among British Muslims in Europe, 81 percent of them identifying themselves as Muslims first rather than British. The figure for French Muslims is 46 percent, 69 percent for Spanish Muslims, and 66 percent for German Muslims.⁸⁴

Contrary to French politics, which regards religion as a private matter, public affairs in Britain consider it a participating force. Former prime minister Tony Blair remarked that "religious faith has much to contribute to the public sphere; is still a thriving part of what makes a cohesive community; is a crucial motivator of millions of citizens around the world; and is an essential if non-governmental way of helping to make society work. To lose that contribution would not just be a pity; it would be a huge backward step."⁸⁵ The question of identification is crucial regarding both divided loyalties and the articulation of religion and citizenship as complementary or, on the contrary, competing concepts.⁸⁶ Transnational and local processes redefine identity, especially in younger generations.⁸⁷ Indeed, divisions among British Muslims do not occur only along ethnic, national, or ideological divisions; generational gaps also strongly characterize the British Muslim

community. The re-Islamization of youth has no link to the parents' homeland but is defined by adherence to transnational Islam and the emergence of radical Islamic activism—a matter of great concern to British Muslims.⁸⁸ Conceptions of a purified Islam in the Wahhabist tradition, brought in by Middle Eastern religious teachers in the 1990s, filled a void created when young British Muslims could not identify with their parents' (primomigrants) "cultural Islam."89 This phenomenon does not necessarily suggest a rejection of British identity because there is an accommodation of the "universalism of citizenship claims with particularism of their ethnic identities"; in other words, no conflict exists between transnational Muslim identity and British citizenship.⁹⁰ Identity is complex, plural, and composed of different layers—a fact especially well perceived in younger generations who not only consider themselves British citizens but also "members of religious, racial, ethnic and linguistic groups."91 The diversity of Muslim organisations also entails the plurality of Muslim identity conceptions since "representations (that is, characterizations) of community identity are invariably bound up with claims to represent (speak for) a community."92 The political aspects of these organizations shape their definition of identity.⁹³

Two Antagonistic Philosophies: Assimilation versus Multiculturalism

France is the strongest representative of the assimilation model, usually perceived as very rigid and known to reject any recognition of groups on ethnic, cultural, or religious bases.⁹⁴ Policies designed for economic and political integration, for example, will target geographical areas but never directly address ethnic communities. More importantly, this rejection implies a form of renunciation, in the French imagined community, of the republican myth of integration to the nation and to the general interest.

This Jacobin obsession for national unity and "national cohesion" hinders any consideration of ethnicity in the social sciences.⁹⁵ Such a pattern is all the more striking in the French perception of the United States, for example, where the recognition of immigrants is tied to ethnic politics and the consequent public collective identities. This also results in ethnic lobbying, whereas in France republican individualism entails the assimilation of individuals and the private, not public, expression of collective identities.⁹⁶ As summed up by Pierre Birnbaum, according to the French perspective, the ethnicity concept refers to ghettos and to "a fragmented nation

without unifying identity."⁹⁷ The French have a word for this, *communautarisme*, which means a parallel identity defined by the belonging of a group at the infra- or supranational level in opposition to national identity and which can bring about a fragmentation of the public space.⁹⁸ Any recognition of the de facto multiculturalism of French society can also lead to accusations of fomenting fragmentation of the nation.⁹⁹ These paradigms have concrete effects in that the collection of ethnic statistics, defined as "data of a personal nature showing, directly or indirectly, racial or ethnic origins," is forbidden by French law, mentioned above.¹⁰⁰

Despite the official discourse, a process of ethnicization of some debates in relation to "the second generation" has occurred.¹⁰¹ France is a de facto multicultural country, and public authorities have become increasingly aware of this characteristic of French society.¹⁰² In fact, according to Catherine Wihtol de Wenden, "multiculturalism has acquired some legitimacy under the pressure of immigration, of Europe and of globalisation, but also from the desire to assert the weight of local cultures in the patrimony of national culture."¹⁰³ The EU has already contested some of the principles of republican individualism through the institution of European citizenship and antidiscriminatory directives.¹⁰⁴ It played an important role in change, especially via directives in 2001 and 2002 that banned discrimination in employment and housing.¹⁰⁵

The debate over ethnic statistics and the ensuing official codification of identities in ethnic categories by the state reflects different approaches to social realities in France. In 2006 the Centre of Analytical Strategies (a public institution) organised a colloquium on ethnic statistics, and Minister of the Interior Nicolas Sarkozy opened the debate by stating his favourable position regarding affirmative action (*discrimination positive*) and his support for ethnic statistics, contrary to the position of President Jacques Chirac and Prime Minister Dominique de Villepin. It is interesting to note that positions on this issue are not divided along partisan lines. The community of statistics as well.¹⁰⁶ The main problem concerns finding a way to treat ethnicity objectively.¹⁰⁷ The issue touches not only upon measuring issues but also upon the final use of the data.¹⁰⁸

Thus, we do not necessarily dispose of estimates, but the absence of official, state-sponsored statistics does say a a great deal about the institu-

tional context in terms of political opportunity and the expression of private interests. The first general data including parents' place of birth became available in 1999, with the release of the survey "Etude de l'Histoire Familiale" (Studies on family history).

Since then, surveys have included more questions related to parents' place of birth. Only the collecting of data on the actual nationality and place of birth of an individual and of his or her parents was authorised. As a result, evidently no "transfer" of this Anglo-Saxon concept could occur, especially if it entailed using a narrow conception of ethnicity as dictated by the republican myth of equality (i.e., reduced to the claims making of a specific identity in the public space).¹⁰⁹ In fact, a more appropriate definition of ethnicity would address all groups that are a "minority in respect to the national context."¹¹⁰ Such a definition would serve as a reminder that ethnicity is a wide concept that can apply to all countries.

Republican blindness to the recognition of ethnic minorities weighs heavily on state policies connected to religious and ethnic communities and explains the growing debate regarding the possibility of ethnic statistics. The emphasis on discrimination and employment issues is thus symptomatic of a move towards a focus on ethnic integration typical of multiculturalism, but a multiculturalism that seeks to avoid dispersion.¹¹¹ The consensus about the need for equal institutional religious representation and for frameworks dealing with racism and discrimination issues has slowly emerged. The picture, as it "evolves," is then more nuanced than the typical "color-blind" republic image.¹¹² Still, Wihtol de Wenden concludes that "the difficulty that collective identities have in defining themselves in the face of republican values shows that French political space is poorly integrated and scarcely permits the emergence of communitarian groups. Multiculturalism has a long way to go in order to be more explicit and acquire full legitimacy."¹¹³ Britain has chosen multiculturalism—a choice more and more contested these last years, especially since the riots in several cities in 2001 and the terrorist attacks in London during 2005.¹¹⁴ Multiculturalism emerged at a time when "Britishness" itself had to be redefined after the end of the empire.¹¹⁵ British authorities favoured a race relations approach to the problem of integration that emerged in the 1960s, and as a consequence, the concept of race has been used since then to talk about the New Commonwealth immigrants.¹¹⁶ The Commission for Racial Equality was created in

1965, and the first Race Relations Act of the same year constituted a first basis for the institutionalization of integration policies and of a policy framework supporting pluralism.¹¹⁷ The mandate of the Commission on Racial Equality, for example, is limited to racial, not religious, discrimination.¹¹⁸ The 1991 census was the first to include questions about ethnic groups' membership; therefore, Muslims are seen through the prism of ethnicity.¹¹⁹ Because the race relations legislation provides protection for Sikhs and Jews (religious groups), Muslim organizations have exerted pressure to frame issues in terms of religion, especially those concerning discrimination. Those organizations specifically demand that religion be taken into account as a category.¹²⁰ The 2001 census provided data on the basis of religion for the first time. In the 2000s, one might argue that religion has replaced race and ethnicity as the cutting-edge interest in minority populations.¹²¹ Muslim identity politics have shaped and have been shaped by the creation of a race-relations and then of a faith-relations industry.¹²²

Multiculturalism has come under question more frequently, and the emphasis now resides on civic integration, shared values, and collective identity.¹²³ The Cantle report, which followed riots in Bradford, Oldham, and Burnley in the summer of 2001, reflects this new orientation. After observing the segregation characterizing the places where riots had taken place, it recommended a greater sense of citizenship.¹²⁴ A white paper published by the Home Office in 2002, *Secure Borders, Safe Haven: Integration with Diversity in Modern Britain*, also reinforced this idea by tying integration to increased civic integration.¹²⁵

Social unrest emerged with riots in the Notting Hill area of London and in Nottingham in 1958.¹²⁶ Public authorities have changed the way they framed these riots. In the 1980s, they were considered a structural condition linked to discrimination, but in the 1990s, tensions with the police force, socioeconomic indicators, cultural misunderstandings, and religious differences constituted the dominant framework for understanding these events.¹²⁷

The violent Bradford riots of 2001, provoked by the announcement of a march of the British National Party, had polarized the debate over Muslims' integration in Britain.¹²⁸ Those riots became a symbol of the limits of multiculturalism, and those local events were wrongly apprehended through national and global perspectives, systematically assigning to rioters the status of spokespersons for their community.¹²⁹ Official reports about the Bradford riots tended to avoid attempts to explain the events, emphasizing instead the broader issues of segregation, social cohesion, and proposals to instil a liberal conception of citizenship into the minds of South Asians.¹³⁰ The reassertion of national belonging over and above ethnic identity has remained a central theme in these reports.

Academic accounts regarding the riots highlight several factors. Some of them place most weight on deprivation, segregation, and the demands of "new generation" South Asians, yet others concentrate on long-standing grievances against the police and local manifestations of racism.¹³¹

The intensifying political focus on Islam may also be responsible for the change in political discourse in Britain from multiculturalism to social cohesion.¹³² In this regard, one can identify a growing public discussion regarding multiculturalism.¹³³ The 9/11 terrorist attacks on the World Trade Center and, above all, the attacks on London in July 2005 constituted a pivotal moment, amplifying concerns and leading to questions about multiculturalism and the integration of Muslims perceived to be on the margins of the national community.¹³⁴ Antiterrorism legislation has added a climate of fear and suspicion to issues of deprivation.¹³⁵ Muslim organizations regard the portrayal of Muslims in the media as a continuing source of concern, especially the coverage related to international crises, which, to Muslim organizations, emphasizes extremist views that depict Muslims as a threat from within or as a fifth column.¹³⁶ The MCB points out that "most British Muslims have actually been born in the UK. They are indigenous British citizens. There is no question of them being 'hosted' in any way."¹³⁷ In fact the MCB has judged integration relatively successful.¹³⁸ Trevor Phillips, chairman of the Commission for Racial Equality, has described multiculturalism as "outdated" and encouraging "separateness"-criticisms widely reported as a "bombshell."¹³⁹ Allegedly, he said, "What we should be talking about is how we reach an integrated society, one in which people are equal under the law, where there are some common values."¹⁴⁰

Therefore, if both models strongly stand as ideal types, they both experience pressure from the antagonistic model. The rigid French framework of assimilation has come under question, especially in the context of the EU, whereas the British multiculturalist model has come under attack, especially since 9/11 and even more so after the London bombings.

Mobilisation and Institutionalisation

Political Participation

Because of data constraints, this section uses ethnically diverse candidates and immigrants as a proxy for French Muslims. Schain notes in his studies on immigrants that France consistently shows the "worst record of political representation."¹⁴¹ People with an immigrant background are poorly represented politically. Schain specifically observes that "between 1995 and 2000: on average, [there were] just over 3 percent of municipal counsellors from ethnic communities in towns of 50,000 or more."¹⁴² It is difficult for minority candidates to be appointed to political parties, in part because of the pressure exerted by the National Front, but also because of more structural causes related to the reproduction of the political elite.¹⁴³ The main parties remain closed to the admission of diverse candidates, as proven by the results of the legislative elections in 2007.

Candidates from minorities often present themselves as independent. The legislature included 123 ethnically diverse candidates out of a total of 8,424, but only one for the Union for a Popular Movement, the right-wing party; two for the Union for French Democracy; and three for the Socialist Party. So although many ethnic minorities run for office, we rarely see them representing the major parties in France. The first three members of Parliament of North African origin were elected in the senatorial elections in September 2004.¹⁴⁴ The three deputies from minorities in the National Assembly and four for the Senate produce a total of seven deputies or 0.81 percent of metropolitan deputies with North African origins.¹⁴⁵

The question of diversity also seems to represent a minor concern raised exclusively during elections. The Union for a Popular Movement, for example, eliminated the position of the national secretary of diversity after the presidential election of 2007.¹⁴⁶ Though the Socialist Party does possess a national secretary of diversity, an office held by Faouzi Lamdaoui, the party has often alienated candidates from minorities, especially under Lionel Jospin's government (1997–2002).¹⁴⁷ Besides, the internal dynamics of the party at the grassroots level do not help the emergence of these candidates. No local section of the Socialist Party presented a minority candidate in the legislative elections in 2007. Then, the party had to freeze 20 constituencies for "diversity candidates" but usually in constituencies difficult to win. A telling example is that of Malek Boutih, sent to the fourth constituency of la Charente, whereas the local candidate, Martine Pinville, kept on running for the election.¹⁴⁸ Additionally, Abel Djerrari, a former member of "France Plus," an association for the promotion of political representation, was a candidate for the regional elections, receiving only 0.4 percent of the vote.¹⁴⁹ We can only note the relative success of Mouloud Aounit, former president of "SOS Racisme," who ran for the Communist Party, obtaining 14.3 percent of the support during regional elections of 2004 in Seine Saint-Denis, a place with a high concentration of populations with foreign origins. Indeed, he obtained "up to one third of the vote in heavily Muslim neighbourhoods."¹⁵⁰

In sum, French political parties seem hardly interested in the question of diversity.¹⁵¹ From the minorities' perspective, especially those who have recently immigrated to France, economic success is much more important than diversity, and elites do not necessarily invest the political field.¹⁵² Minority candidates cover a heterogeneous population, but the situation can differ from one group to the other. Eric Keslassy, for example, indicates that political socialisation and integration are higher for the French of North African origin than for the French from sub-Saharan Africa because the North Africans have inherited political capital from the mobilisations of the 1980s.¹⁵³ Besides, investment creates strong competition among minority candidates, which makes them fight each other for offices instead of fighting together for more offices; in other words, there is a lack of collective mobilisation.¹⁵⁴

Are political parties simply reflecting the French population's preferences? Barack Obama's election in the United States has prompted this question, asking whether the same thing could have happened in France. Diversity may represent added value during an election, especially, of course, concerning minority voters.¹⁵⁵ In a 2008 poll, when asked, "Could you personally vote one day for a black candidate running for president?" 80 percent of the French said yes; the percentages are 72 for a candidate of Asian origin and 58 for one of Maghrebi origin.¹⁵⁶ The stakes, of course, are higher in a real election, and some form of "reluctance" may occur.¹⁵⁷ Furthermore, during 2006, polls showed that voters draw a distinction between different elections. That is, the proportion of French people ready to vote for a minority candidate in local elections can be significant, but the proportion for legislative elections, though increasing, is weaker.¹⁵⁸ Two traits define Muslims' political involvment: their relative lack of participation and their preference for parties on the Left.¹⁵⁹ Both phenomena, especially the skew to the Left, are first and foremost driven by social and economic exclusion. When asked about their current lives and expectations, "French Muslims are half as likely as the general public to be considered thriving."¹⁶⁰ For Wihtol de Wenden, the question "How can one be French and Muslim?" remains relevant in political debates "although neither an Arab or ethnic vote nor a penetration of external allegiances can be perceived among the majority of Muslims in France."161 In other words, the heterogeneity of the population also prevents it from acting as a voting bloc.¹⁶² A strong consensus exists regarding the absence of a specifically Muslim vote.¹⁶³ One can conclude that formal political institutions do not constitute the main instrument of mobilisation for Muslims. Furthermore, the constraints of the assimilation philosophy seem to be interiorized by Muslim political actors who do not think and conceive of their mobilisation as one that favours particular ethnic rights; on the contrary, they try to embed their rhetoric in conformity with the universalistic claims of the assimilation paradigm. Therefore, the philosophy characterizing the political opportunity structure substantially constrains and shapes the features of Muslim mobilisation. The same phenomenon happens in Great Britain but in opposite forms as the multiculturalist model not only admits but also calls for a religious space.

Integration into political life has proven more successful than in the French case.¹⁶⁴ One can even trace participation in politics back to the pre–World War II period.¹⁶⁵ Immigrant minorities represent 6.6 percent of the electorate.¹⁶⁶ Political awareness has especially increased after the older generations' "myth of return" lost all significance and as ethnic organisations created political awareness and emphasized the necessity to engage in homeland politics.¹⁶⁷

However, as in France, nonregistration is higher among ethnic minority voters.¹⁶⁸ Like their European counterparts, British Muslims vote massively for the Left—for the Labour Party.¹⁶⁹ Having said that, the trend may be changing in favour of the Conservative Party and the Liberal Democrats, especially since the war in Iraq. One can see some success at the local level in that 10.6 percent of local councillors in 2001 were from ethnic minorities in London's boroughs.¹⁷⁰ In the House of Commons in 2005, 15 out of 630

members represented ethnic minorities.¹⁷¹ One can attribute this local success to the system of designation of candidates by the Labour Party, which uses a ward-based system, taking advantage of the concentration of ethnic votes in a district and finally ensuring some level of influence over national representation.¹⁷²

If we go back to the two strategies concerning the use of immigrants as a political resource or as a challenge to national identity, given their share in the electorate and the institutional recognition of diversity, some move towards the first strategy has taken place.¹⁷³ This strategy of reaching out to ethnic voters was exemplified by the establishment of the Labour Party Race and Action Group in 1975 as well as the setting up of a Black and Asian Advisory Committee.¹⁷⁴ Jack Straw's message to Muslims to beware of "fair-weather friends" (Liberal Democrats) before the June 2004 elections has been interpreted as evidence of the Labour Party's viewing the Muslim vote as crucial.¹⁷⁵ These initiatives were not restricted to that party-witness the fact that the Conservative Party also established an Ethnic Minority Unit that helped the emergence of an Anglo-Asian Conservative Society. Moreover, the Anglo-West Indian Conservative Society later on was replaced by the One Nation Forum to recruit respective minorities in the Party.¹⁷⁶ The Liberal Democrats also set up the Asian Liberal Democrats in 1991 as well as a forum called Ethnic Minority.¹⁷⁷

However, two factors have limited this strategy. First, the concentration of ethnic votes is limited. Second, it often takes place in constituencies safe to Labour.¹⁷⁸ The second factor concerns the relatively weak politicization of Muslim communities in terms of civic values.¹⁷⁹ Schain notes an interesting contradiction whereby French Muslims, despite their attachment to civic values, are not or are rarely used as a political resource. In Great Britain, however, where Muslims show a deeper attachment to religious rather than to national identity, they still constitute a political resource and have better access to political life.¹⁸⁰

Organisation and Institutionalisation

In light of the fact that *laïcité* (secularism) is one of the founding principles of the Republic, the visible expression of Islam has presented a new challenge in recent years.¹⁸¹ According to the Ministry of Interior, the number of mosques increased from 100 in 1970 to 1,600 in 2004.¹⁸² France now has

about 1,700 mosques, just behind Germany, which has the most in Europe with 2,300.¹⁸³ In Ile-de-France, there are more than 50 mosques in eight *départements*.¹⁸⁴ Godard and Taussig put the number at more than 1,800 on the basis of different data from the Ministry of Interior, regional committees of the French Council for the Muslim Cult (CFCM), and regional studies.¹⁸⁵ With regard to financing the mosques in France, most of the foreign funds for their construction and maintenance come from the Middle East, not from countries of origin except for the Algerian subsidy for the Great Mosque of Paris and salaries of imams.¹⁸⁶ However, mosques receive most of their financing from the population's contributions.¹⁸⁷

The absence of any Islamic clergy explains in part the religion's lack of organisation and the obstacles to building a strong representative entity.¹⁸⁸ Awareness by French authorities of a need for recognition of the Muslim cult came after several international events, especially the Iranian revolution.¹⁸⁹ A driving incentive for involvement of the French state in the emergence of a specifically French Islam has to do with decreasing foreign influences and financial dependence on foreign sources.¹⁹⁰

Several factors explain the strong involvement of foreign regimes, especially homeland countries, in matters related to Islam in France. Historically, French secularism and the myth of return encouraged French authorities to delegate all issues related to Islam to foreign regimes—done through consulates and embassies.¹⁹¹ Other geopolitical factors, such as an increasing dependency on Saudi oil, also have played a role. Thus, the Muslim World League opened a branch in France in 1976.¹⁹² Two factors contributed to French authorities' change of mind: integration issues and the emergence of Islamic radicalism and security threats.¹⁹³

The first significant step towards building representation for Islam in France was the creation of a Council for Deliberation under Minister of the Interior Pierre Joxe. Under Charles Pasqua, the Great Mosque of Paris became the predominant interlocutor, and a charter of the Muslims' faith was signed. Although the charter sought to regulate the different currents, it failed to federate the different associations.¹⁹⁴ Significant progress occurred under Jean-Pierre Chevènement in 1999. A series of consultations began, resulting in both the establishment of a framework of agreement whereby French Islam reaffirmed loyalty to the Republic, and the rendering of decisions regarding voting procedures and status of the CFCM.¹⁹⁵ On 9

December 2002, the three big federations—the Great Mosque of Paris, the Union of Islamic Organisations in France (UOIF), and the National Federation of Muslims in France—signed an agreement on the composition of the CFCM.¹⁹⁶ The first CFCM was elected in April 2003 with 80 percent of the prayer spaces participating.¹⁹⁷ The latest elections, won by the Gathering of Muslims in France, took place in June 2011.

The CFCM, which comprises regional councils, is supposed to be exclusively dedicated to religious issues such as the certification of halal meat or organisation of the hajj.¹⁹⁸ The creation of a French Islam also entails a sort of transnational mediating political role although this is not always explicit.¹⁹⁹ However, the CFCM introduced substantial change—specifically, the representation of Islam as a cult on equal footing with other religions and its legal institutional status, comparable to that of the Catholic clergy, the Protestant Federation and the Consistory, and the representative body for French Jews.²⁰⁰

The CFCM is in fact, however, a weak body—one that has not successfully fulfilled its mission.²⁰¹ The results are disappointing in that it has been dominated by well-organised and conservative Muslim groups.²⁰² Laurence and Vaïsse depict the institution's paradox, noting that it constitutes "the only game in town for leaders of Muslim background," which can lead to even more confusion in terms of the constituency represented.²⁰³ Indeed, the council gives a highly visible community role to practising Muslims but leaves aside younger generations, as well as secular Muslims. Another reproach often addressed to the CFCM is the involvement of foreign regimes. Even in the consultation process leading to creation of the CFCM, foreign governments had their say.²⁰⁴ At the same time, the Ministry of Interior has been heavily involved in the composition of the governing board.

Thus institutionalisation remains based on the lowest common denominator, and rivalries between federations are strong and complicated by foreign pressures.²⁰⁵ Godard and Taussig indicate that this institutionalisation led to what was supposed to be avoided: a new empowerment of foreign governments.²⁰⁶ On the contrary, for Riva Kastoryano, such institutionalisation and domestication in the national framework could precisely help contain transnational networks, which emphasize the transnational and deterritorialized reimagined *umma* (community of all Muslims). Moreover, they seek to shape European Muslims' identification and type of belonging, over which the state would then have no control.²⁰⁷ Finally, the CFCM is divided, the search for consensus is difficult, and when reached, it is fragile. The council cannot pretend to be a community spokesperson, a fact that can only limit "its actual influence over Islam-related policies in France."208 Then, in terms of influence, most forms of political organisations, including those based on Islam, have failed.²⁰⁹ Most of these groups were born in the 1980s and tried to expand in the 1990s, but overall, an obvious crisis of political organisation dynamics remains. Former leaders evolved towards a less religious discourse in order to seek alliance with other secular movements, but another tendency seeks to replace the religious discourse at its core.²¹⁰ While leaders began to consider the secular political space, intermediary leaders demobilised, leaving the basis of these movements (geographically represented by the *banlieues* [deprived urban areas]) without representation. There are, of course, exceptions such as the UOIF, which still mobilises although its influence is restricted to "communitarian" events. Though dedicated to making Islam visible in society, the UOIF is also affected by a crisis of militancy that can be explained by a social division. That is, tensions exist between institutionalisation and militants' aspirations, as proven by the UOIF leadership's refusal to publicly oppose the 2004 law banning head scarves in school. These failed mobilisations have left a void characterised by two pathological forms of political mobilisation: jihadism and riots (révoltes de banlieue).²¹¹ The Salafist movement emerged in reaction to the failure of previous movements.

The riots of 2005 proved again that the communitarian structuring of Muslims in France is a myth.²¹² Therefore, one can hardly equate the problem of the *banlieues* with Islam since even major organisations (first and foremost, UOIF) that had tried mediation failed. Sarkozy asked the imams to intervene in the riots, but they did not.²¹³ This episode is quite telling in terms of the perceptions of the political elite, if not of the French population. In fact, no community intervention has sought to regulate the crisis, and the dominant picture is that of an atomized/individualized population having strong and unsatisfied demands towards the state, which occasionally leads to violent forms of mobilisation.²¹⁴ In short, the French political opportunity characterised by the assimilation philosophy and the weight of Jacobinism is not favourable to the mobilisation of specific interests—even less to ethnic mobilisation. As to the resources of the group itself, French

Muslims do not constitute a homogeneous group because divisions along national origins trump religiosity, especially as reflected in the CFCM dysfunctions. Given the focus on foreign policy in this article, the UOIF stands out as the most active organisation regarding this type of issue and constitutes a useful source to investigate interactions with the government concerning international affairs.

A British Muslim civil society has emerged relatively recently.²¹⁵ For Peach, British Muslims' "social organization is conservative and family centred."²¹⁶ Around 1,000 prayer spaces exist as well as informal Islamic law courts.²¹⁷ Compared to other European Muslims, British Muslims have a specific relationship not only with religion but also with religious law—sharia law—as shown by the existence of informal courts.

The controversy over Salman Rushdie's *Satanic Verses* constituted a shifting point in the emergence of a single Muslim community, its mobilisation, and its political assertion.²¹⁸ The campaign was particularly led by the UK Action Committee on Islamic Affairs (UKACIA), whose head, Iqbal Sacranie (who later became the first head of the MCB), recognized the influence of the Jamaat-e-Islami party on his actions.²¹⁹ The UKACIA took the *Satanic Verses* case to the House of Lords.²²⁰

However, the peaceful lobbying and search for recognition by the UKACIA did not function and was shadowed by the "old grassroots" leadership of the Bradford Council of Mosques, which resorted to violent protest and publicly burned Rushdie's book.²²¹ For Toby Archer, however, this event reflects more of an importation of Pakistani subcontinental politics.²²² The episode was also significant in revealing the lack of unity and organization of British Muslims.²²³ Creation of the MCB and the orientation of its strategy towards political participation are perceived as a reaction to the failure of this confrontational Islam.²²⁴

However, the most significant breakthrough came in 1997 with the establishment of the MCB, an umbrella organization.²²⁵ Like its French counterpart the CFCM, the MCB emerged because of the need expressed by the British government for a single interlocutor representing British Muslims.²²⁶

Presented as the "first democratic British Muslim organisation," the MCB counts more than 500 affiliated organisations and claims to challenge extremist groups.²²⁷ Its 2007–8 annual report presents the MCB as "a

non-partisan body," declaring that "the Muslim interest lies in working with all the main political parties."²²⁸ The MCB was designed to be an "integrated framework for Muslim self-expression and participation in the life of the country." Towards that end, the council "will plan and conduct effective public campaigns on Muslim issues, encourage fuller participation of Muslims in public affairs and provide an informed, competent and authentic representation of Muslim interests at all levels."²²⁹ Another Muslim organisation, Al-Mujahiroun, however, opposes efforts of the MCB to encourage voting and political involvement. Followers of Omar Bakri Mohammed (leader of Al-Mujahiroun) disrupted an election meeting organized by the MCB in 2005, thus shedding light on "issues of unprecedented importance in this election: the influence of the Muslim vote in marginal constituencies; and the battle within the Muslim community between the moderate mainstream and extremists trying to hijack the agenda to impose their own intolerant views on fellow British Muslims."²³⁰

The MCB is presented in a favorable light as "a group of some 350 affiliates formed to give Muslim views greater coherence and prominence in Britain"—one that "advocates 'constructive engagement' with the Government and has urged its members to use their vote as citizens to make their voices and concerns heard. In doing so, the council has taken an important step to counter the marginalisation and alienation of many British Muslims and to inculcate the notion that democracy is compatible with Islam."²³¹

The MCB has indeed worked with the Electoral Commission and mosques to encourage registration.²³² In 2005, a document titled "Electing to Deliver" and a voter card listing 10 key issues were also prepared for the general election.²³³ MCB advertisements encouraged people to vote, and fringe meetings took place with the three important British parties.²³⁴ The MCB has systematically asked imams in mosques and leaders of organisations to reach out on the grassroots level in the context of local, national, and European elections.²³⁵ Prevention of the far Right's electoral success also justifies the MCB strategy.²³⁶ The council issued a press release to voice its concern about the winning of two seats by the British National Party in 2009 for the first time.²³⁷ The idea of "serving the common good," which developed early on, lies at the core of the MCB's mission.²³⁸ In its response to the report by the Conservative Party's Group on National and Inter-
national Security, the MCB argues that its objectives are "to collate and articulate Muslim opinions on prevailing issues of the day much like any other conceived interest group. It is not a 'single issue group,' nor are its interests confined to the members it represents. Its ethos is to work for the common good of all; in the belief that religion, if practised properly, can be a force for good in the lives of all mankind."²³⁹ This stance also corresponds to the future stage identified by Sacranie, former secretary-general of the MCB, whereby the council would engage in issues affecting not only Muslims but also the entire British nation, thus leaving identity politics behind.²⁴⁰ As a result, the MCB has been highlighting its partnerships with other organisations—for instance, with other faith communities during the campaign for the question on faith in the 2001 census.²⁴¹

The MCB has access to the government, as proven by consultations between the two actors that have occurred on different occasions. Conceived from the beginning as an organization close to the government, "the MCB was given a role in recommending appointments from the Muslim community to government advisory committees, for instance at the Foreign Office, and suitably moderate spokespersons for BBC programming, although subsequently these privileges have been challenged."²⁴² The MCB consulted on various occasions with the government, especially after the 9/11 attacks, to discuss various issues such as media coverage, the protection of Muslims, and, of course, foreign policy.²⁴³ Consultation meetings have taken place with the home office as well as Foreign and Commonwealth Office delegations, including Muslims sent to Muslim countries.²⁴⁴

The government has clearly defined the MCB as an actor in the building of antiterrorist policies.²⁴⁵ In March 2004, in the wake of the Madrid bombings, Sacranie wrote to imams to encourage them to cooperate fully with the police.²⁴⁶ The MCB participated in the "Prevent Extremism Together" groups set up by the Home Office, whose recommendations were presented in November 2005. The MCB also convened a meeting as a follow-up to the issue on 13 May 2006 to decide that "a steering group led by community organizations, which would include the MCB, as well as others, must work together to establish an independent and inclusive advisory board to deal with specific issues related to mosques and *imams* in the UK."²⁴⁷ The Mosques and Imams National Advisory Board, presented in a press release as "a community-led independent body . . . to achieve the objective of self regulation," was finally elected in May 2009.²⁴⁸

The MCB repeatedly presents itself as "arguably Britain's most prominent Muslim representative organisation."²⁴⁹ It seems to be perceived as a legitimate actor. An article that appeared in 2002 referred to the council as "an organisation recognised by Downing Street as representative of mainstream opinion among Islamic communities."²⁵⁰ Reporting the police raid on the Finsbury Park Mosque that took place on 20 January 2003, another article refers to the MCB as "the moderate umbrella group" which often noted that British Muslims had been repeatedly upset by the "publicity given to the 'outrageous' statements of Abu Hamza."²⁵¹ Yet another article, listing some of the MCB's demands (such as "a timetable for withdrawal from Iraq" or "legislation banning incitement to religious hatred"), concludes that "we would not endorse all the demands. But to set them in a democratic, constitutional framework is the legitimate right of any religious or political lobby group."²⁵²

An article titled "Anger over Forest Gate Fuels Culture of Denial for Muslims" describes the MCB as "the national body that purports to represent British Muslims and which is frequently consulted by Downing Street."²⁵³ Jonathan Birt's analysis of the MCB explicitly mentions the "government creation of a unified Muslim lobby."²⁵⁴ British authorities, with a "hearts and minds" approach to Muslims, have been trying to engage with the Muslim community to prevent radicalization—but with only limited success.²⁵⁵ After the London bombings in 2005, Prime Minister Blair organized a conference to ask Muslim communities to support his strategy aimed at eradicating extremism, most notably the monitoring of independent Islamic schools and the regulation of imams' immigration flows.²⁵⁶ International connections came into play during a hostage crisis when Norman Kember and three other people from the Christian Peacemaker Team were taken hostage in Iraq in November 2005.²⁵⁷

In terms of success or representation, Archer reckons that the strong links between South Asian politics and MCB leaders mean that the organisation never had full support from Muslims in Britain.²⁵⁸ Exactly like the CFCM, international connections and credentials of the leaders also imply a distance from younger generations. A *Times* article notes the MCB's difficulty in representing a diverse population in terms of age and ideologies. The council tries to represent "at the same time the standpoints of older, more conservative Muslims in Britain, the younger, better educated generation entering the professions and the angry Muslim youths on the housing estates of Oldham or Bradford."²⁵⁹

The MCB may be popular in many parts of the country, but some individuals are not as supportive of its goals or approaches. In the famous policy exchange report by Munira Mirza, a poll revealed that only 6 percent of polled Muslims felt that the MCB represented them and that 51 percent felt no organization did.²⁶⁰ Ziauddin Sardar, who notes the emergence of a new generation of people who are defining themselves both as Muslim and British without difficulty, criticizes traditional Muslim organisations—including the supposedly democratic MCB—as being run by primo-migrants who use a traditional discourse that young people cannot understand.²⁶¹ However, the organization also depends on British-born newer generations representing an emerging middle class to show that it "provid[es] a nonsectarian space for the advance of a Muslim politics of recognition."²⁶²

Two events have made the relationship between the MCB and the government more difficult: Blair's support of the war in Iraq and the London attacks in July 2005. Security reasons have driven this search for an interlocutor, reflected by the use of the MCB transnationalist networks until the relationship became more difficult because of the council's opposition to the government's support of American policy in Iraq.²⁶³ Moreover, the MCB has taken positions that have damaged its image, such as its failure to send representatives to the Holocaust Memorial Day.²⁶⁴

The MCB no longer seems to be considered the principal Muslim interlocutor for the government. For example, Archer notes the speech made by Ruth Kelly of the Ministry of Communities and Local Government that challenges the MCB's decision concerning the Holocaust Memorial Day and the more general search for alternative Muslim voices such as the Sufi Muslim Council, which questioned the MCB hegemony.²⁶⁵ Even if Muslim organisations believe that the effort to consult Muslims showed progress, concerns exist that the government was imposing leadership on the community by favouring some groups over others and that consultation was superficial.²⁶⁶ Finally, an article published in 2007 noted that "the MCB has lost its favoured-son position, but it is still not finished."²⁶⁷ The council has also come under regular criticism for alleged links with extremist organisations such as the Deobandis or the Jamaat-e-Islami and even for being a fundamentalist body.²⁶⁸ Ed Husain also voices this criticism in his book The Islamist, which considers the MCB "a front for the Jamaat-i-Islami and the Muslim Brotherhood."269 An article reporting the condemnation by the Muslim Association of Britain (a group affiliated with the MCB) of the London bombings described the association as "a fundamentalist organisation that has been criticised for alleged links with terrorist groups such as Hamas."270 A Panorama documentary broadcast on the BBC in 2005 implies, on the basis of interviews with members of the MCB, that its affiliated groups adopt hard-line views and that ideology from Pakistan exerts an "undue influence."²⁷¹ In a response to a Channel 4 programme titled "Who Speaks for Muslims?," the MCB restated its democratic structure, origins, and independence from any political party, and countered accusations of anti-Semitism.²⁷² In another fierce response to Martin Bright's investigation in the Observer, the MCB also attacked usual criticisms concerning alleged links with the Jamaat-e-Islami party, its position regarding the Palestinian issue, the lack of representation, and its position on the Holocaust Memorial Day.²⁷³

As a result, a major part of the MCB rhetoric consists of establishing its legitimacy as an actor representing "mainstream" Muslims and differentiating itself from fringe groups. The council has also condemned excessive coverage in the press of these fringe groups, pointing out that the "Finsbury Park (mosque) received more media coverage than all the rest put together."²⁷⁴ In September 2001, "in a bid to redress the imbalance in reporting, the MCB wrote to the BBC, ITN and Sky urging them to give greater coverage to mainstream Muslim voices. The MCB also met the editors and senior staff from the *Daily Mail*, the *Times*, the *Independent*, and London's *Evening Standard* to convey the same message."²⁷⁵ Finally, Birt comments on the centrality of the MCB:

In the short term as least, the MCB has remained "the only show in town" in the eyes of the government, whether for the symbolic purposes attendant on the "politics of recognition"... or as a means to gauge Muslim reaction to impending policy, in particular to attune foreign policy rhetoric to Muslim sensibilities both at home and abroad.... Having groomed and promoted a unified Muslim lobby for nearly a decade, the British government depicted it as part of the problem when it proved insufficiently compliant.²⁷⁶

Conclusion

The British structure of political opportunity characterized by multiculturalism as well as the recognition and endorsement of identity politics favours the exertion of influence by ethnic, religious, and political groups. As for the resources of the group itself, Muslims appear to be a relatively active entity, given the electoral possibilities and mobilisation in various organisations. It is also true that British Muslims are heterogeneous. The MCB stands out as the most visible organisation, especially because of its endorsement by the government—less because of a representative character still subject to question. Although a similar top-down impulsion in France favours creation of a representative Muslim organisation, the circumstances are very different. The assimilation philosophy seems to paralyse any mobilisation framed in ethno-religious terms, which implies a relatively inefficient ethno-religious presence in the public sphere.

Both environments shape the contours of actors' potential for mobilising, and—aside from the determinant philosophies of integration coming under attack in both countries—this does not affect the movements of mobilisation, at least for now. We can expect each model's antithesis to exert pressure. In other words, we can expect France's rigid model to become more and more flexible and Britain's model to become less so. It is difficult to quantify or determine to what extent both models will change because the main structures sustaining each one are firmly anchored in each country's history. The real question concerns whether the changes that have started to affect each model will translate into effective public policies, which could mean, for instance, in France, the creation of official ethnic statistics. In any case, in order to understand ethnic minorities in any country, one should look first and foremost at the characteristics of the political opportunity structure that will determine and affect the potential, mechanisms, and forms of mobilisation.

Notes

^{1.} European Union Monitoring Centre on Racism and Xenophobia, *Muslims in the European Union: Discrimination and Islamophobia* (Austria: EUMC, 2006), 8, http://fra.europa.eu/fraWebsite/research/publications/public

2. Jocelyne Césari, "Islam in the West: From Immigration to Global Islam," *Harvard Middle Eastern and Islamic Review* 8 (2009): 162.

3. Sara Silvestri, "Muslim Institutions and Political Mobilisation," in *European Islam: The Challenges for Public Policy and Society*, ed. Samir Amghar, Amel Boubekeur, and Michael Emerson (Brussels/Budapest: CEPS/OSI, 2007), 169.

4. Ibid., 170.

5. Tariq Modood, Anna Triandafyllidou, and Ricard Zapata-Barrero, eds., *Mulituclturalism, Muslims and Citizenship* (London/New York: Routledge, 2006), 6; and Gallup, *The Gallup Coexist Index 2009: A Global Study of Interfaith Relations*, 2009, 17, http://www.euro-islam.info/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/gallup_coex-ist_2009_interfaith_relations_uk_france_germany.pdf.

6. Césari, "Islam in the West," 151.

7. Martin A. Schain, *The Politics of Immigration in France, Britain, and the United States: A Comparative Study* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2008), 39.

8. Ibid., 46.

9. Ibid., 48.

10. Ibid., 49.

11. Ibid., 94.

12. Ibid., 61.

13. Ibid., 122.

14. Ibid., 123.

15. Ibid.

16. Ibid., 94.

17. Ceri Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census of England and Wales: Gender and Economic Disadvantage," *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 29, no. 4 (2006): 632.

18. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 138.

19. Ibid., 144.

20. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 632.

21. Jonathan Laurence and Justin Vaïsse, *Integrating Islam* (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2006), 74.

22. Ibid., 10.

23. Marco Martiniello and Patrick Simon, "Les enjeux de la catégorisation," *Revue européenne des migrations internationales* 21, no. 2 (2005): 7–18.

24. Laurence and Vaïsse, *Integrating Islam*, 18; and Bernard Godard and Sylvie Taussig, *Les Musulmans en France: Courants, institutions, communautés; un état des lieux* (Paris: Robert Laffont, 2007), 31.

25. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 75.

26. Laurence and Vaïsse provide the following estimates: 1,750,000 Algerians; 950,000 Moroccans; 425,000 Tunisians; 407,500 Turks; 375,000 from West Africa and the Indian Ocean; 100,000 Asians; and 100,000 undefined others. Laurence and Vaïsse, *Integrating Islam*, 24. See also Godard and Taussig, *Les Musulmans en France*, 454.

27. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 631-32.

28. Ibid., 632.

29. Ibid.

30. Ibid., 637.

31. "Muslim Population 'Rising Ten Times Faster than Rest of Society,'" Times, 30 January 2009.

32. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 632.

33. Ibid.

34. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 24.

35. Open Society Institute, *Monitoring Minority Protection: The Situation of Muslims in the UK*, 2002, 368, http://www.soros.org/resources/articles_publications/publications/monitorminpro_20030101/monitorminprouk_20030101.pdf.

36. Ibid.

37. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 637.

38. French Institute of Public Opinion (IFOP), 1989–2009: Enquête sur l'évolution de l'Islam en France, August 2009, http://www.ifop.com/media/pressdocument/48-1-document_file.pdf.

39. Ibid.

40. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 641.

41. Open Society Institute, *Aspirations and Reality: British Muslims and the Labour Market*, 2005, 197, http://www.soros.org/initiatives/home/articles_publications/publications/aspirations_20040722/british_muslims.pdf.

42. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 641.

43. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 22.

44. Claude Dargent, "Les musulmans déclarés en France: Affirmation religieuse, subordination sociale et progressisme politiques," *Les Cahiers du CEVIPOF* 39 (February 2003): 22.

45. IFOP, *Éléments d'analyse géographique de l'implantation des religions en France*, December 2006, http:// www.ifop.com/media/poll/religions_geo.pdf.

46. Ibid.

47. Ibid.

48. Muhammad Anwar, "The Participation of Ethnic Minorities in British Politics," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 27, no. 3 (2001): 534.

49. Open Society Institute, Aspirations and Reality, 204.

50. Ibid.

52. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 651.

53. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 176.

54. Catherine Wihtol de Wenden, "Multiculturalism in France," *International Journal on Multicultural Societies* 5, no. 1 (2003): 79.

55. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 24.

56. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 134.

57. Ibid.

58. Toby Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah: The British State and Its Muslim Citizens since 9/11," *Cooperation and Conflict* 44 (2009): 332.

59. Ibid.

60. Open Society Institute, Monitoring Minority Protection, 427.

61. Seán McLoughlin, "The State, 'New' Muslim Leaderships and Islam as a 'Resource' for Public Engagement in Britain," in *European Muslims and the Secular State*, ed. Jocelyne Césari and Seán McLoughlin (Aldershot, UK: Ashgate, 2005), 56.

62. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 134.

63. Ibid.

64. Yasmin Hussain and Paul Bagguley, "Citizenship, Ethnicity and Identity: British Pakistanis after the 2001 'Riots,'" *Sociology* 39, no. 3 (2005): 418.

65. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 199.

66. Hussain and Bagguley, "Citizenship, Ethnicity and Identity," 414.

67. Schain, *Politics of Immigration*, 199; and Hussain and Bagguley, "Citizenship, Ethnicity and Identity,"

414.

68. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 151.

69. The authors cite the previous work of Vincent Geisser and Khadija Mohsen-Finan as well as a US Department of State poll showing that 34 percent of Muslims indicate Muslim identity compared to 21 percent who indicate French identity. Laurence and Vaïsse, *Integrating Islam*, 75.

70. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 75.

71. Ibid., 87.

^{51.} Ibid., 363.

72. Claude Dargent, "Les musulmans déclarés en France: Affirmation religieuse, subordination sociale et progressisme politiques," *Les Cahiers du CEVIPOF* 39 (February 2003): 6; and Jocelyne Césari, "De l'immigré au minoritaire: Les Maghrébins de France," *Revue européenne des migrations internationales* 10, no. 1 (1994): 115.

73. Godard and Taussig, Les Musulmans en France, 29.

74. IFOP, 1989–2007: Enquête sur l'évolution de l'Islam en France, January 2008, 10, http://www.ifop.com/media/poll/evolutionislam.pdf.

75. Ibid.

76. IFOP, 1989–2009: Enquête sur l'évolution de l'Islam en France.

77. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 6.

78. Ibid., 90.

79. Gallup, Gallup Coexist Index 2009, 8; and Schain, Politics of Immigration, 88.

 Jodie T. Allen, "The French-Muslim Connection: Is France Doing a Better Job of Integration Than Its Critics?," Pew Research Center, 17 August 2006, http://pewresearch.org/pubs/50/the-french-muslim-connection.
81. Schain, *Politics of Immigration*, 159; and Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 631.

82. Muslim Council of Britain (MCB), "Identity—Faith Not Ethnicity," 6 June 2000, http://www.mcb

.org.uk/media/archive/news060600.html.

83. Dalia Mogahed, "Beyond Multiculturalism vs Assimilation," *The Gallup World Poll, Special Report: Muslims* (Princeton, NJ: Gallup Organization, 2007), 3.

84. Pew Global Attitudes Project, *In Great Britain, Muslims Worry about Islamic Extremism* (Washington, DC: Pew Research Center, 10 August 2006), http://pewresearch.org/pubs/48/in-great-britain-muslims -worry-about-islamic-extremism.

85. Foreign and Commonwealth Office, "Prime Minister Blair Addresses Muslim Leaders," 3 June 2007, http://www.fco.gov.uk/en/news/latest-news/?view=Speech&id=4616350.

86. Hussain and Bagguley, "Citizenship, Ethnicity and Identity," 416; and Dalia Mogahed, "Beyond Multiculturalism vs Assimilation," 4.

87. Yunas Sanad and Katsuri Sen, Islam in the European Union: Transnationalism, Youth and the War on Terror (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007), 12.

88. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 262.

89. Shane Brighton, "British Muslims, Multiculturalism and UK Foreign Policy: 'Integration' and 'Cohesion' in and beyond the State," *International Affairs* 83, no. 1 (2007): 8.

90. Hussain and Bagguley, "Citizenship, Ethnicity and Identity," 414.

91. Ibid.

92. Vered Kahani-Hopkins and Nick Hopkins, "'Representing' British Muslims: The Strategic Dimension to Identity Construction," *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 25, no. 2 (2002): 305.

93. Ibid.

94. Christophe Bertossi, Les Musulmans, la France, l'Europe: Contre quelques faux-semblants en matière d'intégration (Paris: Friedrich-Ebert Siftung, March 2007), 8, http://www.humansecuritygateway.com/documents/IFRI _MusulmansFranceEurope.pdf.

95. Vincent Geisser and Schérazade Kelfaoui, "Tabous et enjeux autour de l'ethnicité maghrébine dans le système politique français," *Revue européenne des migrations internationales* 14, no. 2 (1998): 19–32; and Jocelyne Streiff-Fénart, "Les recherches interethniques en France: Le renouveau?," *Migrants-Formation* 109 (June 1997): 48.

96. Jean-Luc Richard, ed., "Les immigrés dans la société française," *Problèmes politiques et sociaux* 916 (September 2005): 86.

97. "Pour la plupart des Français, le concept d'ethnicité renvoie à une société constituée de groupes indépendants les uns des autres, vivant en ghettos, chacun défendant ses propres intérêts à travers des lobbies: Il implique donc une nation fragmentée sans identité unificatrice," in Pierre Birnbaum, *Histoire politique des juifs de France* (Paris: Presses de la Fondation nationale des sciences politiques, 1990), 229.

98. Bertossi, Les Musulmans, la France, 13; and Sylvain Brouard and Vincent Tiberj, Français comme les autres? Enquête sur les citoyens d'origine maghrébine, africaine, et turque (Paris: Presses de Sciences-Po, 2006), 121.

99. Bertossi, Les Musulmans, la France, 13.

100. "Données à caractère personnel qui font apparaître, directement ou indirectement, les origines raciales ou ethniques," in Pierre-Yves Cusset, *Les statistiques ethniques en France: Où en sommes-nous?* (Paris: Centre d'analyse stratégique, 31 July 2006), http://www.strategie.gouv.fr/content/note-de-veille-n%C2%B022-lundi-31-juillet -2006-analyse-les-statistiques-ethniques-en-france-ou-en#les-ressources.

101. Patrick Simon, "Classements scientifiques et identités ethniques," *Recherche sociale* 147 (July–September 1998): 16–31.

102. Wihtol de Wenden, "Multiculturalism in France."

- 103. Ibid., 78.
- 104. Ibid., 85.
- 105. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 61.
- 106. Cusset, Les statistiques ethniques en France.
- 107. Simon, "Classements scientifiques."

108. The Renseigenments Généraux [French intelligence service] produced a study in January 2005 on leaders in sensitive neighbourhoods and, using the consonance of their names, concluded that "87 percent have the French nationality, 67 percent are from Maghrebi origin, and 17 percent from African origin. Non-immigrant French represent 9 percent of the leaders." "La France est elle prête à se lancer dans les statistiques ethniques?," *Le Figaro*, 5 October 2006, http://www.lefigaro.fr/debats/2006/10/05/01005-20061005ARTFIG90099-la_france_est_elle __prete_a_se_lancer_dans_les_statistiques_ethniques.php.

109. Philippe Poutignat and Jocelyne Streiff-Fénart, *Théories de l'ethnicité* (Paris: Presses Universitaires de France, 1995), 17.

- 110. Ibid., 90.
- 111. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 88.
- 112. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 191.
- 113. Wihtol de Wenden, "Multiculturalism in France," 86.
- 114. Modood, Triandafyllidou, and Zapata-Barrero, Mulituclturalism, Muslims and Citizenship, xxiii.
- 115. Brighton, "British Muslims," 13.
- 116. Ibid., 12.
- 117. Schain, Politics of Immigration.
- 118. Open Society Institute, Monitoring Minority Protection, 429.
- 119. Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah," 334.
- 120. Modood, Triandafyllidou, and Zapata-Barrero, Mulituclturalism, Muslims and Citizenship.
- 121. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 631.
- 122. McLoughlin, "State, 'New' Muslim Leaderships," 66.
- 123. Ibid., 57.
- 124. Brighton, "British Muslims," 10.
- 125. Ibid., 11.
- 126. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 147.

127. Marta Bolognani and Maurice Blanc, "Les 'désordres ethniques' à Bradford (Grande Bretagne)," *Espaces et sociétés* 1, no. 2 (2007): 104.

- 128. Ibid., 111.
- 129. Ibid., 112.
- 130. Hussain and Bagguley, "Citizenship, Ethnicity and Identity," 408.
- 131. Ibid.
- 132. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 631.

133. Salman Rushdie, "What This Cultural Debate Needs Is More Dirt, Less Pure Stupidity," Times, 10 Decem-

ber 2005; and Jonathan Clark, "Despite the Denials, This War Is Rooted in Religion," Times, 6 November 2001.

- 134. Bolognani and Blanc, "Les 'désordres ethniques," 108.
- 135. Open Society Institute, Aspirations and Reality, 365.
- 136. Open Society Institute, Monitoring Minority Protection, 380.

137. Inayat Bunglawala, "Intolerance Masking as 'Conscientious Secular Liberalism,'" MCB, 20 November 2001, http://www.mcb.org.uk/library/sarler.php.

138. M. Mohibur Rahman, special adviser to the secretary-general, "Muslim Perspectives in a Secular State—the Discussion in the United Kingdom," MCB, 11 July 2002, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media /speech_11_07_02.php.

Tom Baldwin and Gabriel Rozenberg, "Britain 'Must Scrap Multiculturalism," *Times*, 3 April 2004.
Ibid.

141. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 18.

142. Ibid., 116.

143. Schain, Politics of Immigration.

144. Bertossi, Les Musulmans, la France, 8.

145. Eric Keslassy, *Ouvrir la politique à la diversité* (Institut Montaigne, January 2009), 20. George Paul-Langevin from Guadeloupe for the 21st constituency of Paris and Henri Jibrayel, of Lebanese background, for the fourth constituency of Bouches-du-Rhône both belong to the "Socialist, radical, citizen and diverse Left" group and were elected on 17 June 2007. The third deputy, Elie Aboud, born in Lebanon, for the sixth constituency of Hérault and a member of the Union for a Popular Movement group, was not directly elected but took office on 3 July 2007 after the death of Paul-Henri Cugnec. The four senators include Eliane Assassi, of Algerian origin, elected on 26 September 2004 for Seine-Saint-Denis (Communist Party); Alima Boumedienne-Thierry, of Moroccan origin, elected on 26 September 2004 in Paris (the Green Party); Bariza Khiari, born in Algeria, elected on 26 September 2004 in Paris (Socialist Party); and Samia Ghali, of Berber origin, elected on 22 September 2008 in Marseille (Socialist Party). Keslassy, *Ouvrir la politique*, 19–20.

146. Ibid., 35.

147. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 196.

148. Keslassy, Ouvrir la politique, 37.

149. International Crisis Group, "La France face à ses musulmans: Émeutes, jihadisme et dépolitisation," *Rapport Europe* no. 172 (9 March 2006): 23.

150. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 202.

151. Keslassy, Ouvrir la politique, 38.

152. Ibid., 42.

153. Ibid.

154. Ibid., 44.

155. Brouard and Tiberj, Français comme les autres?

156. Conseil Supérieur de l'Audiovisuel Survey, Le Parisien/Aujourd'hui en France, 28 October 2006, quoted in Keslassy, Ouvrir la politique, 9.

157. Keslassy, Ouvrir la politique, 48.

158. Ibid.

159. Brouard and Tiberj, *Français comme les autres*², 49; and Claude Dargent, "Les musulmans déclarés en France: Affirmation religieuse, subordination sociale et progressisme politiques," *Les Cahiers du CEVIPOF* 39 (February 2003): 1–43.

160. The coexistence study uses the Cantril ladder in order to measure the level of satisfaction: "Step 0 represents the worst possible life and step 10 represents the best possible life." Gallup classifies respondents as "thriving" if they say they presently stand on step seven or higher of the ladder and expect to stand on step eight or higher in five years. "Suffering" respondents are those who say they presently stand on steps zero to four of the ladder and expect to stand on steps zero to four of the ladder and expect to stand on steps zero to four in five years. Respondents who fall neither in the "thriving" nor the "suffering" category are considered "struggling." Gallup, *Gallup Coexist Index 2009*, 9.

161. Wihtol de Wenden, "Multiculturalism in France," 84.

162. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 195.

163. Wihtol de Wenden, "Multiculturalism in France," 84.

164. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 159.

165. Anwar relates the case of three members of Parliament from the Indian subcontinent as well as the case of Chunilal Katial, elected as a Labour councillor in Finsbury in 1934, who became the first mayor of ethnic minority origin in Britain in 1938. Muhammad Anwar, "The Participation of Ethnic Minorities in British Politics," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 27, no. 3 (2001): 533.

166. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 158.

167. Hussain and Bagguley, "Citizenship, Ethnicity and Identity," 419; and Anwar, "Participation of Ethnic Minorities," 535.

- 168. Anwar, "Participation of Ethnic Minorities," 535.
- 169. Ibid., 548.
- 170. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 177.
- 171. Ibid.
- 172. Schain, Politics of Immigration.
- 173. Ibid.
- 174. Anwar, "Participation of Ethnic Minorities," 541.
- 175. Philip Webster, "Muslims Urged to Beware Lib Dems," Times, 21 May 2004.
- 176. Anwar, "Participation of Ethnic Minorities," 541.
- 177. Ibid.
- 178. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 178.
- 179. Ibid.
- 180. Ibid.

181. Riva Kastoryano, "French Secularism and Islam: France's Headscarf Affair," in Modood, Triandafyllidou, and Zapata-Barrero, *Mulituclturalism, Muslims and Citizenship*, 57–69.

- 182. Godard and Taussig, Les Musulmans en France, 102.
- 183. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 84.
- 184. Godard and Taussig, Les Musulmans en France, 32.
- 185. Ibid., 116.
- 186. Ibid., 115.
- 187. Ibid.

188. Malika Zehgal, "La constitution du Conseil Français du Culte Musulman: Reconnaissance politique d'un Islam français?," *Archives de sciences sociales des religions* 129 (January–March 2005): 3.

- 189. Ibid., 5.
- 190. Ibid., 3; and Kastoryano, "French Secularism and Islam."
- 191. Zehgal, "La constitution," 4.
- 192. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 108.
- 193. Ibid., 138.
- 194. Ibid., 147.
- 195. Zehgal, "La constitution," 6.
- 196. Ibid., 9.
- 197. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 149.
- 198. The CFCM's website was created in 2010. See http://www.lecfcm.fr/. See also Zehgal, "La constitution," 1.
- 199. Zehgal, "La constitution," 2.
- 200. Kastoryano, "French Secularism and Islam."
- 201. Godard and Taussig, Les Musulmans en France, 180.
- 202. Armando Salvatore, "Making Public Space: Opportunities and Limits of Collective Action among Muslims in Europe," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 30, no. 5 (2004): 1026.
 - 203. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 161.
 - 204. Ibid., 144.
 - 205. Godard and Taussig, Les Musulmans en France, 99; and Zehgal, "La constitution," 13.
 - 206. Godard and Taussig, Les Musulmans en France, 175.
 - 207. Kastoryano, "French Secularism and Islam."

208. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 209.

209. Ibid., 3.

210. Rémy Leveau and Khadija Mohsen-Finan, eds., Musulmans de France et d'Europe (Paris: CNRS, 2005).

- 211. International Crisis Group, "La France," 18.
- 212. Leveau and Mohsen-Finan, Musulmans de France; and International Crisis Group, "La France."
- 213. Stéphanie Giry, "France and Its Muslims," Foreign Affairs 85 (September/October 2005): 87-104.
- 214. International Crisis Group, "La France."
- 215. Open Society Institute, Monitoring Minority Protection, 436.
- 216. Peach, "Muslims in the 2001 Census," 652.
- 217. Laurence and Vaïsse, Integrating Islam, 24.

218. Salman Rushdie himself recognized that "the *Satanic Verses* controversy was a pivotal moment in the forging of a British Muslim identity and political agenda. I did not fail to note the ironies: a secular work of art energised powerful communalist, anti-secularist forces, 'Muslim' instead of 'Asian.' And yes, as a result, the argument about multiculturalism has become, for me, an internal debate, a quarrel in the self." Rushdie, "Cultural Debate Needs." See also Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah," 335; Brighton, "British Muslims," 5; and McLoughlin, "State, 'New' Muslim Leaderships," 58.

219. Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah," 335.

- 220. Brighton, "British Muslims," 8.
- 221. McLoughlin, "State, 'New' Muslim Leaderships," 58.
- 222. Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah," 335.
- 223. McLoughlin, "State, 'New' Muslim Leaderships."
- 224. Sunny Hundal, "Burning Satanic Verses Lit the Flame for Better Race Relations," Times, 13 February 2009.
- 225. Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah," 336.
- 226. Ibid., 335.

227. MCB, *The Conservative Party's Group on National and International Security*—"*Uniting the Country: Interim Report on National Cohesion*": *A Response from the MCB*, Annex 1, 2 May 2007, http://www.mcb.org. uk/uploads/Interim%20Report%20on%20National%20Cohesion-%20MCB%20RESPONSE.pdf. In the "Frequently Asked Questions" section of its website, the MCB presents itself as an independent "national representative Muslim umbrella body with over 500 affiliated national, regional and local organisations, mosques, charities and schools. The MCB is pledged to work for the common good of society as a whole; encouraging individual Muslims and Muslim organisations to play a full and participatory role in public life. It aims (1) to promote co-operation, consensus and unity on Muslim affairs in the UK; (2) to encourage and strengthen all existing efforts being made for the benefit of the Muslim community; (3) to work for a more enlightened appreciation of Islam and Muslims in wider society; (4) to establish a position for the Muslim community within British society that is fair and based on due rights; (5) to work for the eradication of disadvantages and forms of discrimination faced by Muslims; (6) to foster better community relations and work for the good of society as a whole; and (7) to promote inter and extra faith dialogues in the promotion of tolerance and mutual respect in a diverse society." See http://www.mcb.org.uk./faq/faq.php.

228. MCB, Annual Report 2007–2008: Marking a Decade of Community Development, http://www.mcb.org.uk/uploads/AGM%20REPORT%2007-08.PDF.

229. Ibid.

230. "The Right Choice," Times, 21 April 2005.

231. Ibid.

232. MCB, "British Muslims Urged to Register to Vote before Monday's Deadline," 9 March 2006, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/presstext.php?ann_id=193; MCB, "London's Muslims Urged to Register to Vote before April 16 Deadline," 10 April 2008, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/presstext.php?ann_id=289; and MCB, "European Parliament Elections: Muslims Urged to Register before May 19 Deadline," 22 April 2009, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/presstext.php?ann_id=346.

233. MCB, "MCB Reveals Its Ten Key Questions for the General Election," 7 April 2005, http://www .mcb.org.uk/media/presstext.php?ann_id=137. 234. MCB, Eighth Annual General Meeting—Saturday 14th May 2005—London Muslim Centre, Secretary General's Report, Iqbal AKM Sacranie, 14 May 2005, http://www.mcb.org.uk/downloads/Secretary _General_2005.pdf.

235. MCB, "Muslims Urged to Vote to Keep Racists Out," 3 June 2004, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/ presstext.php?ann_id=93; MCB, "Register to Vote by 19 May—MCB Urges Imams and Community Leaders to Remind Congregation of June Elections," 15 May 2009, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/presstext .php?ann_id=352; MCB, "Islamic Scholars Urge British Muslims to Vote," 3 May 2005, http://www.mcb .org.uk/media/presstext.php?ann_id=140; and MCB, "Leading Muslim Scholars Urge British Muslims to Vote on 4 June," 28 May 2009, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/presstext.php?ann_id=354.

236. MCB, "Keep Racists Out."

237. MCB, "MCB Alarmed over Neo-Nazi Victory," 8 June 2009, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/presstext .php?ann_id=356.

238. MCB, "At the Reception for Rt Hon William Hague at the Islamic Cultural Centre, London, Tuesday 20th March 2001," 20 March 2001, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/speech_20_3_01.php; MCB, Annual Report 2003–2004, 22 May 2004, http://www.mcb.org.uk/downloads/agm2004.pdf; MCB, Briefing Paper: Our Stand on Multiculturalism, Citizenship, Extremism, and Expectations from the Commission on Integration and Cohesion, Prepared by MCB's Research and Documentation Committee, January 2007, http://www.mcb.org.uk/downloads/MCB%20ReDoc%20Briefing%20Paper%20PRINTRUN.pdf; and MCB, The Challenge of Leadership in Islam: East and West Speech by Iqbal Sacranie Secretary-General, Top Management Programme Conference, 13 March 2003, http://www.mcb.org.uk/downloads/TMPC.pdf.

239. MCB, Response from the MCB.

240. MCB, Secretary-General Speech, Annual General Meeting, 4 June 2006, http://www.mcb.org.uk/uploads /SECGEN.pdf.

241. MCB, "House of Commons Eid Reception, Speech by Iqbal Sacranie, Secretary General of the Muslim Council of Britain," 16 January 2006, http://www.mcb.org.uk/uploads/HOCEidReception160106.pdf.

242. Jonathan Birt, "Lobbying and Marching: British Muslims and the State," in *Muslim Britain: Communities under Pressure*, ed. Tahir Abbas (London: Zed, 2005), 101.

243. Ibid., 94.

244. McLoughlin, "State, 'New' Muslim Leaderships"; and MCB, "We Must Hold True to Our Values," 22 January 2002, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/pr/220102.html.

245. Michael Evans and Sean O'Neill, "Muslim Leader Meets MI5 Chief to Aid War on Terror," *Times*, 19 April 2004.

246. Ibid.

247. MCB, "Empowerment Not Control," 15 May 2006, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/presstext .php?ann_id=203.

248. MCB, "MCB Welcomes Election of the First Executive of the Mosques and Imams National Advisory Board," 11 May 2009, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/presstext.php?ann_id=350.

249. Iqbal Sacranie, "The Challenge of Leadership in Islam: East and West" (speech, Top Management Programme Conference, 13 March 2003), http://www.mcb.org.uk/downloads/TMPC.pdf.

250. Tom Baldwin, "Blair Faces the Wrath of Britain's Muslims over Iraq," Times, 19 September 2002.

251. "True Sacrilege," Times, 21 January 2003.

252. "Right Choice."

253. Sean O'Neill, "Anger over Forest Gate Fuels Culture of Denial for Muslims," *Times*, 12 August 2006.

254. Birt, "Lobbying and Marching," 99.

255. Schain, Politics of Immigration, 158.

256. Tom Baldwin and Philip Webster, "Blair Appeals for Muslim Backing As Parties Agree to Fast-Track Terror Laws," *Times*, 19 July 2005.

257. Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah," 336.

258. Ibid., 335.

259. "Awareness of Islam," Times, 7 November 2001.

260. Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah," 342.

261. Ben Hoyle, "Banned Academic Calls for Moderation," Times, 25 July 2005.

262. McLoughlin, "State, 'New' Muslim Leaderships," 61.

263. Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah," 340.

264. Archer reports that Iqbal Sacranie's public statement on gays is "harmful" to society. Regarding the Holocaust Memorial Day, opposition came mainly from the Muslim Association of Britain. Archer, "Welcome to the Ummah," 338.

265. Ibid., 341.

266. Open Society Institute, Monitoring Minority Protection, 438.

267. Dean Godson, "Struggle for the Soul of British Islam Hots Up," Times, 15 February 2007.

268. Inayat Bunglawala, assistant secretary-general, MCB [letter to the editor], *Arab News*, 12 June 2007, http://www.mcb.org.uk/media/letter154.php.

269. Inayat Bunglawala, " 'The Islamist,' by Ed Husain, Penguin, 2007, pp 288," MCB, 24 May 2007, http://www.mcb.org.uk/library/article_24-05-07.php.

270. Tom Baldwin, "Muslim Leaders Fear Revenge Attacks by the Extreme Right," Times, 8 July 2005.

271. Richard Ford, "Islamists Accuse BBC of Being Pro-Israeli," Times, 22 August 2005.

272. MCB, "Channel 4 Television—"Who Speaks for Muslims?," 21 March 2002, http://www.mcb.org. uk/media/21_3_02.php.

273. MCB, "MCB Responds to the Observer's 'Investigation,' "14 August 2005, http://www.mcb.org. uk/media/presstext.php?ann_id=159.

274. MCB, "MCB Lodges Complaint with the Editor of the Today Programme," 7 January 2002, http:// www.mcb.org.uk/media/07_1_02.php; and Inayat Bunglawala, "The Demonising of Islam," MCB, 17 October 2002, http://www.mcb.org.uk/library/article_demonising.php.

275. Bunglawala, "Demonising of Islam."

276. Birt, "Lobbying and Marching," 105.

Constructing Identities

Alternative Explanations of Conflict and Violence in the Niger Delta, Nigeria

Kalu N. Kalu, PhD* Air Commodore Olutayo T. Oguntoyinbo, Nigerian Air Force

ocated in the southern part of Nigeria and comprising a sizeable proportion of the country's Atlantic coastline, the Niger Delta region (about 40,000 square miles of swamps, creeks, and mangrove forests) has seen growth totaling more than 30 million people (in 2005), representing 23 percent of Nigeria's total population. Further, "the population is . . . among the highest in the world with 265 people per kilometer-squared . . . [and a growth rate of about] 3% per year."¹ As poverty and urbanization increase, the lack of accompanying economic growth and employment opportunities work against the emergent spirit of rising expectations and the quest for improvements in the quality of life.

Concerns about the Niger Delta existed in Nigeria even before oil became a central element in the country's economy. Because the crisis, at one

^{*}Kalu N. Kalu is a professor of political science at Auburn University–Montgomery and an adjunct professor at the University of Connecticut. He has been a research affiliate at the Whitney and Betty Macmillan Center for International and Area Studies, Yale University. He is also a Visiting Senior Research Fellow at the Nigerian Institute of International Affairs, Victoria Island, Lagos. His research interests include institutional development and organizational change, citizenship and administrative theory, the interface between information technology and leadership, complex adaptive systems, civil-military relations, national security and intelligence policy, globalization, and health care politics and policies. Professor Kalu has published widely in such peer-reviewed journals as *Journal of Political and Military Sociology, Administrative Theory and Praxis, Public Administration Review, Administration and Society, International Review of Administrative Sciences, American Review of Public Administration, Social Science Computer Review, Defence Studies, Handbook of Homeland Security, Yale Political Quarterly*, and others. Rowman and Littlefield published his book *State Power, Autarchy, and Political Conquest in Nigerian Federalism* in 2008 (hardcover) and 2009 (softcover).

Air Commodore Olutayo T. Oguntoyinbo is commander of the 75th Strike Group, Nigerian Air Force (NAF), Yola, Adamawa State. He has been a specialist trainer and NAF fighter pilot and air weapon instructor (operations) at Headquarters NAF, Abuja. He is a graduate of the Ghana Armed Forces Command and Staff College, Ghana Institute of Management and Public Administration, and US Air War College, Maxwell Air Force Base, Montgomery, Alabama, USA.

time or the other, has involved competing issues of territorial autonomy, economic opportunity, environmental control and compensation, infrastructural development, political representation, and/or self-determination, accurately pinpointing the single element that lies at the forefront of the conflict has proven problematic. Due to the simple fact that the bulk of Nigeria's oil exports and petroleum reserves is linked to this region more than any other place, the increasing level of infrastructural and economic underdevelopment in the area has become part of a central debate on the distributional incentives of Nigeria's federalist system.

However, "competition for oil wealth has fuelled violence between innumerable ethnic groups, causing the militarization of nearly the entire region by ethnic militia groups as well as Nigerian military and police forces."² The rising spate of violence, kidnappings, and murder that pervades the region has thus become more salient to the country and the international community. In the midst of all this, the more central and authentic issues such as poverty, education, the environment, and the competing interests of multinational oil conglomerates and the state economy have become secondary to—or overshadowed by—the more immediate physical manifestations of violence and disorder.

This article proposes that a proper appraisal of the Niger Delta and its security challenges should reflect on some of the historical events that informed it. The autonomy of this area—mostly inhabited by several minority ethnic groups, the largest of whom are the Ijaws, Urhobos, Itsekiri, Ogonis, Andonis, Annang, Isoko, and many others—from the influence of majority ethnic groups in the country was always a major factor in the demand for state creation even before independence. Viewing the crisis in the Niger Delta as solely a matter of relative deprivation and/or environmental degradation would certainly be an understatement. It is much more than that. Because the underlying issues of contention essentially concern property rights and legitimate authority, the evolving nexus between state power and a conflict economy means that the pervasiveness and intensity of ethnic politics and conflict, in the final analysis, would remain a measure of ongoing political contention.

By utilizing a social constructivist approach to ethnic and political conflict, this article seeks to explain how differences in the construction of ideas and identities form the underlying principles that oftentimes lead to and sustain conflict situations in areas such as the Niger Delta. In examining how to approach the idea of social constructivism in political conflict, we draw upon the role of individuals, community, and society in constructing an "objective reality" in which ideas (perception and interpretation of national events, historical experiences, and policies) constitute material causes leading to conflict and violence.

Violence as Political Participation: Analogues with a Difference

In many developed and developing polities, one cannot help seeing the resort to violence as a form of political participation even when it is morally abhorrent as well as a challenge to the rule of law. Although violence may be relative in terms of degree and type, suffice it to say that it generally seeks to achieve a political objective or attract attention to an issue of importance to the party or parties concerned. But the issue in contention does not necessarily drive most violent acts in politics; more often than not, it is the lack of political opportunity or formal access to bring forth a case to the prevailing authorities. When such opportunity does not exist or the possibility seems remote, collective anger and frustration transform or morph into a violent form of political advocacy.

In his seminal work on the social psychological model of "civil strife," Ted Robert Gurr carried out quantitative analyses of a variety of forms of conflict through national measures of protest and rebellion. Though interested in the individual-level variable of "relative deprivation," he mainly drew on aggregate national demographic data to operationalize his major variables.³ Two years later, his work *Why Men Rebel* drew attention to some of the political determinants of conflict. He pointed to such factors as the relative balance of institutional support and coercive control, but he was mainly interested in the determinants of collective contention that could be cross-nationally correlated with various measures of conflict.⁴

Contemporary scholars have drawn inspiration from Gurr's earlier work and have sought to analyze different conflict situations, including civil wars. For example, Paul Collier and Anke Hoeffler found significant correlations between civil wars and high levels of primary commodity exports, large populations, low levels of secondary education, low economic growth, low per capita income, and the presence of previous civil wars. They also discovered that the lack of democracy was significant, that inequality was insignificant, and that ethnic and religious fractionalization was surprisingly unimportant.⁵ Although Nigeria meets the above characteristics, the latter finding is also pertinent because most civil strife in Nigeria is almost always attributed to ethnic or religious foundations, even when other structural but remotely placed factors may be at work. This observation becomes more important when we look at later works by James Fearon and David Laitin. Proceeding from a similar definition of civil war that involves numerical violence and from microeconomic premises like those of Collier and Hoeffler, they too found that primary exports especially oil—correlated highly with outbreaks of civil war. Fearon and Laitin also concluded that civil wars would most likely occur in countries governed by weak but nondemocratic governments marked by political instability. Of equal relevance, they found no statistical correlation between civil wars and ethnicity.⁶ Consequently, one can learn some crucial lessons in matters of conflict and violence within political communities: "Violence is by nature instrumental; like all means, it always stands in need of guidance and justification through the end it pursues."⁷ Further, like the various forms of political participation, "power and violence, though they are distinct phenomena, usually appear together. Wherever they are combined, power, we have found, is the primary and predominant factor."⁸

However, the context in which this proposition is cast pertains to situations in which distinct groups seek political, economic, religious, or cultural supremacy over other competing elements in society. In federal systems with generally weak institutions, competing groups will more likely use extraconstitutional means as a way of dealing with seemingly avoidable conflict situations. Therefore, one may conceivably view regional political conflicts in Nigeria as a result of the inevitable quest for power and control over the authoritative allocation of values, which in federal systems such as ours, is more often than not a natural prerogative of the central government. As Hannah Arendt would argue, because power is inherent in the very existence of political communities, it needs no justification—but it does need legitimacy.⁹ All the same, many Nigerians, having become so enamored of the level of violence and communal acrimony befalling the country, call for accelerating the devolution of power to the regions in response to various ethnic orientations that seek effective representation at the center.

Nevertheless, one must still raise the question, what type of devolution should take place and how? Moreover, what are the core and specific distinctions between a traditional federal system and the concept of "true" federalism? A substantial difference exists between federalism as division of powers between the center and the constituent units, as opposed to federalism in the context of devolution of powers. They are not the same. The first requires a resolution on specific structural issues that the constitutional document should highlight, specifying the forms of functional and associational relationship within the system. The second is much more problematic because it requires a more complex platform for renegotiating the constitutional and political fundamentals of association within the federal system as well as who gives up what, how much, and to whom. To the extent that most advocates focus on the latter (while construing it as the former), the evident mismatch between purpose and endgame creates difficulty in developing an initial consensus regarding the practical objectives of political negotiation.

Since May 1999, various ethnic, advocacy, or militant groups have emerged, spearheading one endorsement or the other in the country. We have the Odua Peoples Congress (fighting for the Southwest Yoruba states), the Arewa Consultative Forum (seeking the interest of the northern states), the Middle Belt Forum (seeking to reaffirm an inherent geopolitical identity), the Ohanaeze (seeking a new political affirmation for the southeastern states), and the South-South Forum (seeking increased representation in the political leadership of the country. Other organizations include the Egbesu Boys and the Ijaw Youth Council (seeking a redistribution of Nigeria's oil and petroleum rents in favor of the indigenous interests of the oil-producing areas), Movement for the Actualization of the Sovereign State of Biafra, and many others less vociferous but equally disapproving of the current state of affairs in the country. Given the present stasis, however, one must still inquire about reconciling the different platforms to attain the primary goal of national integration and unity of purpose.

Competing Epistemology: Structuralist and Social Constructivist Approaches

One cannot blame the source of ethnic and political militancy in Nigeria on Cold War politics (1945–89); instead, it is deeply rooted in the history and character of state formation, power, and the trajectory of political development, especially in the formative years of Nigeria's independence. Although one can also partly attribute such militancy to the competing issues of federalism in the country, it did not evolve as a challenge to the ideal of federalism per se but as a testimony to the various and oftentimes formidable challenges related to emergent issues of governance and distributive politics. In explaining the reasons for ethnic and political conflict, the structuralist and social constructivist approaches offer important analytical lenses to account for specific idiosyncrasies and value premises that are highly consequential in the development of conflict situations.

On the one hand, Fearon and Laitin suggest that since civil war happens along structural rather than ethnic lines, the best way to prevent it involves removing factors that make insurgency more likely, such as increasing the competence (administrative and military capacity) in a central government. Approaches designed to reduce grievances and boost democracy might appear desirable in their own right, but Fearon and Laitin conclude that they are not "magic bullets" for stopping civil wars.¹⁰ On the other hand, Collier and Hoeffler seem to agree with the basic points of Fearon and Laitin's arguments, attempting to discern whether civil wars will more likely occur in situations characterized by large grievances or in those that hold greater opportunity for a successful rebellion. Their findings reveal little support for the idea that civil wars will most likely occur because of ethnic grievances. For them, the factors that improve opportunities for rebellions include "availability of finance," the potential "cost of rebellion," and the "military advantage" of rebel forces.¹¹ All of these factors may thus indicate that civil wars are not necessarily created by ethnic tensions but are precipitated by structural factors favorable to a rebellion.¹²

In the Niger Delta region, one finds structural factors that may, in and of themselves, offer opportunities for engaging in militant insurgency. Some of these include the terrain, creeks, and mangrove forests that offer cover and hiding places. Besides providing the opportunity for a quick strike and exit, the area is also less conducive to the application of heavy machinery and military hardware needed to confront a standing army. Because of the loosely structured configuration of militant/insurgency groups, they operate in small cells, and the larger civilian population oftentimes becomes part of their cover, thus complicating the process of preemption and/or interdiction. The general ecology of the region and the resources at its disposal also permit the emergence of a subterranean and illicit economy that supports the funding and maintenance of the insurgency's logistics.

In terms of political hierarchy, the overarching political structure of the state and its institutions creates a framework in which local militant groups appear, on the one hand, as subsystemic actors within a broader national geopolitical system. On the other hand, they seem to operate outside the traditional prerogative of state power and its laws. As the state seeks to reassert its authority, militant groups attempt to limit or, at best, redefine the scope and nature of such authority. The fact that the logic of their argument is buried deeply within the inner recesses of their cultural history, experiences, and their view of the world unfolding around them suggests that understanding the way groups utilize the past in framing and analyzing the future offers an important theoretical pathway for bridging differences over critical social and political issues before they metamorphose into overt violence.

Social Constructivism

As an analytical model, social constructivism has shown promise in the study of ethnic conflict. It has presented new ideas and has utilized ideas advanced in the game-theoretic and structuralist approaches in order to explain how socially constructed ideas and identities can lead to ethnic and political conflict and violence. As described by Alexander Wendt, this approach attempts to see how ideas "constitute" the "ostensibly 'material' causes" of "power, interests, or institutions."¹³ Peter Berger and Thomas Luckman discuss how society constructs "an objective reality as humans interact and certain patterns are habituated in social interaction and become institutionalized"; hence "any deviance from this perceived institution will be seen as a radical departure from reality."¹⁴

The social constructivist approach focuses on how differences in the construction of ideas, identities, historical experiences, and worldviews (biases and idiosyncrasies) form the foundation on which people see, understand, and frame important public and national issues. Robert Jervis observes that "what one learns from key events in international history is an important factor in determining the images that shape the interpretation of incoming information." Thus, "analogies are seized upon only to bolster pre-existing beliefs and preferences." He also discusses the interaction between different socially constructed realities that might seem "deviant" to those who do not possess them as something that might lead to conflict.¹⁵ Hence, perceptual differences in terms of relative political and socioeconomic issues generate disparate and competing templates for finding solutions to national problems. When one premises these differences on fundamental ideological and cultural foundations, they oftentimes become quite irreconcilable and hence less amenable to longlasting and durable solutions. Furthermore, when we throw in the usually diverse conceptions of justice and due process (as is typical among many competing groups), potentially solvable issues could become all the more intractable.

By juxtaposing the competing interests of state power and the various advocacy groups in the Niger Delta, the figure below offers a brief look into the generally incommensurable nature of the foundational issues at the core of the crisis. As the ultimate arbiter of law and order, the state seeks to maximize its authority and power over the territory, whereas advocacy groups seek an incremental (possibly radical) devolution of such power—a minimalist orientation regarding state power and control. They justify their cause as one inspired by normative matters of relative equity, property rights, and political representation. Ho-Won Jeong writes that "differences in perceived interests, values, and needs are perhaps the most basic elements in the motivations behind social conflict.

Inter-group conflict often represents different ways of life and ideologies with implications for incongruent views about relationships with others."¹⁶



Figure. Negotiating structure and the imperatives of competing endgames

Since the evolution of the modern state system following the signing of the Treaty of Westphalia in 1648, a state is generally considered the highest authority within its territorial and geopolitical space. A central element in the exercise of state power entails the preservation of its territorial integrity and the provision for internal and external security (national security). To do so, the state has options in the form of hard power (military action) and soft power (negotiation and diplomacy). The state can use both options individually to realize a specific objective. But the unfortunate reality of the modern world, where access to funds and weapons needed for an insurgency movement remains readily available, is that the application of hard power as a complement to soft power becomes a matter of political expediency—a situation most aptly termed the "carrot and stick" approach.

Discussing a number of case studies on ethnic and political conflict, Fearon and Laitin examine several ways in which the social construction of ethnic identity can lead to ethnic and political violence. Based on their findings, they identify support for three constructivist explanations of ethnic violence but believe that more research is needed in each of these areas. The first, "social construction by discourse," posits that social construction occurs at the cultural or social level and that ethnic conflict and political violence result from the symbols and ideas made when one group differentiates itself from another.¹⁷

The two other explanations, which focus on "individuals as agents of construction" seem equally credible, according to Fearon and Laitin. The first of these says that ethnic violence is caused by an identity constructed by elites who attempt to cause violence by constructing more "antagonistic ethnic identities." The violence created by this new identity is the desired result of the elites, who believe that violence will allow them to "strengthen their hold on power."¹⁸ This explanation hearkens back to the "in-group dynamics" studied by game theorists. The other explanation focuses on how ordinary people construct identities. Under this framework, violence may occur as dissidents attempt to change cultural identities and boundaries; historical experiences are therefore amplified and sometimes distorted for maximum effect.¹⁹

Hence, individuals who wish to stop change will, more or less, resort to violence. Fearon and Laitin point to the Basque region of Spain as the perfect example of this phenomenon. As the idea of being a "Spaniard" expanded to "include Basques," those seeking separation from Spain provoked Spanish authorities into taking "punitive actions" due to their violent attacks, thus stopping the adoption of a new identity.²⁰ From this, one can glean that "the emergence of a collective self-consciousness is found and expressed in a joint awareness of the depth of the challenges as well as the common obligation it imposes on all members of the community."²¹ The average individual thus sees and identifies his or her own individual space as an integral part of the community space and identity.

Test Cases in Practice

Edward Aspinall attempts to expand the use of social constructivism in ethnic conflict to include issues concerning natural resources, an idea that also seems to have some overlap with the structural approach. Aspinall looks specifically at the separatist movement of Aceh in Indonesia, noting that "natural resource exploitation gives rise to conflict when it becomes entangled in wider processes of identity construction." He also emphasizes how political entrepreneurs will attempt to exploit existing ethnic issues by "reinterpreting" a new identity back to a populace.²² Sanjib Baruah examines how different groups constructed identities and visions of reality that have affected the Naga conflict in India, writing that the idea of the Nagas as a distinct group is a very recent one, perhaps originating as early as the 1920s.²³ Prior to this time, the Nagas were simply an incoherent collection of tribes engaged in constant warfare with one another. Over time, however, those people who consider themselves Naga have constructed a distinct identity that includes unifying all of the Naga people into a single governmental entity.

The conflict in India has to do with who exactly is a Naga and what areas should be unified with Nagaland. Perceived differences in the reality of the Naga claims with regard to ethnic identity have thus paved the way for conflict with those who see an alternate version of reality. Consequently, a socially constructed ethnic identity has managed to create conflict where the identity did not previously exist. Hence Baruah argues that resolution of the conflict depends upon all parties confronting claims about the construction of the Naga identity.²⁴

Kristen Williams and Neal Jesse examine how "promoting overlapping identities and pooling sovereignty" can help resolve nationalist conflicts. Addressing the Northern Irish conflict in particular, they argue that a group's construction of a positive identity for itself often leads to conflictual relationships with other groups. They contend that as long as this negative view between groups remains, it impedes the establishment of trust, leading to a security dilemma. Williams and Jesse then ask an important question: "If these conflictual group identities are socially constructed, could that not also mean that they are malleable?" They argue that by creating institutions which promote overlapping identities, we should be able to construct a new identity that allows previously conflicting groups to cooperate. Thus, Williams and Jesse contend that the institutions established by the Northern Ireland peace accords allowed just this kind of overlapping identity which eventually paved the way for peace.²⁵

The same scenario seems to apply equally to the Niger Delta situation, drawing upon ideas and historical issues of regional and group identity. People seek not only the political security that a powerful Nigerian state offers but also the political autonomy to decide the nature and boundaries within which it must operate. As Eghosa Osaghae points out, "even with the rebellions in the region, the demands have continued to be for equity and justice within the Nigerian state rather than for separate sovereign states."²⁶ Because the resolution of key issues of political and economic autonomy (property rights) demands dramatic solutions, both sides have difficulty reaching a compromise. Temporary stop-gap measures can assuage current emotions, but they cannot offer long-lasting solutions.

Conclusion

This article has tried to argue that underlying cultural and psychological variables represent important factors in the evolution as well as the resolution of ethnic and political conflicts. Various studies in the literature attest to the robustness of social constructivism as a way of bridging perceptual differences among social groups in terms of objective realities, identities, and worldviews. By building on ideas, beliefs, and historical experiences that groups use as templates to interpret contemporary national events and issues, the social constructivist approach offers a useful prism for understanding the conflict in the Niger Delta and its broader implications for national security and political integration.

To the extent that all parties bring crucial issues to the table, they should thus be seen as an integral part of negotiating a mutually acceptable solution. The "goalpost" may continue to shift, but only around the margins of the key issues in contention without creating enough momentum that could explode them prematurely. Thus, they still would offer the necessary enabling conditions critical for final resolution of the issues. Even if the opportunity for some form of durable agreement remains remote, that in itself should not provide enough justification for negating them. The mere fact that they are presented for deliberation has its own political benefit.

The fluid nature of Nigerian politics and the often tempestuous flashes it generates should bear constant reminder that the possibility for a prolonged argument on the various competing issues of our federal system does not necessarily lend itself to overnight and impromptu solutions. As long as one can adequately preserve life as well as safeguard the objectives already achieved, and to the extent that violence is avoidable without worsening the current condition, one should view the various bridge-building mechanisms currently in place as part of a multifaceted approach to restoring confidence in the ability of the competing actors to come to a mutual understanding. Therefore, all parties must participate in a continuous process of positive adjustments framed within the context of an overarching principle of national security and territorial integrity.

Notes

^{1.} Moshe Terdman, "Nigerian Oil 'Total War," *Islam in Africa Newsletter* 1, no. 1 (May 2006): 6, http://www e-prism.org/images/Islam_in_Africa_Newsletter__no1_-_May06.pdf.

^{2.} Ibid.

^{3.} Ted Gurr, "A Causal Model of Civil Strife: A Comparative Analysis Using New Indices," *American Political Science Review* 62, no. 4 (December 1968): 1104–24.

4. Ted Robert Gurr, Why Men Rebel (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1970).

 Paul Collier and Anke Hoeffler, Greed and Grievance in Civil War, Centre for the Study of African Economies Working Paper Series no. 160 (Oxford, UK: Centre for the Study of African Economies, 2002), 1–43.

6. James D. Fearon and David D. Laitin, "Ethnicity, Insurgency and Civil War," *American Political Science Review* 97, no. 1 (February 2003): 75–90, http://wand.stanford.edu/courses/polisci350c/classonly/fearon _laitin2003.pdf. See also Collier and Hoeffler, *Greed and Grievance*.

7. Hannah Arendt, On Violence (New York: Harcourt, Brace, and World, 1970), 51.

8. Ibid., 52.

9. Ibid.

10. Fearon and Laitin, "Ethnicity, Insurgency and Civil War," 88.

11. Paul Collier and Anke Hoeffler, "Greed and Grievance in Civil War," Oxford Economic Papers 56, no. 4 (2004): 588.

12. See Timur Kuran, "Ethnic Dissimilation and Its International Diffusion," in *The International Spread* of *Ethnic Conflict: Fear, Diffusion, and Escalation*, ed. David A. Lake and Donald Rothchild (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1998), 35–60; and Kuran, "Ethnic Norms and Their Transformation through Reputational Cascades," *Journal of Legal Studies* 27, no. 2 (Summer 1998): 623–59.

13. Alexander Wendt, *Social Theory of International Politics* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 1999), 94.

14. Peter L. Berger and Thomas Luckman, *The Social Construction of Reality: A Treatise in the Sociology of Knowledge* (New York: Anchor, 1967), 64, 66.

15. Robert Jervis, *Perception and Misperception in International Politics* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1976), 217.

16. Ho-Won Jeong, Understanding Conflict and Conflict Analysis (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 2008), 9.

17. James D. Fearon and David D. Laitin, "Violence and the Social Construction of Ethnic Identity," *International Organization* 54, no. 4 (Autumn 2000): 851–53, http://sobek.colorado.edu/~blimes/Fearon%20 and%20Laitin%20violence.pdf.

18. Ibid., 853.

19. Ibid., 855-57.

20. Ibid., 856.

21. Kalu N. Kalu, "Strategic Fusion: What Lessons for International Counterterrorism?," Defence Studies: The Journal of the Joint Services Command and Staff College 9, no. 1 (2009): 133.

22. Edward Aspinall, "The Construction of Grievance: Natural Resources and Identity in a Separatist Conflict," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 51 (December 2007): 951.

23. Sanjib Baruah, "Confronting Constructionism: Ending India's Naga War," *Journal of Peace Research* 40, no. 3 (May 2003): 322.

24. Ibid., 321.

25. Kristen P. Williams and Neal G. Jesse, "Resolving Nationalist Conflicts: Promoting Overlapping Identities and Pooling Sovereignty—the 1998 Northern Irish Peace Agreement," *Political Psychology* 22, no. 3 (September 2001): 575. See also Robert Axelrod, *The Evolution of Cooperation*, rev. ed. (New York: Basic Books, 2006).

26. Eghosa E. Osaghae, "Explaining the Changing Patterns of Ethnic Politics in Nigeria," *Nationalism and Ethnic Politics* 9, no. 3 (Autumn 2003): 66.